NHR 12/15/11 Item No. 5B

# AN ORDINANCE 2011-12-15-1023

#### AUTHORIZING EXECUTION OF FUNDING AGREEMENT WITH ALAMO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT FOR PLANNED RENOVATIONS TO THE GOOD SAMARITAN HOSPITAL BUILDING LOCATED IN COUNCIL DISTRICT 2.

\* \* \* \* \*

WHEREAS, Alamo Community College District, a Texas local government unit, will undertake completion of renovations to the Good Samaritan Hospital building located at 1602 Dakota Street, Lot 1A, Block 8, NCB 1508, using City resources on a reimbursement basis in accordance with the terms of a Funding Agreement and a Master Lease for the operation of a Veterans Outreach and Transition Center at the Good Samaritan building, as well as real estate acquisition and construction of associated parking, with \$25,000.00 to be provided to Capital Improvements Management Services to manage the work being done by the Alamo Community College District; NOW THEREFORE:

#### BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF SAN ANTONIO:

**SECTION 1.** The City Manager or her designee is authorized to execute the Funding Agreement with Alamo Community College District, a Texas local government unit, for the completion of renovations to the Good Samaritan Hospital building located at 1602 Dakota Street, Lot 1A, Block 8, NCB 1508.

**SECTION 2.** Funding for the project of up to \$2,000,000.00 is allocated for both the acquisition of real estate for the project and renovations to the Good Samaritan Hospital building under the Funding Agreement, pursuant to this Ordinance and Ordinance 2011 - 12 - 15 - 1022 (A). In no event shall the total cost of the project for real estate acquisition and building renovations exceed \$2,000,000.00. Payment in an amount not to exceed \$2,000,000.00 in SAP Fund 43099000, Certificates of Obligation Capital Projects, SAP Project Definition 40-00214, for the Eastside Education & Workforce Development Center is authorized to be encumbered for renovation costs payable under the Funding Agreement related to the Good Samaritan building, and for real estate acquisition costs for the Veterans Outreach and Transition Center project; and payment in the amount not to exceed \$25,000,00 is authorized to be encumbered and made payable to Capital Improvements Management Services for management of the renovation project.

**SECTION 3.** Funding in an amount not to exceed \$2,000,000.00 for these two Ordinances is authorized from the FY2012 – 2017 Capital Improvement Budget with funds available from Certificates of Obligation.

**SECTION 4.** Funding in an amount not to exceed \$25,000.00 for this Ordinance is authorized to be encumbered and made payable to Capital Improvements Management Services for management of the renovation project from the FY2012 – 2017 Capital Improvement Budget with funds available from Certificates of Obligation.

NHR 12/15/11 Item No. 5B

**SECTION 5:** The financial allocations in this Ordinance are subject to approval by the Director of Finance, City of San Antonio. The Director of Finance may, subject to concurrence by the City Manager, or the City Manager's designee, correct allocations to specific SAP Fund Numbers, SAP Project Definitions, SAP WBS Elements, SAP Internal Orders, SAP Fund Centers, SAP Cost Centers, SAP Functional Areas, SAP Funds Reservation Document Numbers, and SAP GL Accounts as necessary to carry out the purpose of this Ordinance.

**SECTION 6.** Approval of this Ordinance authorizing Funding Agreement with Alamo Community College District is contingent upon and subject to City Council's approval of a separate Ordinance authorizing the Master Lease Agreement with Alamo Community College District for the lease of the Good Samaritan Hospital building located at 1602 Dakota Street, Lot 1A, Block 8, NCB 1508, and is also contingent upon and subject to City Council's approval of a separate Ordinance authorizing acquisition of the Good Samaritan Hospital building located at 1602 Dakota Street, Lot 1A, Block 8, NCB 1508, for the Sum of \$100,000.00 to be drawn from the \$2,000,000.00 allocated herein, and completion of said acquisition.

**SECTION 7.** This Ordinance shall be effective immediately upon passage by eight affirmative votes; otherwise, it shall be effective on the tenth day after passage.

**PASSED AND APPROVED** this 15<sup>th</sup> day of December, 2011.

Julián Castro

ATTEST:

#### **APPROVED AS TO FORM:**

Michael D. Bernard, City Attorney

# ATTACHMENT

# FUNDING AGREEMENT BETWEEN CITY OF SAN ANTONIO, TEXAS AND THE ALAMO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

{L & B 04927/0067/L0570439.DOCX/}

1

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

.

ARTICLE I.	INTRODUCTORY MATTERS	. 1
ARTICLE II.	TERM	2
ARTICLE III.	MILESTONES	2
ARTICLE IV.	DEVELOPMENT OF THE PROJECT	. 4
ARTICLE V.	DESIGN OF THE PROJECT	
ARTICLE VI.	CONSTRUCTION OF THE PROJECT	
ARTICLE VII.	MODIFICATIONS TO THE PROJECT BUDGET	
ARTICLE VIII.	NON-DISCRIMINATION AND SMWBE POLICY	15
ARTICLE IX.	FINANCING OF THE PROJECT	16
ARTICLE X.	FUNDING THE PROJECT AND CITY RESPONSIBILITIES	17
ARTICLE XI.	MANAGEMENT AND OPERATION AND TAXES	19
ARTICLE XII.	[intentionally deleted]	
ARTICLE XIII.	NAMING RIGHTS AND CITY PLAQUE	19
ARTICLE XIV.	REPRESENTATIONS, WARRANTIES AND COVENANTS	19
ARTICLE XV.	TERMINATION EVENTS, EVENTS OF DEFAULT, AND REMEDIES	23
ARTICLE XVI.	MEDIATION	
ARTICLE XVII.	ASSIGNMENT	
ARTICLE XVIII.	FORCE MAJEURE EVENTS	
ARTICLE XIX.	CAPACITY OF THE CITY2	
ARTICLE XX.	REPRESENTATIVES2	
ARTICLE XXI.	SCHEDULE AND REPORTS2	
ARTICLE XXII.	CASUALTY	29
ARTICLE XXIII.	NOTICES	29
ARTICLE XXIV.	DUGDUDGO DAVO	30
ARTICLE XXV.	TIME	31-
ARTICLE XXVI.	SEVERABILITY	
ARTICLE XXVII.	WAIVER	
ARTICLE XXVIII.	RESERVATION OF RIGHTS	
ARTICLE XXIX.	FURTHER DOCUMENTS	

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

ARTICLE XXX.	INCORPORATION OF EXHIBITS AND OTHER DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE	
ARTICLE XXXI.	GOVERNING LAW; VENUE	
ARTICLE XXXII.	ATTORNEYS' FEES	
ARTICLE XXXIII.	NO ORAL MODIFICATION	
ARTICLE XXXIV.	NO PARTY DEEMED DRAFTER	
ARTICLE XXXV.	USE OF DEFINED TERMS	
ARTICLE XXXVI.	MULTIPLE COUNTERPARTS	33
ARTICLE XXXVII.	ENTIRE AGREEMENT	
ARTICLE XXXVIII.	TABLE OF CONTENTS; HEADINGS	
ARTICLE XXXIX.	PARTIES IN INTEREST	
ARTICLE XL.	NOTICES OF CHANGES IN FACT	
ARTICLE XLI.	SURVIVING OBLIGATIONS	
ARTICLE XLII.	PROHIBITED INTERESTS IN CONTRACT	
ARTICLE XLIII.	PUBLIC INFORMATION	
ARTICLE XLIV	NO THIRD-PARTY BENEFICIARIES	
EXHIBIT A DEFINIT	IONS	
EXHIBIT B CERTIFIC	CATE OF COMMENCEMENT OF CONSTRUCTION	44
EXHIBIT C CERTIFIC	CATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION	45
EXHIBIT D INSURAN	ICE REQUIREMENTS	46
EXHIBIT E CONSTRU	JCTION CONTRACT REQUIREMENTS	50
EXHIBIT F PRELIMIN	NARY CAPITAL BUDGET	55
	USINESS ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT ADVOCACY	
EXHIBIT H FORM OF	DEVELOPMENT COST PAYMENT/REIMBURSEMENT	
	HAFFIDAVIT AND [PARTIAL] WAIVER OF LIEN	

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

RIDER 2 TO EXHIBIT H AIA G702 AND G703 FORMS	69
EXHIBIT I ACCD'S BOARD OF TRUSTEES' APPROVING RESOLUTION	70
EXHIBIT J PROJECT DESCRIPTION	71

#### FUNDING AGREEMENT BETWEEN CITY OF SAN ANTONIO AND ALAMO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

This **FUNDING AGREEMENT** ("Funding Agreement") is made and entered into as of the date set forth on the signature page below ("Effective Date") by and between the **CITY OF SAN ANTONIO**, a home rule municipality under Article XI, Section 5, of the Texas Constitution primarily situated in Bexar County, Texas, (the "CITY"), and **ALAMO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT**, a Texas local government entity ("ACCD"). The CITY and ACCD shall collectively be referred to as the "Parties" and individually as a "Party".

**DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATIONS.** Each term or phrase used in this Funding Agreement in which the first letter of each word is capitalized has the meaning set forth in the attached <u>Exhibit A</u>, unless the context in which such term or phrase is used in this Funding Agreement clearly indicates otherwise.

#### RECITALS

WHEREAS, ACCD is willing to renovate the historic Good Samaritan Building located at 1602 Dakota Street, San Antonio, Texas 78203 (the "Building") for the operation of a Veterans Outreach program associated with St. Philip's College of ACCD;

WHEREAS, the Building is in the process of being acquired by the CITY, and upon acquisition of the Building by the CITY, ACCD will be granted possession of the Building under the terms of a separate Lease Agreement by and between ACCD and the CITY dated <u>December 15</u>, 2011 ("CITY Lease") which allows ACCD to perform the renovations to the Building, and to operate the Veterans Outreach program at the Building;

WHEREAS, CITY has agreed to commit ONE MILLION SIX HUNDRED THOUSAND AND ZERO/HUNDRED DOLLARS (\$1,600,000.00) of funding to ACCD for the renovation of the Building for the proposed Veterans Outreach program;

WHEREAS, ACCD will obtain grants, loans, and charitable contributions to operate the Veterans Outreach program, and, if necessary, the Parties to this Agreement may amend this Agreement to take into account such additional financing; and

WHEREAS, this Agreement is designed to address the terms and conditions under which the CITY will provide funding to renovate the Building.

**NOW, THEREFORE**, for and in consideration of the mutual obligations of the Parties set forth in this Funding Agreement, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are acknowledged, the Parties agree as follows:

#### ARTICLE I. INTRODUCTORY MATTERS

Section 1.01 <u>Recitals</u>. The recitals are hereby incorporated in the terms and provisions of this Funding Agreement and are fully binding on the Parties.

Section 1.02 <u>Letter of Intent</u>. Any letters of intent and all prior Funding Agreements, if any, are terminated, superseded and replaced by this Funding Agreement.

# ARTICLE II. <u>TERM</u>

Section 2.01 <u>Term</u>. The Term of this Funding Agreement will commence on the Effective Date and will terminate on the earliest of: (i) seven (7) years after the Project Completion Date; (ii) authorized termination for default; (iii) termination pursuant to <u>Section 3.05(B)</u>; or (iv) termination of the CITY Lease, the terms of which are incorporated by reference herein for all purposes. If this Funding Agreement does not take effect or is terminated by mutual agreement of the Parties, or other event, the Parties shall promptly execute a document confirming the termination of this Funding Agreement, and such other documents as may be reasonable under the circumstances.

#### ARTICLE III. <u>MILESTONES</u>

Section 3.01 <u>Feasibility Milestones</u>. By May 31, 2012 ACCD will prepare the Master Plan for the Building, the Schedule, the Operating Manifest, and Operating Budget and shall determine the Quality Standard and obtain the CITY's approval thereof.

Section 3.02 <u>Commencement of Construction</u>. The Construction Commencement Date shall occur not later than August 1, 2012, and ACCD shall provide the Certificate of Commencement of Construction to the CITY on or before such date. The Certificate of Commencement of Construction form is attached as <u>Exhibit B</u> hereto and incorporated herein for all purposes.

Section 3.03 <u>Capital Budget</u>. ACCD will prepare and the CITY will approve the Capital Budget for the Building.

Section 3.04 <u>Substantial Completion</u>. Subject to Force Majeure Events, as provided in <u>Section 18.01</u>, ACCD shall cause the Substantial Completion of the Project not later than the Scheduled Completion Date of April 1, 2013, and to evidence and confirm such Substantial Completion, ACCD shall deliver to the CITY a certificate of substantial completion for the Project in the form set forth in <u>Exhibit C</u> attached hereto and incorporated herein.

Section 3.05 <u>Preconstruction Milestones</u>. Not later than the date specified herein, or if no date is specified, not later than May 31, 2012:

- A. <u>Completion of Final Plans</u>. Not later than May 31, 2012, ACCD shall complete and submit to the CITY and obtain the CITY's approval of the Final Plans for the Project.
- B. <u>Pre-Construction Consultation</u>. Prior to awarding any Construction Contracts for the Project, ACCD shall cause the completion of a Phase 1 environmental analysis of the Property, shall submit the Plans and Specifications to the CITY's Historic Design and Review Commission (at the meeting of which CITY agrees to send representatives to appear in support of approving the Project substantially

as submitted), obtain preliminary CITY review of the Plans and Specifications, and solicit proposals from prospective General Contractors for the Project. ACCD shall thereafter, either prior to selecting a General Contractor or, at its election, thereafter but prior to the CITY issuing a building permit for the Project, meet with the CITY Representative to determine whether the Project as specified in the Plans and Specifications, as they may have been revised by interaction with the CITY, can reasonably be expected to be completed, including comprehensive completion bonding and a contingency reserve of approximately ten percent (10%) of the costs of the proposal of ACCD's intended General Contractor, without total Project Costs exceeding the amount of the CITY Contribution. If ACCD reasonably expects that the Project cannot be completed without total Project Costs exceeding the amount of the CITY Contribution, then unless the parties renegotiate the Plans and Specifications and the Capital Budget to reduce total Project Costs, or the City determines, in its absolute discretion, and subject to CITY Council approval, to increase the amount of the CITY Contribution, or both, with the result that anticipated total Project Costs will not exceed the amount of the CITY Contribution, then neither party shall be under any obligation to proceed further, nor will either party have any liability to the other by reason thereof or otherwise under this Funding Agreement.

- C. <u>Construction Contracts</u>. ACCD shall provide a copy of each of the Construction Contracts for all Work, services, and purchase orders for all materials to be supplied for construction of the Project to the CITY at least ten (10) Business Days following the execution of a Construction Contract or purchase order, with all Construction Contracts required to be furnished to the CITY on or before August 1, 2012.
- D. <u>Operating Budget</u>. ACCD shall provide the CITY with a final Operating Budget projecting the anticipated income and expenses on a five (5) year rolling budget. The Operating Budget shall demonstrate that ACCD can operate the Building on a fiscally sound basis.
- E. <u>Operating Reserve</u>. The Operating Budget will include an Operating Reserve to cover operating deficits. ACCD's Contribution will include the Operating Reserve.
- F. <u>Development Plan</u>. Not later than May 31, 2012, ACCD shall prepare and submit to the CITY the Development Plan for the Project.
- G. <u>Completion of Preconstruction Milestones</u>. ACCD shall not proceed with commencement of construction of the Project until all Preconstruction Milestones have been fully satisfied.

Section 3.06 <u>Extensions</u>. The CITY may extend the time for performance of any target date, scheduled date, Deadline or Milestone appearing anywhere in this Funding Agreement. All milestones and deadlines set forth in this Agreement shall be adjusted forward if CITY does not put ACCD in possession of the Property by January 9, 2012, or if the CITY's Historical Design

and Review Commission delays the Project by postponing a hearing, requiring a second hearing or requiring a substantial revision of the Plans and Specifications. Any such delay shall postpone all such milestones and deadlines by the amount of the delay.

#### ARTICLE IV. DEVELOPMENT OF THE PROJECT

## Section 4.01 Design and Construction Obligation.

- A. Subject to the terms and conditions of this Funding Agreement, ACCD shall or shall cause a party under its control to: (i) undertake and assume responsibility, in accordance with this Funding Agreement, to obtain the permitting, design, and commencement of construction of all improvements comprising the Project in accordance with the Master Plan and Final Plans and the Construction Documents; and (ii) cause Substantial Completion of same to occur on or before the Scheduled Completion Date, as the same may be extended pursuant to the provisions of this Funding Agreement; and (iii) pay all costs and expenses only to the extent funded by the CITY Contribution in connection with the design and construction of the Project, including without limitation, the amounts owing to architectural, engineering or other design consultants engaged for the Project, and to the General Contractor, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, legal consultants or other persons engaged for the Project for supervision, transportation, labor, materials or Permits or other matters in connection with the Project.
- B. ACCD shall or shall cause a party under its control to undertake the coordination and supervision of the Work of all Persons involved in the Project. ACCD will meet on a regular basis through Project Completion with the architectural, engineering and other design consultants, General Contractor and other Persons providing the design and construction services to assure the performance of the Work in accordance with the terms of this Funding Agreement and as otherwise specifically provided herein. ACCD shall provide to the CITY Representative, or his designee, written notice, preferably by means of a schedule, of all meetings in order that the CITY will have the opportunity to have a representative present at those meetings.
- C. The Work and services to be performed on the Project shall be conducted through written contracts or agreements with third parties and, unless specific waiver is granted in writing by the CITY, shall be subject by its terms to each and every provision of this Funding Agreement. Compliance by design professionals, contractors, subcontractors, and suppliers with the terms of this Funding Agreement shall be the responsibility of ACCD.

# Section 4.02 Services to be Performed by or on behalf of ACCD.

A. Subject in all instances to funding of the CITY Contribution, as provided in this Funding Agreement, ACCD shall cause the Project to be designed and constructed in an orderly, expeditious and efficient manner in accordance with the

Schedule and the Construction Documents. Without limiting ACCD'S obligations hereunder, ACCD shall or shall cause a party under its control to:

- (1) update the Schedule and provide the reports required by <u>Article XXI</u> within the time periods therein prescribed;
- (2) retain the services of architectural, engineering or other design consultants and coordinate the design of the Project as more specifically set forth in <u>Article V</u> hereof;
- (3) direct, coordinate, and supervise the preparation of all submissions necessary in connection with all Permits, with ACCD being responsible for obtaining and negotiating with, and acting as liaison to, the Governmental Authorities in obtaining all Permits. ACCD shall obtain and provide to the appropriate Governmental Authorities all drawings, documents, information, consents and such other items necessary to secure the Permits;
- (4) use good faith and commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the best price and quality of goods and services, including from Affiliates, in connection with the Construction Documents for construction of the Project;
- (5) negotiate, procure, and retain the services of a General Contractor, who shall, among other things, execute the construction of the Project;
- (6) investigate, hire, contract with, train, pay, supervise and, when necessary, discharge the personnel reasonably required to be employed or engaged by ACCD in order to properly complete the Project. Such personnel shall in every instance be deemed independent contractors, agents or employees, as the case may be, of ACCD and not of the CITY, and all matters pertaining to the employment, engagement, supervision, compensation, promotion and discharge of such independent contractors, agents or employees shall be the sole responsibility of ACCD. ACCD shall use reasonable efforts to ensure that all Persons used by ACCD on the Project including architectural, engineering or other design consultants, the General Contractor and any Contractor in the performance of the design and/or construction of the Project be qualified by training and experience to perform the tasks and services for which they are contractually obligated;
- (7) from, and after, the Effective Date of this Funding Agreement and ending on the Project Completion Date, procure and maintain, and require the General Contractor and other Persons performing construction services for the Project to procure and maintain, with responsible companies having an Alfred M. Best Company, Inc. rating of at least A- (or if Alfred M. Best Company, Inc. no longer uses such rating system, then the equivalent or most similar rating under the rating system then in effect) and licensed to

do business in the State of Texas, the insurance coverage as set out in <u>Exhibit D</u>. Such insurance shall name the CITY as an additional named insured. Such insurance shall include waivers by the respective insurance carriers of any and all rights of subrogation against the CITY. ACCD shall provide the CITY with certificates evidencing such insurance prior to the Effective Date for those Persons that have been retained by ACCD and prior to any Person commencing Work on the Project for those Persons not under contract with ACCD on the Effective Date;

- (8) at all times prior to the Project Completion Date, use its reasonable efforts to investigate and make a full timely written report to the insurance carriers as to any accident at the Project, claim for damages relating to the design and/or construction of the Project, and material damage to, or destruction of, the Project (and the estimated cost of repair thereof), and prepare and file any and all reports required by any insurance carriers in connection therewith and provide copies thereof to the CITY;
- (9) provided that: (i) the CITY is obligated to make disbursements for amounts due and payable as costs and expenses of the Project; and (ii) the CITY approves the Work represented through such requisition requests as well as the back-up documentation required, ACCD shall cause such disbursements to be made regularly and punctually to the General Contractor and Persons pursuant to the requisition procedure established in <u>Article X</u>;
- (10) maintain at its regular business office for four (4) years following the termination of this Funding Agreement separate, true and complete books, the records, accounts, journals and files regarding the design and construction of the Project, including all design documents (including, without limitation, the Construction Documents), shop drawings, change orders, requisition requests, Permits, contracts, rental agreements and records, insurance policies, non-proprietary correspondence directly related to the Project, receipts, bills, vouchers and any audits obtained by ACCD, all of which shall be available for review and copying (at the CITY'S expense) by the CITY;
- (11) promptly furnish to the CITY, upon receipt by ACCD, copies of all legal notices received by ACCD affecting the Project, including, without limitation, notices from Governmental Authorities and all notices from any party claiming any default in any financing or payment obligation, and any other notice not of a routine nature;
- (12) promptly notify the CITY of any suit, proceeding or action that is initiated or threatened in connection with the Building or against ACCD or the CITY in connection with the Building that could result in: (i) a lien against the Project; (ii) a material delay or increase in the cost of construction of the Project; or (iii) a claim against the CITY;

- (13) provide the CITY, as soon as reasonably practicable but in no event later than sixty (60) days after the Project Completion Date, with an original and one (1) sepia print of "as-built" drawings substantially reflecting and depicting the Project, as constructed, and indicating the changes in, and deviations from, the Construction Documents and an electronic version thereof as such version exists following the Project Completion Date. The "as-built" drawings will be an assembled set prepared by the various Contractors suitable for use by the CITY;
- (14) cooperate with the CITY in causing specified goals for including local, small, and minority-owned business participation to be established in connection with the construction of the Project, as required by <u>Article VIII</u> below;
- (15) send written notice, preferably by means of a schedule, to the CITY Representative, or his designee, in order that a representative of the CITY may attend the regularly scheduled meetings discussing the progress of the design and construction of the Project with such meetings to occur no less often than two (2) meetings per calendar month, or more frequently as reasonably determined by the CITY; and
- (16) advise the CITY Representative with respect to any Environmental Condition known to ACCD and all requirements imposed by, and negotiations with, any Governmental Authority concerning any such Environmental Condition.

Section 4.03 <u>Affiliate Contracts</u>. ACCD shall have the right to enter into contracts or transact business with qualified (either themselves or through their agents, contractors and/or consultants) Affiliates of ACCD, provided such activities are on terms and conditions no more favorable to the Affiliate than would be available in an arms-length basis with independent third parties. Prior to entering into a contract, or series of contracts, with an aggregate value in excess of FIFTY THOUSAND DOLLARS (\$50,000.00) with an Affiliate of ACCD, ACCD shall provide the CITY with written notice that ACCD is planning to hire the Affiliate to perform the Work described in the notice and obtain the CITY'S written approval to hire the Affiliate.

Section 4.04 Operation of the Project. The Building will remain open to the public after the Work is completed. By May 31, 2012, ACCD shall develop an Operating Manifest and submit it to the CITY for approval. ACCD shall operate the Building according to the Operating Manifest.

Section 4.05 <u>Completion of Project</u>. By May 1, 2013, ACCD shall have completed the renovation of the entire Building according to the Master Plan and Quality Standard, but delay in completion shall not constitute a default until the date specified at Section 15.03Q hereof.

#### ARTICLE V. DESIGN OF THE PROJECT

Section 5.01 Design of the Project.

- A. <u>Master Plan</u>. Within the times set forth in the Schedule, ACCD will deliver the Master Plan for the Building to the CITY for review and approval in accordance with <u>Sections 5.01D and 5.02</u> hereof. The Master Plan for the Building may not be altered without the further approval of the CITY.
- B. Within the times set forth in the Schedule, Project Architect shall be directed by ACCD to prepare and deliver to the CITY, for review and approval in accordance with Sections 5.01(D) and 5.02 hereof, the Conceptual Design Documents and the Design Drawings (collectively described herein as the "Plans and Specifications"). The Plans and Specifications approved pursuant to Section 5.01(D) may not be changed without prior notice to, and the approval of, the CITY Representative if such change would: (i) materially affect the Plans and Specifications, or (ii) cause the Project to not meet the Quality Standard.
- C. Within the times set out in the Schedule referred to in <u>Article XXI</u>, the Project Architect shall be directed by ACCD to timely prepare and deliver the Construction Documents to the CITY, but in no event later than the date set forth in the Schedule, unless otherwise agreed to in writing by the CITY, for review and objection by the CITY in accordance with <u>Section 5.01(D)</u> hereof. The Construction Documents shall be based upon the approved Plans and Specifications.
- The Final Plans may not be altered without obtaining the prior written approval of D. the CITY which may not be unreasonably withheld. The CITY, by and through the CITY Representative, shall have the right to disapprove and object to the Construction Documents, or a portion thereof, but only to the extent that: (i) they deviate from the Plans and Specifications; (ii) there has been any new material element added to the Project which is inconsistent with the Quality Standard; or (iii) the Construction Documents fail to provide for the Project to be constructed to satisfy the Quality Standard. The CITY Representative shall notify ACCD in writing of the CITY'S approval or disapproval of the Plans and Specifications or its disapproval of, or objection to, the Construction Documents within fifteen (15) Business Days after receipt of such complete and correct copies of such documents and the written request for approval or disapproval from ACCD. In the event that the CITY Representative disapproves of all, or some portion, of the Plans and Specifications, or objects to the Construction Documents, the CITY Representative's written response shall contain, in reasonable detail, the reasons therefor and shall be furnished to ACCD within such fifteen (15) Business Day period. Further, in the event that the CITY Representative disapproves or objects, the CITY Representative shall meet on an expeditious basis with the ACCD Representative to resolve any items of dispute to the reasonable satisfaction of the Parties. The CITY Representative's failure to provide such written response

within the requested time shall be deemed to be approval on behalf of the CITY of such Plans and Specifications. To the extent that a portion of the Plans and Specifications have been deemed approved, such approval shall not be withdrawn and ACCD shall not be required to obtain re-approval of such portion deemed approved except to the extent that there is a subsequent change or clarification in the Plans and Specifications or makes them inconsistent with the subsequent changes. Any resubmission by ACCD of any proposed Plans and Specifications (or applicable portion thereof) that were disapproved or objected to by the CITY shall be approved or disapproved by the CITY, within five (5) Business Days after receipt of a complete resubmission under this Section.

- E. During the design process, ACCD shall establish, and update as necessary, the Schedule setting forth the dates for delivery of the various design documents.
- F. ACCD shall control the Project design process and all aspects of the design and specifications of the Project other than approval by the CITY of the Plans and Specifications and the objection right by the CITY of the Construction Documents as set forth in Section 5.01(D).

# Section 5.02 Review, Approvals and Objections.

Α. Review, Approvals or Consent Rights. The provisions of this Section 5.02 shall be applicable with respect to all instances in which it is provided under this Funding Agreement that the CITY, or ACCD, exercises a review and approval or a consent right (a "Review and Approval or Consent Right"); provided, however, that if the provisions of this Section 5.02 specifying time periods for exercise of Review and Approval or Consent Rights shall conflict with other express provisions of this Funding Agreement providing for time periods for exercise of designated Review and Approval or Consent Rights, then the provisions of such other provisions of this Funding Agreement shall control. As used herein, the term "Review and Approval or Consent Rights" shall include, without limiting the generality of that term, all instances in which one Party (the "Submitting Party") is permitted or required to submit to the other Party (the "Reviewing Party") any document, notice or determination of the Submitting Party and with respect to which the Reviewing Party has a right or duty hereunder to review, comment, consent, approve, disapprove, object, dispute or challenge the submission or determination of the Submitting Party. Unless this Funding Agreement specifically provides that the Review and Approval or Consent Rights may be exercised in the sole or absolute discretion (or a similar standard) of the Reviewing Party, in connection with exercising its Review and Approval or Consent Rights under any provision of this Funding Agreement and whether or not specifically provided in any such provision, the Reviewing Party covenants and agrees to act in good faith, with due diligence, and in a commercially reasonable manner with regard to each and all of such Review and Approval or

Consent Rights and to not unreasonably withhold its approval of, or consent to, any submission.

- Β. Standard for Review. The Submitting Party shall use reasonable efforts to cause any matter submitted to the Reviewing Party for which the Reviewing Party has Review and Approval or Consent Rights under this Funding Agreement to be submitted under cover of a request which: (i) contains the heading or caption "TIME SENSITIVE REQUEST FOR REVIEW/APPROVAL OR CONSENT" (or similar phrase); (ii) states the date of submission to the Reviewing Party by the Submitting Party (which date shall be presumed to be the Business Day following the date of dispatch by the Submitting Party if properly addressed and sent by same day messenger service or by Federal Express or other reliable overnight courier service for delivery on the morning of the next Business Day); (iii) states the date by which a response is required under the terms of this Funding Agreement; (iv) identifies the provision of this Funding Agreement pursuant to which such Review and Approval or Consent is sought; and (v) identifies (by document or drawing title, identifying number and revision date, or other clear description) all enclosures to such request with respect to which Review and Approval or consent is then being sought. The Reviewing Party shall review the same and shall promptly (but in any event within any applicable time period specified in this Funding Agreement) give the Submitting Party notice of the Reviewing Party's comments resulting from such review and, if the matter is one that requires approval or consent pursuant to the terms of this Funding Agreement, such approval, consent or disapproval, setting forth in detail the Reviewing Party's reasons for any disapproval. All submissions to the CITY shall be delivered to the CITY Representative unless otherwise directed in writing to ACCD by the CITY Representative.
- C. <u>Deemed Approval or Consent</u>. If no response from the Reviewing Party is delivered to the Submitting Party by the close of business on the date set out in the request following the complete submission of a particular matter (unless such longer period is approved by the Submitting Party, such approval to not unreasonably be withheld) and to which this <u>Section 5.02</u> applies, such matters shall be deemed approved by the Reviewing Party.
- D. <u>Disputes</u>. The CITY and ACCD agree to attempt in good faith to resolve expeditiously any disputes concerning the approval of, or consent to, any matter submitted to either Party for approval or consent hereunder, but if any such dispute is not resolved between the Parties, such dispute shall be resolved in accordance with the provisions contained in <u>Article XVI</u>.
- E. <u>Duties, Obligations and Responsibilities Not Affected</u>. Approval or consent by the Reviewing Party of, or to, a matter submitted to such Party shall neither, unless specifically otherwise provided: (i) relieve the Submitting Party of its duties, obligations or responsibilities under this Funding Agreement with respect to the matter so submitted; nor (ii) shift the duties, obligations or responsibilities

of the Submitting Party with respect to the submitted matter to the Reviewing Party.

- F. <u>No Implied Approval or Consent</u>. Whenever used in this Funding Agreement, "approval", "approve", "approved", "consent" or "consented" means with respect to any item or matter for which the approval or consent of the CITY or ACCD is required under the terms of this Funding Agreement, then the specific approval of, or consent to, or disapproval of, such item or matter by the CITY or ACCD shall be required, and shall not include any implied or imputed approval or disapproval except as permitted pursuant to <u>Section 5.02(C)</u>.
- G. <u>Prior Submissions</u>. The Parties hereby acknowledge that submissions by, and between, the Parties prior to the execution of this Funding Agreement shall not constitute a submission of the Plans and Specifications by ACCD nor constitute approval of the Plans and Specifications by the CITY or any other matter requiring the approval of the CITY pursuant to this Funding Agreement.

Section 5.03 <u>Design Standards</u>. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the Construction Documents shall comply with the requirements of the Plans and Specifications and the Quality Standard.

**Section 5.04** <u>Use of Plans</u>. Without the prior written consent of ACCD, the CITY shall not use the Construction Documents, Plans and Specifications, drawings, models, samples and the like produced or developed in connection with the design and construction of the Project for any purpose other than as contemplated by this Funding Agreement.

#### ARTICLE VI. CONSTRUCTION OF THE PROJECT

# Section 6.01 General Contractor.

- A. The General Contractor, and any replacement thereof, shall be selected by ACCD and ACCD shall negotiate and execute a Contract between ACCD and the General Contractor. ACCD shall provide a copy of such Contract, and any amendments thereto, to the CITY Representative as required in this Funding Agreement.
- B. ACCD shall contractually require and use all reasonable efforts to cause the General Contractor to diligently pursue and prosecute to Final Completion, in accordance with the Schedule and the Construction Documents, the construction of the Project and shall, subject to Force Majeure Events and adjustments permitted by the terms of this Funding Agreement (but not resulting from change orders), use all reasonable efforts to cause Substantial Completion to occur on or before the Scheduled Completion Date. ACCD shall execute the contract between ACCD and the General Contractor, which shall contain the Construction Contract Requirements as set forth in Exhibit E hereto. ACCD shall direct the General Contractor to prepare, negotiate and enter into bid packages or contracts to retain the services of the Contractor(s) and such other subcontractor(s) and

consultants as are necessary or desirable to perform the Work, as ACCD or the General Contractor shall determine. Upon the execution of such Contracts, ACCD shall provide copies thereof to the CITY. Except as otherwise provided herein, amounts owing under Contracts, including costs, fees and expenses of Contractors and/or subcontractor(s) retained by ACCD, or the General Contractor on behalf of ACCD, in connection with the construction of the Project, shall be the responsibility of ACCD and not of the CITY. ACCD shall require that the General Contractor, Contractor(s) and others performing the Work obtain the Permits and any bonds and insurance required by this Funding Agreement and the Contracts to be obtained by them and shall provide the CITY Representative with copies of such Permits and bonds and of the certificates evidencing such insurance coverage.

Section 6.02 Capital Budget.

- A. Attached hereto as <u>Exhibit F</u> is the Preliminary Capital Budget for the Project.
- B. No later than May 31, 2012, ACCD will deliver the final Capital Budget for the Project to the CITY for review and approval, which will be based upon the Master Plan.
- C. The Parties have agreed that any expenses of any nature on the Project will be the obligation of the CITY, subject to the amount of the CITY Contribution. The costs of any extended maintenance contracts are not included in the Capital Budget and are the obligation of ACCD under the CITY Lease.

Section 6.03 Supervision of Construction. ACCD shall construct, or cause the renovation of, the Building in accordance with the Development Plan, Capital Budget and Final Plans. ACCD shall contractually require the General Contractor to supervise and coordinate the construction of the Project so that the Project is constructed, equipped, and completed with new materials in a good and workmanlike manner and in accordance with the terms of this Funding Agreement and the Construction Documents. Subject to the sufficiency of the CITY Contribution, ACCD shall be responsible for the payment of all costs and expenses incurred in connection with the construction of the Project. ACCD shall use all reasonable efforts to enforce substantial compliance with the terms of the Contracts with the Project Architects, General Contractor, Contractors, subcontractors and/or design professionals and require their performance substantially in accordance therewith. ACCD shall administer the Contracts for the design and construction of the Project and require that work be continuously and diligently performed to achieve Substantial Completion on or before the Scheduled Completion Date. Without limiting the foregoing, ACCD shall, or shall cause a party within its control to:

A. coordinate the Work as it progresses and the inspections of the Project, review inspection reports, schedule and conduct preconstruction and construction meetings, implement courses of action when requirements of Contracts for the design or construction of the Project are not being fulfilled, and review and revise estimates of construction costs;

- B. negotiate or prepare bid packages for any portion of the Work necessary for the award of Contracts and other agreements as set forth herein, coordinate selections and procedures therefor, maintain harmonious labor relations, and encourage local and minority owned companies in order to comply with <u>Section 8.02</u>;
- C. review all applications for payment and supporting documentation prepared by Contractors and others performing Work or furnishing materials for the Project and provide ACCD with evidence of such payments;
- D. negotiate final payments and/or final settlements, without additional cost to the CITY in excess of the CITY Contribution, with all Parties involved in the construction of the Project. ACCD shall commence, defend and settle without additional cost to the CITY in excess of the CITY Contribution, such legal actions and proceedings concerning the design and construction of the Project as are necessary or required in the opinion of ACCD, and retain counsel in connection therewith, unless such legal actions and proceedings are a result of the CITY's actions;
- E. cause any known defects in the construction of the Project, or in the installation or operation of any equipment or fixtures thereon, to be corrected during construction and applicable warranty periods;
- F. hold regular job meetings with all job-site personnel, including Contractors and subcontractors and the Project Architect, as appropriate and necessary, during the construction of the Project to review the progress of development of the Project and completion of the Project;
- G. if construction of the Project does not progress in accordance with the dates required by the Schedule, as it may be adjusted pursuant to the terms of this Funding Agreement, or if it is unlikely that such dates will be met based on the progress of the Work, ACCD may, but is not required to, cause an acceleration of the Work by all available means including utilization of overtime, additional work crews, and alternate material suppliers;
- H. require the General Contractor to provide sufficient security during construction to protect all persons on the premises of the construction site from injury and to protect the Project grounds from vandalism or theft; and
- I. supervise and coordinate the completion of "punch list" items and warranty work following Substantial Completion.

Section 6.04 <u>Correction of Work</u>. If during construction, ACCD reasonably determines, or otherwise becomes aware, that construction is not proceeding in accordance with the Construction Documents, as they may be modified as permitted under this Funding Agreement, ACCD shall cause any such nonconforming Work to be re-executed by the Party responsible therefore at no expense to ACCD or the CITY. If, however, ACCD determines it to be inexpedient to require the correction of such Work, an equitable deduction under the applicable

Contract or other remedy mutually acceptable to the parties may be pursued, provided, however, that any such action shall not result in any material deviation from the Quality Standard.

Section 6.05 <u>ACCD'S Right to Make Changes</u>. ACCD shall have the right to issue or make changes to the Project. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the CITY shall have the right, in its sole discretion, to approve or disapprove any material changes or additions to, or modifications of, the Project that result in a material deviation from the Plans and Specifications or in the CITY'S reasonable determination cause the Project to fail to meet the Quality Standard.

## Section 6.06 Construction Change Order Procedure.

- A. Pursuant to <u>Section 6.05</u> above, ACCD may, at any time and from time to time, by a written Change Order request, or upon its own initiative, cause changes in the Project within the general scope of the construction required by this Funding Agreement. Such changes may include, but are not limited to, changes in the Construction Documents.
- B. No Change Order request shall adversely impact the Quality Standard, and the costs of any such Change Order request shall either: (i) be paid for by ACCD; or (ii) not result in any increase to the Capital Budget.
- C. ACCD shall have no obligation to implement any Change Order that may be requested by CITY, either formally or informally, that will cause total Project Costs to exceed the amount of the CITY Contribution. Changes to the Work after issuance of a building permit, other than Changes required by CITY inspectors or other CITY authorities with regulatory authority over buildings and construction issued after issuance of a building permit, also shall be considered Change Orders, and if such would have the effect of causing total Project Costs to exceed the amount of the CITY Contribution, then CITY will either grant a variance sufficient to avoid that effect or authorize additional CITY funding to enable sufficient correction that a Certificate of Occupancy may be issued. CITY agrees to set aside \$50,000 of funds separately allocated for real estate acquisition for the Project as a contingency reserve for Change Orders resulting from Changes required by CITY or CITY authorities with regulatory authority over buildings and construction issued after issuance of building permit.

**Section 6.07** <u>Sales Tax</u>. The purchase of materials for the construction of the Project shall be structured, to the maximum extent permitted by law, to be exempt from all state and local sales and use taxes pursuant to Chapter 34 of the Texas Tax Code, and other Applicable Law.

Section 6.08 Mechanic's Liens and Claims.

A. If any lien or claim of lien, whether choate or inchoate (collectively, any "Mechanic's Lien") shall be filed against the interest of ACCD in the Project by reason of any work, labor, services or materials supplied or claimed to have been supplied by, or on behalf of, ACCD, or any of its agents or Contractors, ACCD shall cause the same to be satisfied or discharged of record, or effectively prevent

the enforcement or foreclosure thereof against the Project by injunction, payment, deposit, bond, order of court or otherwise.

#### ARTICLE VII. MODIFICATIONS TO THE PROJECT BUDGET

**Section 7.01** <u>Modifications to the Capital Budget</u>. Subject to the provision of <u>Section 6.05</u> of this Funding Agreement, which provides that any material deviation to the Plans and Specifications or a material deviation from the Quality Standard require the approval of the CITY, ACCD shall have the right, from time to time, to reallocate budgeted amounts from one category to any other category of the Capital Budget (provided that any amounts in the Capital Budget representing construction or equipment costs may not be reallocated to any Soft Costs). Nothing in this Section 7.01 shall alter the obligation of ACCD to meet the Quality Standard for construction of the Project.

#### ARTICLE VIII. NON-DISCRIMINATION AND SBEDA POLICY

ACCD shall comply with the CITY's Small Business Economic Development Advocacy Program (SBEDA) requirements set forth in the attached Exhibit <u>G</u>, and incorporated herein by reference, for the award of contracts, subcontracts and other opportunities in the design, construction and operation of the PROJECT.

Prior to spending any portion of the CITY-provided funds for the PROJECT, ACCD agrees to develop a comprehensive scope for the work within the PROJECT that will be financed with CITY funds. This scope will provide sufficient detail so that CITY staff can review the scope, determine availability and submit to the CITY's applicable Goal Setting Committee, which shall determine and apply the appropriate Affirmative Procurement Initiative and goal for contracts and subcontracts procured in whole or in part with funds provided by CITY. Once developed, this scope of work shall be submitted by ACCD to:

Ruben Flores, SBEDA Team Capital Improvements Management Services 100 West Houston Street, Suite 1900 San Antonio, TX 78205

ACCD agrees to provide the scope to CITY within 60 days of ACCD's execution of this Agreement outlining in detail the use of funds provided by CITY. ACCD further agrees not to commence any work, except for architectural services which shall be specifically exempted from this requirement, that will be paid for with CITY funds until CITY staff forwards the Affirmative Procurement Initiative and goal applied by the Goal Setting Committee to ACCD, and ACCD has received approval of its Subcontractor/Supplier Utilization form, and any other documentation required pursuant to the SBEDA Program, from CITY's Small Business Office (SBO) of the Economic Development Department. Upon approval of this Subcontractor/Supplier Utilization form and any other documentation required by the SBO, this Agreement shall be amended thereby without further City Council action to incorporate the Affirmative Procurement Initiative and goal applied by the Goal Setting Committee, as well as the approved Subcontractor/Supplier Utilization Plan.

ACCD's failure to comply with the SBEDA provisions of this Agreement shall be considered a default and the CITY will pursue all remedies available to it as provided in this Agreement and the SBEDA Ordinance.

#### ARTICLE IX. FINANCING OF THE PROJECT

Funding for the development and completion of the Project shall be provided by ACCD and the CITY in accordance with the terms of this Funding Agreement.

Section 9.01 <u>Financing Plan</u>. The Project is expected to be funded from the CITY Contribution, as shown in the Capital Budget.

Section 9.02 <u>The CITY Contribution</u>. The CITY will obtain and secure up to ONE MILLION SIX HUNDRED THOUSAND AND ZERO/HUNDRED DOLLARS (\$1,600,000.00) for the Capital Budget, to be made when and in the amounts needed to fund the CITY Contribution, which will be funded through the issuance of certificates of obligation or from any other legally available funds of the CITY which the CITY decides to use. In the event construction and/or renovation costs exceed the CITY Contribution, the CITY may, in its sole discretion and with City Council approval, either (1) authorize additional funds as needed; or (2) consider, and approve, reasonable change(s) in the scope of the Project to ensure completion within the amount of the CITY Contribution. Under no circumstances will this Agreement be construed to obligate ACCD to pay any funds for the Project.

Section 9.03 <u>Financing Limitations</u>. ACCD covenants and agrees not to permit the encumbrance, whether voluntary or involuntary, of the CITY Contribution, or any part thereof or interest therein, for any purpose whatsoever. The CITY Contribution may only be used to pay for capitalizable costs of the Project and may not be used to retire any outstanding debt incurred by ACCD, or to pay any working capital expenses shown in the Operating Budget.

Section 9.04 No program or activity fund from or through CITY, nor the personnel involved in the administration of the Project or activity, nor any of the funds received hereunder shall be involved, directly or indirectly, in the construction, operation or maintenance of such part of any facility as is used or will be used for sectarian instruction or activity or as a place of religious worship.

Section 9.05 None of the activities performed hereunder shall involve, and no portion of the funds received hereunder shall be used, directly or indirectly, for any political activity including, but not limited to, an activity to further the election or defeat of any candidate for public office or for any activity undertaken to influence the passage, defeat or final content of local, state or federal legislation.

#### ARTICLE X. <u>FUNDING THE PROJECT AND CITY RESPONSIBILITIES</u>

#### Section 10.01 Development Costs.

- A. Any payment by the CITY for the Project (excluding the cost of the purchase of the building) shall reduce the balance of the CITY Contribution on a dollar-for-dollar basis.
- Β. On the first day of the month following the execution of this Funding Agreement and ACCD'S incurrence of costs pertaining to the Project, and the first of each succeeding calendar month during the Term of this Funding Agreement, ACCD will submit a Project Costs payment request, including a Project Cost Reimbursement Request in the form of Exhibit H attached hereto ("Payment Request"), to the CITY Representative addressed to Director, Capital Improvements Management Services, P.O. Box 839966 San Antonio, Texas 78283. The CITY will promptly begin to process Payment Requests for services and Work performed, and materials provided, by the General Contractor, Contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, and vendors which have been approved, pertaining to the preceding payment period plus any unreimbursed amounts for prior payment periods. If there is a rejection of part of a Payment Request, the accepted portion of the Payment Request shall be processed as provided in this Article X and the rejected portion will be returned to ACCD within ten (10)Business Days from the date of submission to the CITY with a reasonably detailed explanation of the rejection. The CITY shall have the right, at the CITY'S option, to have a CITY employee or consultant inspect the Work completed which is set out in the Payment Request to ensure compliance with the Final Plans. The inspection shall not delay payment by the CITY unless such work does not comply with the Final Plans. If the CITY determines the Work, or any portion of the Work, set out in the Payment Request is not in compliance, the CITY shall advise ACCD in writing of the Work that is non-complaint and will conduct a follow-up inspection within five (5) Business Days after receiving written notice from ACCD that the Work is compliant with the Final Plans in order to confirm the Work represented by the Reimbursement Request is compliant.
- C. As soon as practicable, but in no event beyond the thirty (30) day period provided by Chapter 2251 of the Texas Government Code, the CITY will make payment of the Payment Requests through checks to ACCD. Payment Requests submitted by ACCD shall include: (i) an unconditional waiver or partial waiver as the case may be of liens from the General Contractor and a conditional waiver of liens, with the only condition being payment of the amount requisitioned from each Contractor, subcontractor, supplier or vendor providing Work or services on the Project; and (ii) an invoice for services rendered, or materials or supplies furnished, for all items for which payment is requested. Accompanying each new Payment Request shall be unconditional waivers of lien or partial waivers, as the case may be, of all subcontractors paid from the prior Payment Request. No waiver of lien

shall be required from entities that do not have the ability to place a lien on the Project. The CITY shall process ACCD's Payment Requests up to the maximum amount included in the Capital Budget; provided that the total aggregate amount reimbursed to ACCD by the CITY shall not exceed the CITY'S Contribution.

D. ACCD agrees, and shall include in each Contract for design and construction of the Project, that the CITY, pursuant to Chapter 53 of the Texas Property Code, shall withhold payment in the amount of ten percent (10%) of each invoice that is otherwise due and payable under this Funding Agreement. All monies withheld under this provision will become due and payable thirty (30) days after Final Completion of the Project.

Section 10.02 <u>Additional Obligations of the CITY</u>. Without limiting the CITY'S obligations hereunder, and in addition to its obligations set forth elsewhere in this Funding Agreement, the CITY, acting through the CITY Representative, shall:

- A. promptly furnish to ACCD, upon receipt by the CITY, copies of all legal notices received by the CITY affecting the Project, including, without limitation, notices from Governmental Authorities, notices from any party claiming any default in any financing or payment obligation, and any other notice not of a routine nature;
- B. promptly notify ACCD of any suit, proceeding or action that is initiated or threatened in connection with the Project or against ACCD or the CITY; and
- C. cooperate with ACCD in all aspects of the development and construction of the Project and, except as expressly authorized by this Funding Agreement, not unreasonably hinder, delay or interfere with the development and construction of the Project.

Section 10.03 <u>Additional Costs Resulting from Changes in Applicable Law</u>. Any additional costs for construction of the Project resulting from a change in Applicable Law by any Governmental Authority shall be borne by the CITY; however, any such additional costs shall be approved by City Council.

Section 10.04 <u>Limitation of Funding Obligations</u>. Notwithstanding anything in this Funding Agreement to the contrary:

- A. Any and all amounts payable by the CITY under this Funding Agreement are payable solely from the CITY Contribution, and no claim for payment of any amount outside of the CITY Contribution shall be made, claimed or permitted against any other funds, properties, assets or the general credit of the CITY.
- B. The CITY shall have no obligation to pay any liens or encumbrances placed on the Building through financing obtained by ACCD.

#### ARTICLE XI. MANAGEMENT AND OPERATION AND TAXES

Section 11.01 Expenses of Management and Operation. ACCD shall assume the risks of all costs of management and operation of the Building including maintenance, repair and replacement of the structural components, infrastructure improvements, and the operating systems, payment of insurance premiums for insurance maintained at levels necessary to replace all improvements, payment of utilities and other duties associated with the management and ownership of a first class Building.

Section 11.02 <u>Taxes</u>. The Parties contemplate that the Building will be exempt from payment of all ad valorem taxes and that costs of construction will be exempt from sales taxes. ACCD and the CITY shall work cooperatively to achieve tax exempt status for the Building.

## ARTICLE XII.

# [intentionally deleted]

#### ARTICLE XIII. NAMING RIGHTS AND CITY PLAQUE

Section 13.01 ACCD is not allowed to sell naming rights to the building and shall obtain the CITY'S approval prior to changing the name of the Building.

Section 13.02 The CITY reserves the right to provide a plaque to ACCD recognizing the support of the CITY for the Project. The CITY shall provide a list of locations in the Building which would be suitable to place the plaque and ACCD shall select the location for the plaque from the CITY'S list.

Section 13.03 ACCD is required to publicly acknowledge that the Project is supported by CITY as direct by the CITY Representative. ACCD may share information regarding monies provided by the CITY as a part of its fund-raising efforts; however, no portion of the CITY Contribution may be used for fund-raising costs.

#### ARTICLE XIV. <u>REPRESENTATIONS, WARRANTIES AND COVENANTS</u>

Section 14.01 <u>By ACCD</u>. ACCD hereby makes the following representations, warranties and covenants to the CITY as of the Effective Date:

- A. <u>Existence</u>. ACCD is a public junior college district and a Texas local governmental unit, and will remain as such throughout the Term of this Agreement.
- B. <u>Authorization</u>. ACCD is duly and legally authorized to enter into this Funding Agreement and has complied with all laws, rules, regulations, charter provisions and bylaws relating to its existence and authority to act, and the undersigned

representative is authorized to act on behalf of and bind ACCD to the terms of this Funding Agreement. ACCD has provided to the CITY, on or prior to the Effective Date, a certified copy of a resolution of its Board of Trustees authorizing ACCD's execution of this Funding Agreement through the undersigned representative. ACCD has all requisite power to perform all of its obligations under this Funding Agreement. The execution of this Funding Agreement by ACCD does not require any consent or approval which has not been obtained, including without limitation the consent or approval of any Governmental Authority. A copy of the Resolution by ACCD's Board of Trustees as set out herein is attached as Exhibit I hereto and incorporated herein for all purposes.

- C. <u>Enforceable Obligations</u>. Assuming due authorization, execution, and delivery by the Parties hereto, this Funding Agreement, all documents executed by ACCD, pursuant hereto, and all obligations of ACCD hereunder are enforceable against ACCD in accordance with their terms.
- D. <u>No Legal Bar</u>. The execution and delivery of this Funding Agreement and the performance of its obligations hereunder by ACCD will not conflict with any provision of any Applicable Laws to which ACCD is subject or conflict with, or result in a breach of, or constitute a default under, any of the terms, conditions or provisions of any agreement or instrument to which ACCD is a party or by which it is bound.
- E. <u>Litigation</u>. There are no legal actions or proceedings pending or, to the knowledge of ACCD, threatened against ACCD which, if adversely determined, would materially and adversely affect the ability of ACCD to fulfill its obligations under this Funding Agreement.
- F. <u>Knowledge</u>. ACCD has no knowledge of any facts or circumstances which presently evidence, or with the passage of time would evidence, that any of the representations made by ACCD under this Funding Agreement are in any way inaccurate, incomplete or misleading.

Section 14.02 By the CITY. The CITY hereby makes the following representations, warranties and covenants to ACCD as of the Effective Date:

- A. <u>Existence</u>. The CITY has been duly created under the laws of the State of Texas.
- B. <u>Authorization</u>. The CITY is duly and legally authorized to enter into this Funding Agreement and has complied with all laws, regulations and Governmental Rules to which it may be subject, and the undersigned representative has been duly authorized to act on behalf of and bind the CITY to the terms of this Funding Agreement. The CITY has all requisite power to perform all of its obligations under this Funding Agreement and the execution and performance of this Funding Agreement by the CITY does not require any consent or approval which has not

been obtained, including without limitation, the consent or approval of any Governmental Authority.

- C. <u>Enforceable Obligations</u>. Assuming due authorization, execution, and delivery by the Parties hereto, this Funding Agreement and all obligations of the CITY hereunder are enforceable against the CITY in accordance with their terms.
- D. <u>Litigation</u>. There are no pending legal actions or proceedings which, if adversely determined, would materially and adversely affect the ability of the CITY to fulfill its obligations under this Funding Agreement.
- E. <u>Knowledge</u>. The CITY has no knowledge of any facts or circumstances which presently evidence, or with the passage of time would evidence, that any of the representations made by the CITY under this Funding Agreement are in any way inaccurate, incomplete or misleading.
- F. Liens or Encumbrances. There are no liens or encumbrances on the Building.
- G. DISCLAIMER BY THE CITY. ACCD ACKNOWLEDGES THAT, EXCEPT FOR THE REPRESENTATIONS CONTAINED WITHIN THIS FUNDING AGREEMENT, NEITHER THE CITY NOR ANY OF ITS ELECTED OFFICIALS, EMPLOYEES, OR REPRESENTATIVES HAVE MADE ANY REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY WHATSOEVER (WHETHER EXPRESS OR IMPLIED) REGARDING THE PROJECT, THE SUBJECT MATTER OF THIS FUNDING AGREEMENT OR ANY EXHIBIT HERETO, OTHER THAN THE EXPRESSED OBLIGATIONS CONTAINED IN THIS FUNDING AGREEMENT. ACCD AGREES THAT NEITHER THE CITY NOR ANY OF ITS ELECTED OFFICIALS, EMPLOYEES. OR REPRESENTATIVES WILL HAVE ANY RESPONSIBILITY FOR (AND HAVE MADE NO REPRESENTATIONS OR WARRANTIES WHATSOEVER AS TO) ANY OF THE FOLLOWING (COLLECTIVELY, THE "DEVELOPMENT RISKS"):
  - (1) THE ACCURACY OR COMPLETENESS OF ANY INFORMATION SUPPLIED BY ANY PERSON OTHER THAN A CITY REPRESENTATIVE PURSUANT TO THIS FUNDING AGREEMENT.
  - (2) THE COMPLIANCE OF THE PROJECT, THE MASTER PLAN, OR ANY FEATURE THEREOF AND ANY PROPOSED IMPROVEMENT WITH ANY GOVERNMENTAL RULE.
  - (3) THE ACCURACY OR COMPLETENESS OF ANY FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS, COST ESTIMATES, SCHEDULES OR OTHER MATTERS RELATING TO THE PROJECT OR ANY IMPROVEMENTS REQUIRED TO BE CONSTRUCTED OR FUNDED UNDER THE TERMS OF THIS FUNDING AGREEMENT.

IT IS UNDERSTOOD AND AGREED BY ACCD THAT IT HAS BEEN, AND WILL CONTINUE TO BE, SOLELY RESPONSIBLE FOR MAKING ITS OWN INDEPENDENT APPRAISAL OF AND INVESTIGATION INTO ALL SUCH MATTERS.

Section 14.03 <u>Reliance</u>. The Parties agree and acknowledge that, in entering into this Funding Agreement:

- A. Each Party is expressly and primarily relying on the truth and accuracy of the foregoing representations, warranties and covenants of the other Party, without any obligation to investigate the accuracy or completeness thereof;
- B. The Parties may continue to rely thereon until this Funding Agreement is, or shall be, terminated according to its terms;
- C. Such representations, warranties and covenants are a material inducement to the Parties in making this Funding Agreement and agreeing to undertake and accept its terms; and
- D. The Parties would not be willing to do so in the absence of any of such representations, warranties and covenants.

Section 14.04 Additional Covenants.

- A. <u>Payments</u>. ACCD shall pay General Contractor, in accordance with <u>Section</u> <u>10.01</u>, for services and materials provided by the General Contractor, architects, Contractors, subcontractors, suppliers and vendors.
- B. <u>Enforcement</u>. ACCD shall diligently enforce its rights, and seek remedies available to it, upon any default under the terms of the Construction Contract, and as necessary to preserve and protect its rights and interests in and to the Building.
- C. <u>Return of Unused Funds to CITY.</u> Upon Project Completion or Termination of the Funding Agreement, ACCD shall immediately return any unused funds, rebates, or credits to CITY.
- D. <u>Waiver of Subrogation</u>. With respect to any policies of insurance which may be required to be provided by ACCD in connection with this Funding Agreement or required under a Construction Contract or other agreement related hereto, ACCD waives and shall require that the General Contractor waive any subrogation rights against the CITY with respect to any claims or damages (including, but not limited to, claims for bodily injury and property damage).
- E. <u>Waiver of Consequential Damages</u>. ACCD waives all present and future claims for consequential damages against the CITY arising from or related to this Funding Agreement. The CITY waives all present and future claims for consequential damages against ACCD arising from, or related to, this Funding Agreement.

# ARTICLE XV. TERMINATION EVENTS, EVENTS OF DEFAULT, AND REMEDIES

Section 15.01 <u>Automatic Termination Events</u>. The Parties acknowledge that certain obligations and requirements of this Funding Agreement are of fundamental importance to the Parties such that the breach thereof justifies and requires the automatic termination of this Funding Agreement and that no alternate remedy would appropriately protect the interests of the Parties. Each of the following is an Automatic Termination Event that, when it occurs, may, at the election of the Party that has not committed the Automatic Termination Event, result in the automatic termination of this Funding Agreement. The non-defaulting Party shall notify the defaulting Party in writing within five (5) Business Days of the non-defaulting Party becoming aware of the Automatic Termination Event that the non-defaulting Party elects not to enforce the automatic termination of this Funding Agreement. If the non-defaulting Party elects not to enforce the automatic termination of this Funding Agreement, but rather to treat the breach as an Event of Default, the defaulting Party shall be entitled to the cure process set out in Section 15.04 below after receipt of notice of the breach from the non-defaulting Party:

- A. If, at any time during the Term of this Funding Agreement, ACCD is not exempt from taxation under the Code;
- B. The Building is not used for the Veterans Outreach and Transition Center;
- C. The CITY Lease is terminated;
- D. The entry of a non-appealable ruling by a court of competent jurisdiction that the action of the CITY pursuant to this Funding Agreement is beyond the authority conferred upon the CITY by any applicable Governmental Rules and that the CITY did not have authority to enter into this Funding Agreement;
- E. Any legal proceeding contesting the validity of the Election, any matter affecting the ability of the CITY to fund the CITY Contribution, or the validity or enforceability of this Funding Agreement, which proceeding: (i) is concluded by a final non-appealable determination adverse to the CITY; or (ii) prevents the Construction Commencement Date to occur in accordance with this Funding Agreement; or
- F. Failure by the CITY to fund all or part of the CITY Contribution in accordance with the terms of this Funding Agreement.

Section 15.02 <u>Remedies for Automatic Termination Events</u>. If an Automatic Termination Event occurs, the non-defaulting Party may pursue all rights and remedies provided by law or in equity against the defaulting Party.

Section 15.03 Events of Default. Each of the following will be an Event of Default:

A. The CITY or ACCD fails to perform or observe any of the material obligations, covenants or agreements to be performed or observed by such Party under this

Funding Agreement which failure continues for more than thirty (30) days following receipt of notice in writing of such failure to such Party.

- B. Any material representation or warranty of the CITY or ACCD is untrue when made or becomes untrue thereafter.
- C. Either Party submits a report, application, certificate or other information required under the terms of this Funding Agreement which contains any materially false or misleading statements.
- D. ACCD fails to achieve any of the Preconstruction Milestones within the time period required by this Funding Agreement.
- E. ACCD makes a general assignment for the benefit of creditors.
- F. A petition under any section or chapter of federal bankruptcy laws or under any similar law or statute of the United States or any state thereof is filed by, or against, ACCD and is not dismissed, withdrawn or otherwise concluded without adjudication within seventy-five (75) days after being filed.
- G. ACCD admits in writing its inability to pay its debts when due.
- H. A bill in equity or other proceeding for the appointment of a receiver of ACCD or other custodian for ACCD'S business or assets is filed and consented to by ACCD.
- I. A receiver or other custodian (permanent or temporary) of ACCD's assets or property, or any part thereof, is appointed by any court of competent jurisdiction.
- J. Proceedings for a composition with creditors under any state or federal law have been instituted by or against ACCD.
- K. A final judgment representing a claim or charge against the assets of ACCD in an amount in excess of TWO HUNDRED THOUSAND DOLLARS (\$200,000.00) remains unsatisfied or of record for ninety (90) days or longer (unless a supersedeas or other appeal bond is filed).
- L. ACCD is dissolved.
- M. Execution is levied against ACCD's business or its property.
- N. Suit to foreclose any lien or mortgage against any property owned or held by ACCD is instituted against ACCD and not dismissed within thirty (30) days.
- O. ACCD shall cease to pursue diligently the construction of the Project for more than thirty (30) consecutive days for any cause other than by reason of (i) Force Majeure, or (ii) the CITY's issuance of a Change Order that cannot be implemented without total Project Costs exceeding the amount of the CITY

Contribution, and such cessation has the effect of delaying the Substantial Completion Date.

- P. ACCD fails to pay or cause payment to be made to the General Contractor, Project Architects, Contractors, subcontractors or other Persons engaged in the design and construction of the Project within a reasonable time after payment from the CITY.
- Q. The failure of ACCD to complete the entire Project by December 31, 2013, unless caused by the CITY's issuance of a Change Order that cannot be implemented without total Project Costs exceeding the amount of the CITY Contribution.

Section 15.04 Remedies for an Event of Default.

- A. If an Event of Default occurs, the non-defaulting Party shall give the defaulting Party notice of the breach. The breaching Party shall have thirty (30) days to cure the breach. After delivery of the required notice and expiration of any applicable cure period, any Party may pursue all rights and remedies provided by law or in equity. The rights and remedies provided in this Funding Agreement shall be in addition to, and cumulative of, all other rights and remedies available to a Party, and the pursuit of one (1) remedy will not be an election of a sole remedy and will not preclude the right to pursue any or all other available remedies, whether the same be remedies at law and/or equitable remedies, including injunction and relief in the form of mandamus.
- B. In the event that ACCD commits an Event of Default, ACCD shall be required to return any portion of the CITY Contribution paid to ACCD for improvements to be made to the Project for which the improvements were either not made or are not in accordance with the Final Plans.
- C. In the event that ACCD commits an Event of Default, CITY, in its sole discretion, may withhold funds otherwise due as damages.
- D. Any failure of the CITY to exercise any right or remedy as provided in this Funding Agreement shall not be deemed a waiver by the CITY of any claim for actual damages (but not consequential damages) it may have by reason of an Event of Default.
- E. For an Event of Default under <u>Section 15.03(Q)</u>, such default will also constitute a default under the CITY Lease even if not stated as such in the CITY Lease, and the CITY may declare a default under the CITY Lease as a result of such failure.

#### ARTICLE XVI. MEDIATION

Section 16.01 <u>Mediation</u>. In the event of a dispute between the Parties to this Funding Agreement which cannot, within a reasonable time, be resolved, and does not result in an automatic termination at the election of the non-breaching Party, the Parties agree to submit the

disputed issue to non-binding mediation. The Parties shall participate in good faith, but in no event shall they be obligated to pursue mediation that does not resolve the issue within three (3) days after the mediation is initiated. The Parties shall share equally the costs of the mediation. If an Event of Default occurs, the Parties may elect to participate in mediation before, during or after the cure period.

#### ARTICLE XVII. ASSIGNMENT

Section 17.01 The Parties shall not assign (partially or in the entirety) any rights or duties under this Funding Agreement without prior written consent of the other Party, such consent to not be unreasonably withheld; provided, however, that to the extent assignment is approved, the transfer of this Funding Agreement or any of the documents referenced herein shall confer all rights and duties with respect to the development of the Project.

#### ARTICLE XVIII. FORCE MAJEURE EVENTS

Section 18.01 <u>Definition</u>. For purposes of this Funding Agreement, the term, Force Majeure, shall have the meaning set out in <u>Exhibit A</u>. A failure by any party in which ACCD owns an interest, either directly or indirectly, to act or fulfill its obligations, shall not be a Force Majeure.

Section 18.02 <u>Mitigation</u>. Each Party shall use commercially reasonable efforts to mitigate any delay in performance by such Party under this Funding Agreement caused by a Force Majeure Event.

#### ARTICLE XIX. CAPACITY OF THE CITY

Section 19.01 <u>Capacity of the CITY</u>. Without in any way limiting or exercising the obligation, duties, covenants and agreements of the CITY as a Party to this Funding Agreement, the Parties agree that any action, omission or circumstance arising out of the exercise or performance of the CITY'S required Governmental Functions shall not cause or constitute a default by the CITY under this Funding Agreement or any other Project document or give rise to any rights or claims for damages or injury against the CITY in its capacity as a Party to this Funding Agreement. ACCD's remedies for any injury, damage or claim resulting from any other action, omission or circumstance shall be governed by the laws and regulations concerning claims against the CITY as a municipality and governmental entity.

Section 19.02 <u>Capacity of Parties Acting on Behalf of the CITY</u>. All references in this Funding Agreement to employees, agents, representatives, contractors and the like of the CITY shall refer only to such persons or entities acting on behalf of the CITY in its capacity as a Party to this Funding Agreement, and all such references specifically exclude any employees, agents, representatives, contractors, elected officials and the like acting in connection with the performance of the CITY'S required Governmental Functions.

Section 19.03 No Limitation on the CITY'S Governmental Functions. The Parties hereto acknowledge that no representation, warranty, consent, approval or agreement in this Funding

Agreement by the CITY (as a Party to this Funding Agreement) shall be binding upon, constitute a waiver by, or estop, the CITY from exercising in good faith any of its rights, powers or duties in its required Governmental Functions.

#### ARTICLE XX. <u>REPRESENTATIVES</u>

Section 20.01 <u>ACCD Representative</u>. ACCD designates the Associate Vice-Chancellor for Facilities to be the ACCD Representative (the "ACCD Representative") with full authority to execute any and all instruments requiring ACCD's signature and to act on behalf of ACCD with respect to all matters arising out of this Funding Agreement. ACCD shall have the right, from time to time, to change the person who is ACCD Representative by giving the CITY written notice thereof. The ACCD Representative shall represent the interests of ACCD, be responsible for overseeing all aspects of design, construction and development of the Project, and work closely with the CITY Representative, on behalf of ACCD. Actions, decisions or determinations by the ACCD Representative on behalf of ACCD shall be done in his or her reasonable business judgment unless express standards or parameters therefor are included in this Funding Agreement, in which case, actions taken by ACCD Representative shall be in accordance with such express standards or parameters. Any consent, approval, decision or determination hereunder by the ACCD Representative shall be binding on ACCD, provided, however the ACCD Representative shall not have any right to modify, amend or terminate this Funding Agreement.

Section 20.02 The CITY Representative. The CITY designates the Director of Capital Improvements Management Services ("CIMS") to be the CITY Representative (the "CITY Representative"). The CITY shall have the right, from time to time, to change the person who is the CITY Representative by giving ACCD written notice thereof. The CITY Representative may delegate authority to a CITY employee or a consultant for purposes of inspecting the construction of the Project. With respect to any action, decision or determination which is to be taken or made by the CITY under this Funding Agreement, the CITY Representative may take such action or make such decision or determination or shall notify ACCD in writing of the Person(s) responsible for such action, decision or determination and shall forward any communications and documentation to such Person(s) for response or action. Actions, decisions or determinations by the CITY Representative on behalf of the CITY shall be done in his or her reasonable business judgment unless express standards or parameters therefor are included in this Funding Agreement, in which case, actions taken by the CITY Representative shall be in accordance with such express standards or parameters. Any consent, approval, decision or determination hereunder by the CITY Representative shall be binding on the CITY; provided, however, the CITY Representative shall not have any right to modify, amend or terminate this Funding Agreement. ACCD and any Person dealing with the CITY in connection with this Funding Agreement or any matter governed by this Funding Agreement may rely and shall be fully protected in relying upon the authority and capacity of the CITY Representative or any such designee to act for and bind the CITY in any such matter.

#### ARTICLE XXI. SCHEDULE AND REPORTS

Section 21.01 Design and Construction. ACCD shall provide to the CITY for its information, the Schedule, as revised from time to time, for the permitting, design and construction of the Project. The Schedule shall: (i) include time for adverse weather conditions to the extent normally encountered in the San Antonio, Texas area and the impacts thereof; (ii) establish a date for Substantial Completion not later than the Scheduled Completion Date; and (iii) delineate all phases of the Project, allocate costs to each phase, and set forth projected dates for starting and completing each phase in sufficient detail to allow the CITY or its representative(s) to monitor progress of the Project. The Parties acknowledge and agree that notwithstanding any theoretical delay or theoretical extensions of time for completion as may be shown on any schedules or printouts, the Schedule shall be governed by this Funding Agreement and shall be extended only in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Funding Agreement. The phases of the Project to be addressed in the Schedule shall include, without limitation: (i) acquisition and approval of Permits; (ii) the design phases; and (iii) all construction phases. Dates set forth in this Funding Agreement shall be included in the Schedule and such dates may not be extended except as provided in this Funding Agreement.

Section 21.02 Progress Reports. Until the completion of the renovation of the entire Building, ACCD shall provide to the CITY Representative quarterly written progress reports. Such reports shall describe the status of the design and construction of the Project and include, but are not limited to: (i) actual versus estimated percentage completion for each component of the Project; (ii) any change in costs incurred in connection with the construction of the Project; (iii) performance against schedule; (iv) any change in the critical path and revisions to the Schedule as of the end of each reporting period and (v) the status of ACCD's fundraising efforts to complete the entire Project.

Section 21.03 <u>Significant Event Reports</u>. Should any Force Majeure or other situation, occurrence or event having a material impact on the Work be anticipated or occur, ACCD will prepare a written "Significant Event Report" (herein so called) detailing all available information and the steps being taken to correct the problem and forward the same to the CITY Representative within two (2) Business Days after ACCD's discovery of such delay, situation, occurrence or event. The CITY may at any time request a Significant Event Report on any event that in the CITY Representative's reasonable opinion falls under this category.

Section 21.04 <u>Inspection Reports</u>. ACCD shall require appropriate inspections, testing, and safety programs for the design and construction of the Project.

Section 21.05 <u>Final Construction Report</u>. Within ninety (90) days after Final Completion, ACCD shall deliver, or cause to be delivered, to the CITY Representative a final construction report, which report shall set forth the total costs incurred by ACCD in connection with the construction of the Project through Final Completion of the Project.

Section 21.06 <u>Returns Required by Law</u>. ACCD shall execute and file punctually when due all forms, reports and returns relating to the Project required by Applicable Law, including, without limitation, reports relating to the employment of personnel.

Section 21.07 Inspection Rights of the CITY. ACCD agrees that the CITY Representative, or his designee, shall have the right: (i) at all times during normal business hours of ACCD, the General Contractor or Contractors, as the case may be, to inspect the Work included in any Reimbursement Request for compliance with the Final Plans; and (ii) at all reasonable times upon not less than two (2) Business Days prior written notice to ACCD during construction hours to inspect the Project. The CITY Representative shall, at the option of ACCD, be accompanied by ACCD, or a representative, during such inspection. The CITY agrees to require the CITY Representative to comply with all applicable safety requirements and procedures. In addition, ACCD shall keep, for a period that is four (4) years after the termination of this Funding Agreement, the books and records to be maintained by ACCD pursuant to this Funding Agreement at its regular business office, which the CITY Representative, or his designee, may examine and/or audit (at the CITY'S expense) at all reasonable times upon reasonable notice to ACCD. ACCD further agrees to contractually require the foregoing in favor of the CITY as to the General Contractor and all Contractors, subcontractors, or other Persons retained by, or on behalf of, ACCD. The provisions of this Section 21.07 shall in no way limit, or otherwise relieve, ACCD from ACCD'S obligation to complete the Project in conformance with this Funding Agreement unless the CITY'S inspections or tours interfere with ACCD'S construction of the Project and then only to the extent that such acts continue after ACCD'S notice to the CITY of such interference. The CITY, through appropriate designees, further reserves the right to enter the Project during regular business hours to conduct fire, safety and health inspections or any other inspections by Governmental Authorities or to exercise the CITY'S normal police powers, provided that in exercising such powers: (i) the CITY shall use its best efforts not to unreasonably interfere with the operations of ACCD; and (ii) the CITY'S inspection rights shall not be deemed to limit in any way ACCD'S rights to contest the CITY'S findings with respect to such inspections or the exercise of such police powers.

#### ARTICLE XXII. CASUALTY

Section 22.01 If, at any time during the Term, there is any Casualty to the Project, or any part thereof, then ACCD shall: (i) use all reasonable efforts to promptly secure the area of damage or destruction to safeguard against injury to persons or property and, promptly thereafter, remediate any hazard and restore the Project to a safe condition whether by repair or by demolition, removal of debris and screening from public view; and (ii) to the extent allowed by law and subject to the actual receipt of adequate Insurance Proceeds, promptly commence and thereafter proceed with reasonable diligence (subject to a reasonable time allowance for the purpose of adjusting the insurance loss) to repair, restore, replace or rebuild the Project as nearly as practicable to a condition which is at least substantially equivalent to that existing immediately prior to such damage or destruction.

#### ARTICLE XXIII. <u>NOTICES</u>

Section 23.01 Notices.

A. The Parties contemplate that they will engage in informal communications with respect to the subject matter of this Funding Agreement. However, any formal

notices or other communications required or permitted to be given by one Party to another by this Funding Agreement shall be given in writing addressed to the Party to be notified at the address set forth below for such Party: (i) by delivering the same in person; (ii) by depositing the same in the United States mail, certified or registered, return receipt requested, postage prepaid, addressed to the Party to be notified; or (iii) by receipted hand delivery; or (iv) by sending the same by receipted telefax with confirming copy sent by mail. Notice deposited in the United States mail in the manner hereinabove described shall be deemed effective from and after the day following such deposit. Notice given in any other manner shall be effective only if and when received by the Party to be notified. For the purposes of notice, the addresses of the Parties, until changed as provided below, shall be as follows:

If to ACCD	Alamo Community College District Att'n: Associate Vice-Chancellor for Facilities 201 West Sheridan San Antonio, Texas 78204-1429
With a copy to	
	General Counsel
	Alamo Community College District
	201 West Sheridan
	San Antonio, Texas 78204-1429
If to the CITY	Director
	Capital Improvements Management Services
	City of San Antonio
	P.O. Box 839966
	San Antonio, Texas 78283-3966
With a copy to	City Attorney
	City of San Antonio
	P.O. Box 839966
	San Antonio, Texas 78283-3966

B. The Parties may, from time to time, change their respective addresses, and each has the right to specify as its address any other address within the United States by giving at least five (5) days written notice to the other Party.

### ARTICLE XXIV. BUSINESS DAYS

Section 24.01 If any date or any period provided in this Funding Agreement ends on a Saturday, Sunday, or CITY holiday, the applicable period for calculating the notice shall be extended to the first Business Day following such Saturday, Sunday, or CITY holiday.

## ARTICLE XXV. <u>TIME</u>

Section 25.01 Time is of the essence in all things pertaining to the performance of this Funding Agreement.

### ARTICLE XXVI. SEVERABILITY

Section 26.01 If any provision of this Funding Agreement is illegal, invalid, or unenforceable under present or future laws such that the legitimate expectations of either Party hereunder are incapable of being realized and cannot be reformed to validly and legally meet such thwarted expectations, then, and only in that event, it is the intention of the Parties hereto that this Funding Agreement shall terminate in all respects. In any other event, it is the intention of the Parties that such offending provision be reformed to validly and legally meet such thwarted expectations, and that the remainder of this Funding Agreement will not be affected.

### ARTICLE XXVII. <u>WAIVER</u>

Section 27.01 Any failure by a Party hereto to insist upon strict performance by the other Party of any material provision of this Funding Agreement shall not be deemed a waiver thereof or of any other provision hereof, and such Party will have the right at any time thereafter to insist upon strict performance of any and all of the provisions of this Funding Agreement.

### ARTICLE XXVIII. RESERVATION OF RIGHTS

Section 28.01 To the extent not inconsistent with this Funding Agreement, each Party reserves all rights, privileges, and immunities under applicable laws.

### ARTICLE XXIX. FURTHER DOCUMENTS

Section 29.01 The Parties agree that at any time after execution of this Funding Agreement, they will, upon request of the other Party, execute and deliver such further documents and do such further acts and things as the other Party may reasonably request in order to effectuate the terms of this Funding Agreement.

## ARTICLE XXX. INCORPORATION OF EXHIBITS AND OTHER DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

Section 30.01 All Exhibits and other documents attached to or referred to in this Funding Agreement are incorporated herein by reference for the purposes set forth in this Funding Agreement.

### ARTICLE XXXI. GOVERNING LAW; VENUE

Section 31.01 THIS FUNDING AGREEMENT, AND THE ACTIONS OF THE PARTIES HEREUNDER, SHALL IN ALL RESPECTS BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF TEXAS (EXCLUDING PRINCIPLES OF CONFLICTS OF LAW). VENUE SHALL BE IN BEXAR COUNTY, TEXAS.

### ARTICLE XXXII. ATTORNEYS' FEES

Section 32.01 If any Party to this Funding Agreement defaults in the performance of any covenants, obligations or agreements of such Party contained in this Funding Agreement and the other Party thereto places the enforcement of this Funding Agreement, or any part thereof, or the exercise of any other remedy therein provided for such default, in the hands of an attorney who files suit upon the same (either by direct action or counterclaim), the non-prevailing Party shall pay to the prevailing Party its reasonable attorneys' fees and costs of court. In addition to the foregoing award of attorneys' fees to the prevailing Party, the prevailing Party shall be entitled to its attorneys' fees incurred in any post-judgment proceedings to collect or enforce the judgment.

#### ARTICLE XXXIII. NO ORAL MODIFICATION

Section 33.01 Any agreement hereafter made shall be ineffective to change, waive, modify, discharge, terminate, or effect an abandonment of this Funding Agreement in whole or in part unless such agreement is in writing and signed by both Parties.

### ARTICLE XXXIV. NO PARTY DEEMED DRAFTER

Section 34.01 Each Party has thoroughly reviewed and revised this Funding Agreement (including each exhibit hereto) and has had the advice of counsel prior to execution hereof, and the Parties agree that none of them shall be deemed to be the drafter hereof.

### ARTICLE XXXV. USE OF DEFINED TERMS

Section 35.01 Any defined term used in the plural shall refer to all members of the relevant class, and any defined term used in the singular shall refer to any number of members of the relevant class. Any reference to this Funding Agreement, or any Exhibits hereto, and any other instruments, documents and agreements, shall include this Funding Agreement, Exhibits and other instruments, documents and agreements as originally executed and as the same may from time to time be supplemented, modified or amended.

### ARTICLE XXXVI. MULTIPLE COUNTERPARTS

Section 36.01 This Funding Agreement may be executed in counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original, but taken together shall constitute only one (1) document.

### ARTICLE XXXVII. ENTIRE AGREEMENT

Section 37.01 This Funding Agreement, together with the Exhibits hereto and the documents referenced herein, constitute the entire agreement of the Parties hereto with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersede all prior written and oral agreements and understandings with respect to such subject matter.

### ARTICLE XXXVIII. TABLE OF CONTENTS; HEADINGS

Section 38.01 The table of contents and headings of the various articles, sections and other subdivisions of this Funding Agreement are for convenience of reference only and shall not modify, define or limit any of the terms or provisions of this Funding Agreement.

### ARTICLE XXXIX. PARTIES IN INTEREST

Section 39.01 The terms of this Funding Agreement shall be binding upon, and for the benefit of, the Parties hereto and their successors and permitted assigns. Nothing in this Funding Agreement, whether express or implied, shall be construed to give any person (other than the Parties hereto and their successors and permitted assigns and as expressly provided herein) any legal or equitable right, remedy or claim under or in respect of this Funding Agreement or any covenants, conditions or provisions contained herein or any standing or authority to enforce the terms and provisions of this Funding Agreement.

### ARTICLE XL. NOTICES OF CHANGES IN FACT

Section 40.01 Promptly after either Party becomes aware of same, such Party will notify the other Party of:

- A. Any change in any material fact or circumstance represented or warranted by such Party in this Funding Agreement; and
- B. Any default, event or condition which, with notice or lapse of time or both, could become a breach by such Party under this Funding Agreement, specifying in each case, the nature thereof and what action the Party has taken and proposes to take with respect thereto.

{L & B 04927/0067/L0570439.DOCX/}- 33 -

### ARTICLE XLI. SURVIVING OBLIGATIONS

Section 41.01 Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary, the obligations of ACCD set forth in the following Sections of this Funding Agreement shall survive the termination of this Funding Agreement for a period of seventy-five (75) years following Final Completion: Sections 4.04, 4.05, 12.01, 13.02, 14.05, and 21.07.

### ARTICLE XLII. <u>PROHIBITED INTERESTS IN CONTRACT</u>

Section 42.01. The Charter of the City of San Antonio and its Ethics Code prohibit a CITY officer or employee, as defined in Section 2-52 of the Ethics Code, from having a financial interest in any contract with the CITY or any CITY agency such as City-owned utilities. An officer or employee has a "prohibited financial interest" in a contract with the CITY or in the sale to the CITY of land, materials, supplies or service, if any of the following individual(s) or entities is a party to the contract or sale:

- (i) a CITY officer or employee;
- (ii) his parent, child or spouse;

(iii) a business entity in which the officer or employee, or his parent, child or spouse directly or indirectly owns (i) 10% or more of the voting stock or shares of the business entity, or (ii) 10% or more of the fair market value of the business entity;

(iv) a business entity in which any individual or entity above listed is a (i) subcontractor on a CITY contract, (ii) a partner, or (iii) a parent or subsidiary business entity.

Section 42.02. ACCD warrants and certifies as follows that ACCD and the members of its Board of Trustees, its officers, employees and agents are neither officers nor employees of the CITY.

Section 42.03. ACCD acknowledges that CITY's reliance on the above warranties and certifications is reasonable.

### ARTICLE XLIII.

### **PUBLIC INFORMATION**

ACCD acknowledges that this instrument is public information within the meaning of Chapter 552 of the Texas Government Code and accordingly may be disclosed to the public. Nothing in this agreement waives an otherwise applicable exception to disclosure.

### ARTICLE XLIV

# **NO THIRD-PARTY BENEFICIARIES**

The provisions of this Funding Agreement are solely for the benefit of the signatory parties hereto, and no third parties shall be entitled to enforce the provisions hereof.

[Remainder of this page intentionally left blank] [signatures on next page]

{L & B 04927/0067/L0570439.DOCX/}- 35 -

THEREFORE, IN WITNESS WHEREOF	, the CITY and ACCD have executed this
THEREFORE, IN WITNESS WHEREOF Funding Agreement as of this $11^{+1}$ day of $0^{-1}$	nuary , 2011.
	0 2
CITY OF SAN ANTONIO,	ALAMO COMMUNITY
A Texas Municipal Corporation	COLLEGE DISTRICT,
	a Texas local governmental unit
OA	
	Ch Z
By: (7)	By: The lost
City Manager	Dr. Bruce Leslie, Chancellor
STATES AN W	
The approximation of the second second	、 /
ATTEST:	$\Lambda$ ATTEST: /
him he little in a side	
June M. VAULE	
City Clerk	
	Ë
Constant of the second	APPROVED AS TO FORMANY Ross Laughead
APPROVED AS TO FORM:	D 2011.12.14
N.W. Mallana	Langley & Barack, Inc. 09:49:43 -06'00'
m $40$ $1$	
Manay H Verges for City Attorney Michael Bernard	
City Attorney Michael Bernard	

#### **EXHIBIT A**

#### **DEFINITIONS**

As used in this Funding Agreement, each of the following terms and phrases has the meaning as set forth in this <u>Exhibit A</u>, unless the context in which such term or phrase is used in this Funding Agreement clearly indicates otherwise.

"ACCD" means the Alamo Community College District, a Texas local governmental unit.

"ACCD Contribution" means charitable contributions, grants, and/or a bank loan or loans, that when added to the other sources of funding will provide an aggregate amount of funds to pay Project Costs as provided in the Capital Budget and fund the Operating Reserve. ACCD Contribution does not include the CITY Contribution.

"ACCD Representative" means the person so designated by resolution of the Board of Trustees of ACCD, or the replacement for such person identified by such Board of Trustees, with notice of the identity of the person initially designated to serve as ACCD Representative and each subsequent replacement to be given in writing to the CITY in accordance with this Funding Agreement.

"Affiliate" means a specified Person who: (i) is directly or indirectly controlling, controlled by, or under common control with, the specified Person; (ii) owns directly or indirectly thirty-five percent (35%) or more of the equity or voting interests of the specified Person; (iii) is a general partner, officer, director, non-financial institution trustee or fiduciary of the specified Person or of any Person described in (i) or (ii); or (iv) is a son, daughter, spouse, parent, sibling or in-law of the specified Person.

"Applicable Law" means any law, statute, ordinance, rule, regulation, order or determination of any Governmental Authority or any board of underwriters (or other body exercising similar functions), or any recorded restrictive covenant or deed restriction applicable to the Project, including the Americans with Disabilities Act and all applicable zoning ordinances and building codes, flood disaster laws, health laws and environmental laws and regulations.

"Automatic Termination Event" means each occurrence described in Section 15.01.

"Business Day" means any day other than a Saturday, a Sunday or a public or bank holiday or the equivalent for banks generally under the laws of the State of Texas. Use of the word "day," as opposed to Business Day, means calendar day.

"Capital Budget" means the budgeted amount for all costs of the Project, which shall include line items for architectural, engineering, consulting, permitting, and legal fees, basic construction costs and fees, Project Costs (defined below), furniture, fixtures and equipment, site development, onsite infrastructure and drainage, environmental remediation, utility relocation, construction oversight and management expenses, and construction budget contingencies. The Capital Budget will not include any additional improvements or costs resulting from any actions or delays on the part of the CITY (other than the time periods for approvals provided herein), any costs for the lease of fixtures, furniture and equipment, or any costs of offsite infrastructure.

"Casualty" means damage, destruction or other property casualty to the Project resulting from a fire or other event of Force Majeure.

"Certificate of Commencement of Construction" means the sworn certificate of ACCD in the form attached as Exhibit B.

"Certificate of Substantial Completion" means the sworn certificate of ACCD that the Project is Substantially Complete, in the form attached as <u>Exhibit C</u>.

"Change Order" has the meaning set forth in Section 6.06(A).

**"CITY"** means the City of San Antonio, Texas, a home rule municipality under Article XI, Section 5, of the Texas Constitution primarily situated in Bexar County, Texas.

"CITY Lease" means the Lease Agreement between the City of San Antonio and ACCD covering the building and land on which the Project is located.

"CITY Contribution" means the funding of \$1,600,000.00 by the City under the terms of this Funding Agreement. In the event construction and/or renovation costs exceed the CITY Contribution, the CITY may, in its sole discretion and with City Council approval, either (1) authorize additional funds as needed; or (2) consider, and approve, reasonable change(s) in the scope of the Project to ensure completion within the amount of the CITY Contribution. Under no terms will this Funding Agreement be construed to obligate ACCD to pay any funds for the Project.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

"Conceptual Design Documents" means drawings and other documents prepared by the Project Architect illustrating the scale and relationship of the Project components. The Conceptual Design Documents shall include a site plan, schematic drawings, and preliminary building plans, sections and elevations. At ACCD's option, the Conceptual Design Documents may include study models, perspective sketches, electronic modeling or combinations of these media. Preliminary selections of major building systems and construction material shall be noted on the drawings or described in writing.

"Construction Commencement Date" means the date on which onsite construction activities commenced on the Project.

"Construction Contract" means a contract for Work, and services, and purchase orders for materials to be supplied for construction of the Project.

"Construction Documents" means the architectural drawings, specifications, and other documents, as amended from time to time pursuant to this Funding Agreement, setting forth the design of the Project and the requirements for its construction in sufficient detail to establish the costs for permitting and construction of the Project.

"Contractors" mean the contractors selected and engaged by ACCD to construct the Project.

"Cost Overruns" means the amount by which funds required to complete the development of the Project exceeds the Capital Budget.

"Design Drawings" mean the drawings and other documents based on the Conceptual Design Documents that illustrate and describe the refinement of the design of the Project to be constructed as part of the Project, establishing the scope, relationships, forms, size and appearance of the Project and the improvements to be constructed as part of the Project by means of plans, sections and elevations, including specifications that identify major materials and systems and establish in general their quality levels.

"Effective Date" means the date on which this Funding Agreement has been duly executed on behalf of the CITY and ACCD.

"Environmental Condition" means any Environmental Event that occurs, and any Recognized Environmental Condition that exists, on the Effective Date.

"Environmental Event" means: (i) the spill, discharge, leakage, pumpage, drainage, pourage, interment, emission, emptying, injecting, escaping, dumping, disposing, migration or other release of any kind of Hazardous Materials which may cause a threat or actual injury to human health, the environment, plant or animal life; (ii) the occurrence of any actions or proceedings pursuant to any Environmental Laws arising out of any of the foregoing; and (iii) any claims, demands, actions, causes of actions, remedial and/or abatement response, remedial investigations, feasibility studies, environmental studies, damages, judgments or settlements arising out of an Environmental Proceeding.

**"Environmental Laws"** mean any and all federal, state and local statutes, laws (including common law tort law, common law nuisance law and common law in general), regulations, ordinances, rules, judgments, orders, decrees, permits, concessions, grants, franchises, licenses, agreements or other governmental restrictions relating to the environment, or to handling, storage, emissions, discharges, releases or threatened emissions, discharges or releases of Hazardous Materials into the environment, including ambient air, surface water, ground water or land, or otherwise relating to the manufacture, processing, distribution, use, treatment or disposal of any Hazardous Materials, including, but not limited to, the Clean Air Act, the Clean Water Act, the Safe Drinking Water Act, the Federal Solid Waste Disposal Act (including, but not limited to, the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act of 1976), CERCLA, the Toxic Substances Control Act, the Hazardous Materials Transportation Act, the Federal Insecticide, Fungicide and Rodenticide Act and the Emergency Planning and Community Right-to-Know Act, and any other federal, state or local laws, ordinances, rules, regulations and publications and similar restrictions now or hereafter existing relating to any of the foregoing.

"Environmental Proceeding" means:

(i) Any notice of any investigation, response action, proceeding, whether executive, administrative or judicial, or litigation or litigation threatened in writing relating to Environmental Laws or other environmental matters concerning property insofar as such investigation, response action, litigation, litigation threatened in writing or proceeding relates to such property; or

(ii) Receipt of any notice from any Person of: (i) any violation or alleged violation of any Environmental Law relating to a property or any part thereof or any activity at the time conducted on any property; (ii) the commencement of any clean-up, abatement or control pursuant to or in accordance with any Environmental Law of any Hazardous Materials on or about any such property or any part thereof; or (iii) any violation of any Applicable Laws or harm to Person or property in each case with respect to worker safety at or in connection with such property or any part thereof.

"Event of Default" means those events described in Section 15.03 of this Funding Agreement.

**"Final Completion"** means, when used with respect to the Work to be performed in construction of the Project, the final completion of all aspects of such Work in accordance with all Applicable Laws and in accordance with the requirements for same contained in this Funding Agreement and the Construction Documents, including, but not limited to, the completion of the punch list type items referred to in the definition of the term "Substantial Completion." Substantial Completion of such Work is a prerequisite to Final Completion of same.

"Final Plans" means the final plans and specifications for the construction and equipping of the Project which shall be compatible with the Capital Budget.

**"Force Majeure"** or **"Force Majeure Event"** means labor disputes, casualties (which are not the result of negligence or misconduct of a Party or their respective subcontractors, agents, or employees); acts of God including all days of rainy weather in excess of the normal number of days of rainy weather for San Antonio, Texas, as reflected in the most recent publication of "Local Climatological Data" by the National Climatic Data Center; unusual delays in transportation or shipping; acts of war or terrorism; act of military authority; sabotage; or shortages of fuel, labor or building materials which could not reasonably have been avoided by anticipatory action by ACCD or its respective subcontractors, agents, or employees; or other delays due to causes beyond its or their control.

"Funding Agreement" means this Funding Agreement.

"General Contractor" means such general contractor selected by ACCD and approved by the CITY pursuant to this Funding Agreement with respect to the construction of the Project who shall be responsible for the supervision, coordination, and construction of the Project.

"Governmental Authority(ies)" means any applicable federal, state, county or municipal governmental entity, authority or agency, court, tribunal, regulatory commission or other body, whether legislative, judicial or executive (or a combination or permutation thereof) with jurisdiction over the Project. "Governmental Function" means any regulatory, legislative, permitting, zoning, enforcement (including police power), licensing or other functions which a Governmental Authority is authorized or required to perform.

"Governmental Rules" mean any statute, law, treaty, rule, code, ordinance, regulation, permit, official interpretation, certificate or order of any Governmental Authority, or any judgment, decision, decree, injunction, writ, order or like action of any court, arbitrator or other Governmental Authority.

"Hazardous Materials" mean: (i) any substance, emission or material including, but not limited to, asbestos, now or hereafter defined as, listed as or specified in an Applicable Law as a "regulated substance," "hazardous substance," "toxic substance," "pesticide," "hazardous waste," "hazardous material" or any similar or like classification or categorization under any Environmental Law including by reason of ignitability, corrosivity, reactivity, carcinogenicity or reproductive or other toxicity of any kind; (ii) any products or substances containing petroleum, asbestos, or polychlorinated biphenyls; or (iii) any substance, emission or material determined to be hazardous or harmful.

"Master Plan" means the conceptual master plan for the Project to be prepared by ACCD and approved by the CITY.

"Milestones" means the obligations of ACCD described in <u>Article III</u> of this Funding Agreement.

**"Operating Manifest"** means a compendium of operating policies and procedures that reflects the uses of the Building for the Veterans Outreach and Transition Center.

"Parties" means, collectively, the CITY and ACCD (each, a "Party").

"Permits" means all permits, consents, approvals, authorizations, variances, waivers, certificates and approvals from all Governmental Authorities, quasi-Governmental Authorities, utility companies and insurance rating agencies which are required for the planning, design, construction, completion, use and occupancy of the Project.

"Person" means an individual, partnership, corporation, joint stock company, trust (including a business trust), unincorporated association, joint venture, limited liability company or any other entity, the United States, or a federal, state, or political subdivision thereof or any agency or court of such state or subdivision.

"Plans and Specifications" mean the plans and specifications for the Project approved by the CITY pursuant to <u>Section 5.01</u>.

**"Predevelopment Costs"** mean forensic studies, administrative costs and initial operating expenses associated with the capital improvements (in an amount up to \$160,000.00), surveys, geotechnical, engineering, architectural, professional services, feasibility studies, financing application fees, capital improvements, and other costs incurred in the ordinary course of Project development. These costs are considered Soft Costs.

"Preliminary Capital Budget" means the preliminary budget attached hereto as  $\underline{\text{Exhibit F}}$  for all costs of the Project, which may include architectural, engineering, consulting, permitting, and legal fees, basic construction costs and fees, Project Costs (defined below), furniture, fixtures and equipment, site development, onsite infrastructure and drainage, environmental remediation, utility relocation, construction oversight and management expenses, and construction budget contingencies. The Capital Budget will not include any additional improvements or costs resulting from any actions or delays on the part of the CITY (other than the time periods for approvals provided herein), any costs for the lease of fixtures, furniture and equipment, or any costs of offsite infrastructure.

"Project" means, the completion of the renovation of the Building as set forth in <u>Exhibit</u> <u>J</u>. This scope does not include any items required to allow the Building to be utilized by any outside tenant, but does include the following:

"Project Architect" means an architectural firm selected by ACCD, which will be the primary architect for the Project and such other firm(s), if any, selected or to be selected by ACCD for the design and site planning of the Project, including any local design firms retained by the primary architect or ACCD on an as-needed basis.

"Project Completion Date" means the date of Final Completion of all the Work for the Project in accordance with the requirements of this Funding Agreement.

"Project Costs" means all of the expenses incurred and to be incurred and included in the Capital Budget, including, without limitation, those related to construction contractors, insurers, issuers of construction bonds, architects, engineers, and legal, financial, and other third party consultants associated with the development, design, planning, and construction of the Project incurred by ACCD.

"Project Plan" means the comprehensive plan for the development and construction of the Project describing the development phases, the target dates for completing each development phase, and the allocation of the Capital Budget to each development phase.

"Property" means the premises that are the subject of the Project and of the CITY Lease.

"Quality Standard" means the standard of quality for the design, construction and capabilities of the Building as approved by the CITY.

"Recognized Environmental Conditions" means the presence of any Hazardous Materials at, on, in or under the site of the Project.

"Review and Approval or Consent Rights" has the meaning set forth in Section 5.02 hereof.

"Schedule" means a schedule which was prepared by ACCD and approved by the CITY reflecting the agreed target dates for the completion of construction and Substantial Completion of the Project, and as further defined in <u>Article XXI</u> hereof.

"Scheduled Completion Date" means May 1, 2013.

"Soft Costs" mean expenses not directly attributable to construction costs.

"Substantial Completion" or "Substantially Complete" means the Work and improvements for the Project, in accordance with the Final Plans and all applicable Governmental Rules, are sufficiently complete that, subject only to minor punch-list type items: a certificate has been provided by the architect of such improvements to the effect that the improvements are "substantially completed."

"Term" is defined in Article II of this Funding Agreement.

"Work" means all work to be performed on the Project.

2

### EXHIBIT B

## **CERTIFICATE OF COMMENCEMENT OF CONSTRUCTION**

DATE:\_\_\_\_\_, 201

AFFIANT:

\_\_\_\_\_

Unless defined herein, each capitalized term or phrase used in this Certificate of Commencement of Construction ("Certificate of Commencement of Construction") will have the meaning ascribed to such term or phrase in the Funding Agreement (the "Funding Agreement") dated \_\_\_\_\_\_, 201\_, between Affiant and CITY OF SAN ANTONIO ("the CITY"), which is incorporated herein by reference for all purposes.

The person signing this Certificate of Commencement of Construction has been duly sworn. Under oath, the undersigned swears the following information is true and correct:

1. Representations of Affiant. The undersigned person has been duly authorized by Affiant to sign this Certificate of Commencement of Construction as its agent and representative and deliver it to the CITY in accordance with the terms of the Funding Agreement.

2. Description of Construction Obligations. Affiant entered into the Funding Agreement and agreed to commence construction of the Project, as therein provided, not later than the first day of the \_\_\_\_\_ month following the Effective Date of the Funding Agreement. The Construction Commencement Date has occurred, being \_\_\_\_\_\_, 201\_\_\_.

3. Liability for False Statements. Affiant is aware that the CITY is relying upon the truth and accuracy of this Certificate of Commencement of Construction.

#### AFFIANT:

Printed Name\_\_\_\_\_

SWORN AND SUBSCRIBED to before me on this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_, \_\_\_, by

[seal]

Notary Public, State of Texas

### EXHIBIT C

### **CERTIFICATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION**

DATE:\_\_\_\_\_, 201\_\_\_\_

AFFIANT:

\_\_\_\_\_

Unless defined herein, each capitalized term or phrase used in this Certificate of Substantial Completion ("Certificate of Substantial Completion") will have the meaning ascribed to such term or phrase in the Funding Agreement (the "Funding Agreement") dated \_\_\_\_\_\_, 2011, between Affiant and CITY OF SAN ANTONIO ("the CITY"), which is incorporated herein by reference for all purposes.

The person signing this Certificate of Substantial Completion has been duly sworn. Under oath, the undersigned swears the following information is true and correct:

1. Representations of Affiant. The undersigned person has been duly authorized by Affiant to sign this Certificate of Substantial Completion as its agent and representative and deliver it to the CITY in accordance with the terms of the Funding Agreement.

 2.
 Description of Construction Obligations. Affiant entered into the Funding Agreement and agreed to construct the Project, as therein provided. Construction of the Project commenced on \_\_\_\_\_\_\_, 201\_\_\_\_\_, The Project was Substantially Complete on \_\_\_\_\_\_\_, 201\_\_\_\_\_.

3. Liability for False Statements. Affiant is aware that the CITY is relying upon the truth and accuracy of this Certificate of Substantial Completion.

#### AFFIANT:

Printed Name\_\_\_\_\_

SWORN AND SUBSCRIBED to before me on this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_, by

[seal]

Notary Public, State of Texas

### **EXHIBIT D**

### **INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS**

1. ACCD must maintain throughout the term of this Funding Agreement, as it may be extended, insurance coverage written on an occurrence form, by companies authorized and admitted to do business in the State of Texas, rated A-(VII) or better by A.M. Best Company or otherwise acceptable to CITY, in the following types and amounts:

### Type:

#### Amount:

1. Workers' Compensation	Statutory, with a waiver of subrogation in favor of CITY		
2. Employers' Liability	\$500,000/\$500,000/\$500,000 with a waiver of subrogation in favor of CITY		
<ul> <li>3. Broad Form Commercial General Public Liability Insurance to include (but not be limited to) coverage for the following:</li> <li>(a) Premises/Operations</li> </ul>	For bodily injury, death, and property damage of \$1,000,000 per occurrence, \$2,000,000 general aggregate, or its equivalent in umbrella or excess liability coverage		
•			
<ul> <li>(b) Independent Contractors</li> <li>(c) Products/Completed Operations</li> <li>(d) Contractual Liability</li> <li>(e) Personal Injury Liability</li> </ul>			
(f) Broad form property damages to include fire legal liability	Coverage for a minimum of 100% of the actual cash value of personal property; and replacement value of Project improvements and betterments to the Building.		
(g) Host Liquor Liability, if alcoholic beverages are served on the Premises			
(h) Liquor Legal Liability Insurance if alcoholic beverages			

are sold on the Premises

<ul> <li>4. Business Automobile Liability, including</li> <li>(a) Owned/Leased Automobiles</li> <li>(b) Non-Owned Automobiles</li> </ul>	Combined single limit for bodily injury, death, and property damage of \$300,000 per occurrence	
(c) Hired Automobiles		
5. Property Insurance for physical damage to the property of ACCD, including improvements and betterments	Coverage for replacement cost of Project improvements	

2. Each insurance policy required by this Funding Agreement must contain the following clauses:

"This insurance cannot be canceled, limited in scope or coverage, or non-renewed until after 60-days' prior written notice has been given to:

City Clerk, City of San Antonio		Director
City Hall/2nd Floor	and	Capital Improvements
P. O. Box 839966		Management Services
San Antonio, Texas 78283-3966 Attention: Risk Manager		City of San Antonio
		P.O. Box 839966
		San Antonio, Texas 78283-3966

"The insurance provided by ACCD is primary to any insurance or self-insurance maintained by the City of San Antonio."

"Any insurance or self-insurance maintained by the City of San Antonio applies in excess of, and does not contribute with, insurance provided by this policy."

Each insurance policy required by this Funding Agreement, excepting policies for Workers' Compensation and Employer's Liability, must contain the following clause:

"The City of San Antonio, its officials, employees, representatives and volunteers are added as additional insureds as respects operations and activities of, or on behalf of, the named insured performed under this Funding Agreement with the City of San Antonio. This policy cannot be invalidated as to City of San Antonio because of ACCD's breach of representation, warranty, declaration, or condition of this policy."

3. During the construction of the Project, ACCD must require general contractor to provide Builder's Risk Insurance Coverage, Worker's Compensation and Employer's Liability

Insurance Coverage, Professional Liability Insurance Coverage and any other liability or other insurance required by CITY's Risk Manager. The policies likewise must be in amounts required by CITY's Risk Manager and must cover all risks of physical loss during the term of any construction contract and until work is accepted by the City of San Antonio. ACCD must require general contractor to maintain the insurance during the construction phase. ACCD or its contractors or subcontractors must further provide payment and performance bonds naming CITY as beneficiary. If the construction is minor, ACCD may request the requirements of this Section be waived, but a waiver may be granted only by CITY's Risk Manager. In deciding whether to waive, CITY's Risk manager has absolute discretion. The Risk Manager may make the waiver without further action of Council.

4. Within 30 days after the Commencement Date and promptly after CITY's later request, ACCD must, at its own expense, deliver certificates to CITY's Risk Manager and to the City Clerk, reflecting all required insurance coverage, together with copies of policies and endorsements. All endorsements and certificates must be signed by an authorized representative of the insurance company and must include the signatory's company affiliation and title. If requested by CITY, ACCD must send CITY documentation acceptable to CITY that confirms that the individual signing the endorsements and certificates is authorized to do so by the insurance company. CITY may request changes in policy terms, conditions, limitations, or exclusions (except where established by law). If CITY does so and the changes would increase premiums, CITY will discuss the changes. If CITY still wants the changes after discussion, ACCD must make the changes and pay the cost thereof. CITY's review and approval of a certificate does not waive the certificate's noncompliance with the requirements of this Funding Agreement.

5. The Notices and Certificates of Insurance must be provided to the same addresses as for notices of cancellation.

6. Nothing in this Funding Agreement limits ACCD's liability for damages to persons or property resulting from ACCD's activities or the activities of ACCD's agents, employees, sublessees, or invitees.

7. CITY disclaims an employee, agent, or invite relationship with any person whose presence on the Premises is through ACCD. Claims resulting from assertions of tort liability or any obligation for which ACCD may be liable under any workers' compensation, unemployment compensation, disability benefits, or similar statutory scheme are the sole obligation of ACCD.

8. CITY will self-insure as it deems advisable. As a political subdivision of the State of Texas, CITY is subject to the Texas Tort Claims Act, and the obligations of CITY and the rights of persons claiming against CITY are subject to that Act.

9. Insurers shall have no right of recovery or subrogation against the CITY, it being the intention of the Parties that insurance policies so affected shall protect both Parties and be primary coverage for any and all losses covered by the above described insurance.

10. Performance Bonds and Payment Bonds. ACCD shall require that the General Contractor obtain and deliver Payment and Performance Bonds to the CITY's Purchasing Agent

and to the CITY not later than the 10<sup>th</sup> day after the General Contractor executes the Contract with ACCD. The penal sum of the Payment and Performance Bonds shall be equal to the CITY Contribution. The Performance and Payment Bonds shall remain in effect through the Final Completion of the Project. The CITY may, at its sole discretion, waive the requirement for the Performance Bond and/or the Payment Bond after receipt and review of the Contract entered into between ACCD and the General Contractor for construction of the Project.

#### EXHIBIT E

### CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT REQUIREMENTS

1. The written agreements with the General Contractor for the construction of the Project (the "Contract Documents") shall require that the General Contractor visit the construction site during the Pre-Construction Period and be aware of all site conditions that are observable or determinable from testing results or other information furnished to General Contractor by ACCD and will comply with <u>Section 6.03</u> of the Funding Agreement.

2. The Contract Documents shall require that all drawings, specifications, shop drawings, or other documents produced by the General Contractor, Project Architect or the subcontractors to construct the Project shall be the sole and exclusive property of ACCD and that all rights, including copyrights, in and to such documents shall be vested in ACCD.

3. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to acknowledge that it has reviewed the Funding Agreement and, that as a result of such review, it has no present actual knowledge of any conflicts between the Funding Agreement and the Contract Documents.

4. The Contract Documents shall require that the General Contractor furnish a waiver of lien from the General Contractor and its major subcontractors as a condition of payment which, except for retainage withheld, shall cover the Work for which payment is requested and shall be conditioned only upon receipt of the payment requested.

5. The Contract Documents shall require that the General Contractor shall not enter into any subcontract with any Affiliate unless ACCD has approved such arrangement.

6. The Contract Documents will allow for the coordination/cooperation of the General Contractor regarding the CITY-related work, including inspections of the Project, pursuant to the Funding Agreement. The General Contractor shall afford access to the site and all areas of the work as may be reasonably necessary for the performance of such Work.

7. The Contract Documents shall require that the Contract Documents and ACCD's rights thereunder are assumable by the CITY upon the termination of the Funding Agreement. In the event of such termination, the CITY may, but shall not be obligated to, elect to assume the rights and obligations of ACCD under the Contract Documents. Such assumption shall be effective provided that notice thereof shall be furnished to the General Contractor within ten (10) Business Days of the termination of the Funding Agreement. In the event of a termination of the Funding Agreement, the CITY also shall have the option to elect to terminate the Contract Documents for convenience, without penalty to the CITY.

8. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to ensure that any excavation is properly supported to avoid any and all damage to adjacent structures. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor be responsible for design and execution of acceptable trenching and shoring procedures, which are, at a minimum, in accordance with TEX. GOV'T CODE, Section 2166.303 and TEX. H. & S. CODE, Subchapter C, Sections 756.021, et seq.

{L & B 04927/0067/L0570439.DOCX/}- 50 -

9. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to submit, for review, a comprehensive Quality Assurance/Quality Control program. This plan shall be in sufficient detail so as to allow ACCD to understand who, how, and when the General Contractor will undertake such pro-active measures.

10. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to submit to ACCD, within sixty (60) days after Substantial Completion, a complete assignment of, and reference manual showing, all the warranties and guarantees provided by the General Contractor and subcontractors for the Project. Such warranties and guarantees shall have effective dates that begin no sooner than the date of acceptance by ACCD of the work product.

11. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to prepare, at a minimum, a monthly progress report in a form, in sufficient detail, and of a character approved by ACCD, submitting three (3) copies to the CITY. The progress report shall specify for the items in the General Contractor's control, among other things, status of construction activities, an estimated percentage of completion, whether the Project is on schedule and budget, and if not, the reasons therefore, an analysis of contingency funds (used and unused), and the revised schedule, if any. The progress report shall also include photographs (aerial color until the roof is complete along with color interior progress shots) and status of compliance with applicable SBEDA programs.

12. The General Contractor shall prepare a complete submittal log that identifies all the submittals required by the Contract Documents. The submittal log shall, as a minimum, list the following items to be submitted:

Submittals required by technical specifications Listing of subcontractors Insurance certificates Performance and payment bonds

Permits, fees and other items to be paid or obtained Payment applications Schedule of values List of projects Project closeout submittals

13. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor, and the subcontractors for each trade or division of the Work, under the direction of General Contractor, to keep a complete and accurate record of all changes or deviations from the Contract Documents. The General Contractor shall prepare or cause to be prepared legible and neat freehand drawings certifying the as-built conditions of the mechanical and electrical systems, and specifically defining the variations from requirements of the Contract Documents. All such changes shall be neatly and correctly shown on the drawings affected, or in the specifications, with appropriate supplementary notes. The record set of prints of drawings, shop drawings and specifications shall be kept at the construction site for inspection of Project Architect and ACCD and shall be delivered to ACCD in good condition at the time of Final Completion.

14. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to provide and maintain temporary barricades and fences that shall be sufficient height and completeness for security and safety purposes around the boundaries of the construction site. The General Contractor shall provide gates at locations where required for access to the enclosed area.

15. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to keep the existing streets, sidewalks, and parking lots located adjacent to the construction site (as it is defined in the Master Plan) clear and free of debris and building materials, and, to the extent it is legally able to do so, to repair any damage caused by General Contractor or its subcontractors. The General Contractor will use its best efforts to control dust so that it does not disturb persons within the immediate vicinity of the construction site.

16. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to acknowledge that the only obligations of the CITY are contained in the Funding Agreement and all payments by the CITY are limited to the CITY Contribution, as defined in the Funding Agreement. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to look solely to ACCD for all payments, penalties and damages and to hold the CITY harmless from any and all claims, damages, losses and expenses of the General Contractor and its subcontractors arising under the construction documents between General Contractor and ACCD.

17. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to fulfill the requirements of the Limited Sales, Excise, and Use Tax Rules and Regulations. For the purpose of establishing exemption, it is understood and agreed that the General Contractor will accept an exemption certificate from ACCD. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to pay any taxes otherwise assessed.

× .

18. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to obtain all permits and approvals, and pay all fees and expenses, if any, associated with National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) regulations administered by the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) and local authorities, if applicable, that require completion of documentation and/or acquisition of a "Land Disturbing Activities Permit" for the Project.

19. The Contract Documents shall require an indemnity provision in which, among other things, to the fullest extent permitted by law, the General Contractor indemnifies, defends and holds harmless ACCD, and its respective agents, consultants, representatives, and employees from and against all claims, damages, losses, and expenses, including but not limited to, attorney's fees and costs incurred in connection therewith, arising out of, or resulting from the performance of the Work, provided that any such claim, damage, loss or expense: (i) is attributable to bodily or personal injury, sickness, disease or death, or to injury to or destruction of tangible property including the loss of use resulting therefrom; and (ii) is caused in whole or in part by any willful or negligent act or omission of General Contractor, any subcontractor, anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, regardless of whether or not caused in part by the negligent acts or omissions of one or more of the indemnified parties. The Construction Documents shall also include the CITY in each indemnity that is given to ACCD and shall name the CITY as an Additional Named Insured in each policy that covers ACCD.

{L & B 04927/0067/L0570439.DOCX/}- 52 -

20. The Contract Documents shall require that the General Contractor shall not permit a mechanic, contractor, materialman, artisan, or laborer lien to attach to the building, or any of the improvements of whatever nature or kind so erected or to be erected by virtue of the Contract Documents, nor upon any of the land upon which said building or any of the improvements are so erected, built, or situated.

21. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to indemnify and hold ACCD and the CITY harmless from any liens, claims, security interest or encumbrances filed by the General Contractor, subcontractors, or anyone claiming by, through or under the General Contractor for items covered by payments made by the General Contractor.

22. The Contract Documents shall require that the General Contractor maintain adequate books, payrolls, and records satisfactory to ACCD in connection with any and all Work performed by or through the General Contractor hereunder and retain all such books, payrolls, and records (including data stored in computers) for a period of not less than four (4) years after completion of the Work. ACCD and the CITY, and their duly authorized representatives, shall be afforded reasonable and timely access to all of the General Contractor's books, records, correspondence and other data and information relating to the Contract Documents and the Work.

23. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor's contracts to contain the language required by Tex. Labor Code Section 401.011 and 28 TAC 110.110.

24. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to furnish a performance bond and a payment bond meeting all statutory requirements of the State of Texas (including Chapter 53 of the Texas Property Code, Chapter 2253 of the Texas Government Code, and Art. 7.19-1 of the Texas Insurance Code), in form and substance satisfactory to ACCD. Each Bond shall be in a penal sum which is not less than the CITY Contribution. The bonds shall be executed by a responsible corporate surety acceptable to ACCD, holding a current certificate of authority from the United States Department of Treasury to issue bonds to the federal government ("Treasury Listed"), and duly licensed and authorized by the State of Texas to issue surety bonds in Texas. If the risk insured exceeds ten percent (10%) of the surety company's capital and surplus, the surety must reinsure such excess in a manner acceptable to ACCD. All bonds shall be accompanied by an executed Dual or Multiple Obligee Rider naming the CITY as an additional obligee.

25. The Construction Documents shall require that payments due and unpaid under the Contract Documents shall bear interest at a rate no greater than that provided in the Texas Prompt Payment Act, Tex. Gov't Code Chapter 2251.

26. The Construction Documents shall require the General Contractor to certify in writing that no materials used in the Work contain lead or asbestos materials in them in excess of amounts allowed by Local/State standards, laws, codes, rules and regulations; the Federal Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) standards and/or the Federal Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) standards, whichever is most restrictive, and taking into account the nature of the Project and the improvements being furnished. The General Contractor shall

provide this written certification as part of submittals under the Section in the Project Manual related to Contract Closeout.

.

{L & B 04927/0067/L0570439.DOCX/}- 54 -

# EXHIBIT F

# PRELIMINARY CAPITAL BUDGET

{L & B 04927/0067/L0570439.DOCX/}~ 55 -

## **EXHIBIT G**

### SBEDA Contract Compliance Language SBE Subcontracting Program

### A. SBEDA Program

The CITY has adopted a Small Business Economic Development Advocacy Ordinance (Ordinance No. 2010-06-17-0531, also referred to as "SBEDA" or "the SBEDA Program"), which is posted on the City's Economic Development (EDD) website page and is also available in hard copy form upon request to the CITY. The SBEDA Ordinance Compliance Provisions contained in this section of the Agreement are governed by the terms of this Ordinance, as well as by the terms of the SBEDA Ordinance Policy & Procedures Manual established by the CITY pursuant to this Ordinance, and any subsequent amendments to this referenced SBEDA Ordinance and SBEDA Policy & Procedures Manual that are effective as of the date of the execution of the Agreement. Unless defined in a contrary manner herein, terms used in this section of the SBEDA Ordinance and as further interpreted in the SBEDA Policy & Procedures Manual. For purposes of this Exhibit, the ALAMO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT is referred to herein as "CONTRACTOR".

### B. Definitions

Affirmative Procurement Initiatives (API) – Refers to various Small Business Enterprise, Minority Business Enterprise, and/or Women Business Enterprise ("S/M/WBE") Program tools and Solicitation Incentives that are used to encourage greater Prime and subcontract participation by S/M/WBE firms, including bonding assistance, evaluation preferences, subcontracting goals and joint venture incentives. (For full descriptions of these and other S/M/WBE program tools, see Section III. D. of Attachment A to the SBEDA Ordinance).

**Certification or "Certified"** – the process by which the Small Business Office (SBO) staff determines a firm to be a bona-fide small, minority-, women-owned, or emerging small business enterprise. Emerging Small Business Enterprises (ESBEs) are automatically eligible for Certification as SBEs. Any firm may apply for multiple Certifications that cover each and every status category (e.g., SBE, ESBE, MBE, or WBE) for which it is able to satisfy eligibility standards. The SBO staff may contract these services to a regional Certification agency or other entity. For purposes of Certification, the City accepts any firm that is certified by local government entities and other organizations identified herein that have adopted Certification standards and procedures similar to those followed by the SBO, provided the prospective firm satisfies the eligibility requirements set forth in SBEDA Ordinance in Section III.E.6 of Attachment A.

**Commercially Useful Function** – an S/M/WBE firm performs a Commercially Useful Function when it is responsible for execution of a distinct element of the work of the contract and is carrying out its responsibilities by actually performing, staffing, managing and supervising the work involved. To perform a Commercially Useful Function, the S/M/WBE firm must also be responsible, with respect to materials and supplies used on the contract, for negotiating price,

determining quantity and quality, ordering the material, and installing (where applicable) and paying for the material itself. To determine whether an S/M/WBE firm is performing a Commercially Useful Function, an evaluation must be performed of the amount of work subcontracted, normal industry practices, whether the amount the S/M/WBE firm is to be paid under the contract is commensurate with the work it is actually performing and the S/M/WBE credit claimed for its performance of the work, and other relevant factors. Specifically, an S/M/WBE firm does not perform a Commercially Useful Function if its role is limited to that of an extra participant in a transaction, contract or project through which funds are passed in order to obtain the appearance of meaningful and useful S/M/WBE participation, when in similar transactions in which S/M/WBE firms do not participate, there is no such role performed. The use of S/M/WBE firms by CONTRACTOR to perform such "pass-through" or "conduit" functions that are not commercially useful shall be viewed by the CITY as fraudulent if CONTRACTOR attempts to obtain credit for such S/M/WBE participation toward the satisfaction of S/M/WBE participation goals or other API participation requirements. As such, under such circumstances where a Commercially Useful Function is not actually performed by the S/M/WBE firm, the CONTRACTOR shall not be given credit for the participation of its S/M/WBE subcontractor or joint venture partner towards attainment of S/M/WBE utilization goals, and the CONTRACTOR and S/M/WBE firm may be subject to sanctions and penalties in accordance with the SBEDA Ordinance.

Good Faith Efforts – documentation of the CONTRACTOR's or Respondent's intent to comply with S/M/WBE Program Goals and procedures including, but not limited to, the following: (1) documentation within a solicitation response reflecting the Respondent's commitment to comply with SBE or M/WBE Program Goals as established by the GSC for a particular contract; or (2) documentation of efforts made toward achieving the SBE or M/WBE Program Goals (e.g., timely advertisements in appropriate trade publications and publications of wide general circulation; timely posting of SBE or M/WBE subcontract opportunities on the City of San Antonio website; solicitations of bids/proposals/qualification statements from all qualified SBE or M/WBE firms listed in the Small Business Office's directory of certified SBE or M/WBE firms; correspondence from qualified SBE or M/WBE firms documenting their unavailability to perform SBE or M/WBE contracts; documentation of efforts to subdivide work into smaller quantities for subcontracting purposes to enhance opportunities for SBE or M/WBE firms: documentation of a Prime Contractor's posting of a bond covering the work of SBE or M/WBE Subcontractors; documentation of efforts to assist SBE or M/WBE firms with obtaining financing, bonding or insurance required by the Respondent; and documentation of consultations with trade associations and consultants that represent the interests of SBE and/or M/WBEs in order to identify qualified and available SBE or M/WBE Subcontractors.) The appropriate form and content of CONTRACTOR's Good Faith Efforts documentation shall be in accordance with the SBEDA Ordinance as interpreted in the SBEDA Policy & Procedure Manual.

**HUBZone Firm** – a business that has been certified by U.S. Small Business Administration for participation in the federal HUBZone Program, as established under the 1997 Small Business Reauthorization Act. To qualify as a HUBZone firm, a small business must meet the following criteria: (1) it must be owned and Controlled by U.S. citizens; (2) at least 35 percent of its employees must reside in a HUBZone; and (3) its Principal Place of Business must be located in a HUBZone within the San Antonio Metropolitan Statistical Area. [See 13 C.F.R. 126.200 (1999).]

**Independently Owned and Operated** – ownership of an SBE firm must be direct, independent and by Individuals only. Ownership of an M/WBE firm may be by Individuals and/or by other businesses provided the ownership interests in the M/WBE firm can satisfy the M/WBE eligibility requirements for ownership and Control as specified herein in Section III.E.6. The M/WBE firm must also be Independently Owned and Operated in the sense that it cannot be the subsidiary of another firm that does not itself (and in combination with the certified M/WBE firm) satisfy the eligibility requirements for M/WBE Certification.

Individual – an adult person that is of legal majority age.

**Industry Categories** – procurement groupings for the City of San Antonio inclusive of Construction, Architectural & Engineering (A&E), Professional Services, Other Services, and Goods & Supplies (i.e., manufacturing, wholesale and retail distribution of commodities). This term may sometimes be referred to as "business categories."

**Originating Department** – the CITY department or authorized representative of the CITY which issues solicitations or for which a solicitation is issued.

**Payment** – dollars actually paid to CONTRACTORS and/or Subcontractors and vendors for CITY contracted goods and/or services.

**Prime Contractor** – the vendor or contractor to whom a purchase order or contract is issued by the City of San Antonio for purposes of providing goods or services for the City. For purposes of this Agreement, this term refers to the CONTRACTOR.

**Relevant Marketplace** – the geographic market area affecting the S/M/WBE Program as determined for purposes of collecting data for the MGT Studies, and for determining eligibility for participation under various programs established by the SBEDA Ordinance, is defined as the San Antonio Metropolitan Statistical Area (SAMSA), currently including the counties of Atascosa, Bandera, Bexar, Comal, Guadalupe, Kendall, Medina and Wilson.

**Respondent** – a vendor submitting a bid, statement of qualifications, or proposal in response to a solicitation issued by the City or its CONTRACTOR. For purposes of this Agreement, CONTRACTOR's prime contractors or subcontractors are considered the Respondent.

**Responsible** – a firm which is capable in all respects to fully perform the contract requirements and has the integrity and reliability which will assure good faith performance of contract specifications.

San Antonio Metropolitan Statistical Area (SAMSA) – also known as the Relevant Marketplace, the geographic market area from which the CITY's MGT Studies analyzed contract utilization and availability data for disparity (currently including the counties of Atascosa, Bandera, Bexar, Comal, Guadalupe, Kendall, Medina and Wilson).

**SBE Directory** - a listing of small businesses that have been certified for participation in the City's SBE Program APIs.

**SBE Subcontracting Program** – an API in which Prime Contractors or vendors are required to make Good Faith Efforts to subcontract a specified percentage of the value of prime contract dollars to certified SBE firms. Such subcontracting goals may be set and applied by the GSC on a contract-by-contract basis to those types of contracts that provide subcontract opportunities for performing Commercially Useful Functions wherein there have been ongoing disparities in the utilization of available SBE Subcontractors.

When specified by the GSC, the SBE Subcontracting Plan or Good Faith Efforts plan submitted by CONTRACTOR may also be required to reflect Good Faith Efforts that a Prime Contractor or vendor has taken (or commits to taking in the case of solicitations that do not include a detailed scope of work or those in which price cannot be considered a factor in evaluation), toward attainment of subcontracting goals for SBE firms.

**Significant Business Presence** – to qualify for this Program, a S/M/WBE must be headquartered or have a *significant business presence* for at least one year within the Relevant Marketplace, defined as: an established place of business in one or more of the eight counties that make up the San Antonio Metropolitan Statistical Area (SAMSA), from which 20% of its full-time, part-time and contract employees are regularly based, and from which a substantial role in the S/M/WBE's performance of a Commercially Useful Function is conducted. A location utilized solely as a post office box, mail drop or telephone message center or any combination thereof, with no other substantial work function, shall not be construed to constitute a significant business presence.

Small Business Enterprise (SBE) – a corporation, partnership, sole proprietorship or other legal entity for the purpose of making a profit, which is Independently Owned and Operated by Individuals legally residing in, or that are citizens of, the United States or its territories, and which meets the U.S. Small Business Administration (SBA) size standard for a small business in its particular industry(ies) and meets the Significant Business Presence requirements as defined herein.

Small Business Office (SBO) – the office within the Economic Development Department (EDD) of the CITY that is primarily responsible for general oversight and administration of the S/M/WBE Program.

**Small Business Office Manager** – the Assistant Director of the EDD of the CITY that is responsible for the management of the SBO and ultimately responsible for oversight, tracking, monitoring, administration, implementation and reporting of the S/M/WBE Program. The SBO Manager is also responsible for enforcement of contractor and vendor compliance with contract participation requirements, and ensuring that overall Program goals and objectives are met.

**Subcontractor** – any vendor or contractor that is providing goods or services to a Prime Contractor or CONTRACTOR in furtherance of the CONTRACTOR's performance under a contract or purchase order with the City. A copy of each binding agreement between the CONTRACTOR and its Prime contractors and subcontractors shall be submitted to the CITY prior to execution of this contract agreement and any contract modification agreement.

Suspension – the temporary stoppage of the SBE or M/WBE firm's beneficial participation in the CITY's S/M/WBE Program for a finite period of time due to cumulative contract payments

the S/M/WBE firm received during a fiscal year that exceed a certain dollar threshold as set forth in Section III.E.7 of Attachment A to the SBEDA Ordinance, or the temporary stoppage of CONTRACTOR's and/or S/M/WBE firm's performance and payment under CITY contracts due to the CITY's imposition of Penalties and Sanctions set forth in Section III.E.13 of Attachment A to the SBEDA Ordinance.

**Subcontractor/Supplier Utilization Plan** – a binding part of this Agreement which states the CONTRACTOR's commitment for the use of Joint Venture Partners and/or Subcontractors/Suppliers in the performance of this Agreement, and states the name, scope of work, and dollar value of work to be performed by each of CONTRACTOR's Joint Venture partners and Subcontractors/Suppliers in the course of the performance of this contract, specifying the S/M/WBE Certification category for each Joint Venture partner and Subcontractor/Supplier, as approved by the SBO Manager. Additions, deletions or modifications of the Joint Venture partner or Subcontractor/Supplier names, scopes of work, of dollar values of work to be performed requires an amendment to this Agreement to be approved by the EDD Director or designee.

### C. SBEDA Program Compliance - General Provisions

As CONTRACTOR acknowledges that the terms of the CITY's SBEDA Ordinance, as amended, together with all requirements, guidelines and procedures set forth in the CITY's SBEDA Policy & Procedures Manual are in furtherance of the CITY's efforts at economic inclusion and, moreover, that such terms are part of CONTRACTOR's scope of work that formed the basis for contract award and subsequent execution of this Agreement, these SBEDA Ordinance requirements, guidelines and procedures are hereby incorporated by reference into this Agreement, and are considered by the Parties to this Agreement to be material terms. CONTRACTOR voluntarily agrees to fully comply with these SBEDA Program terms as a condition for being awarded this Agreement by the CITY. Without limitation, CONTRACTOR further agrees to the following terms as part of its contract compliance responsibilities under the SBEDA Program:

- 1. CONTRACTOR shall cooperate fully with the Small Business Office and other CITY departments in their data collection and monitoring efforts regarding CONTRACTOR's utilization and payment of contractors, Subcontractors, S/M/WBE firms, and HUBZone firms, as applicable, for their performance of Commercially Useful Functions resulting from this Agreement including, but not limited to, the timely submission of completed forms and/or documentation promulgated by SBO, through the Originating Department, pursuant to the SBEDA Policy & Procedures Manual, timely entry of data into monitoring systems, and ensuring the timely compliance of its contractors and Subcontractors with this term;
- 2. CONTRACTOR shall cooperate fully with any CITY or SBO investigation (and shall also respond truthfully and promptly to any

CITY or SBO inquiry) regarding possible non-compliance with SBEDA requirements on the part of CONTRACTOR or its contractors, Subcontractors or suppliers;

- 3. CONTRACTOR shall permit the SBO, upon reasonable notice, to undertake inspections as necessary including, but not limited to, contract-related correspondence, records, documents, payroll records, daily logs, invoices, bills, cancelled checks, and work product, and to interview contractors, Subcontractors and workers to determine whether there has been a violation of the terms of this Agreement;
- 4. CONTRACTOR shall immediately notify the SBO, in writing on the Change to Utilization Plan form, through the Originating Department, of any proposed changes to CONTRACTOR's Subcontractor / Supplier Utilization Plan for this Agreement, with an explanation of the necessity for such proposed changes, including documentation of Good Faith Efforts made by CONTRACTOR to replace the Subcontractor / Supplier in accordance with the applicable Affirmative Procurement Initiative. All proposed changes to the Subcontractor / Supplier Utilization Plan including, but not limited to, proposed self-performance of work by CONTRACTOR of work previously designated for performance by Subcontractor or supplier, substitutions of new Subcontractors, terminations of previously designated Subcontractors, or reductions in the scope of work and value of work awarded to Subcontractors or suppliers, shall be subject to advanced written approval by the Originating Department and the SBO.
- 5. CONTRACTOR shall immediately notify the Originating Department and SBO of any transfer or assignment of its Agreement with the CITY, as well as any transfer or change in its ownership or business structure.
- 6. CONTRACTOR shall retain all records of its Subcontractor payments for this Agreement for a minimum of four years, or as required by state law, following the conclusion of this Agreement or, in the event of litigation concerning this contract, for a minimum of four years, or as required by state law, following the final determination of litigation, whichever is later.
- 7. In instances wherein the SBO determines that a Commercially Useful Function is not actually being performed by the applicable S/M/WBE or HUBZone firms listed in a CONTRACTOR's Subcontractor / Supplier Utilization Plan, the CONTRACTOR

shall not be given credit for the participation of its S/M/WBE or HUBZone subcontractor(s) or joint venture partner(s) toward attainment of S/M/WBE or HUBZone firm utilization goals, and the CONTRACTOR and its listed S/M/WBE firms or HUBZone firms may be subject to sanctions and penalties in accordance with the SBEDA Ordinance.

### D. SBEDA Program Compliance - Affirmative Procurement Initiatives

The CITY has applied the following contract-specific Affirmative Procurement Initiative to this Agreement. CONTRACTOR hereby acknowledges and agrees that the selected API requirement shall also be extended to any change order or subsequent contract modification, and absent SBO's granting of a waiver, that its full compliance with the following API terms and conditions are material to its satisfactory performance under this Agreement:

SBE Subcontracting Program. In accordance with SBEDA Ordinance Section III. D. 1. (c), this contract is being awarded pursuant to the SBE Subcontracting Program. CONTRACTOR % of its prime contract value to certified SBE firms agrees to subcontract at least headquartered or having a significant business presence within the San Antonio Metropolitan Statistical Area (SAMSA). The Subcontractor / Supplier Utilization Plan that CONTRACTOR submits to CITY pursuant to this Agreement, and that contains the names of the certified SBE Subcontractors to be used by CONTRACTOR pursuant to this contract, the respective percentages of the total prime contract dollar value to be awarded and performed by each SBE Subcontractor, and documentation including a description of each SBE Subcontractor's scope of work and confirmation of each SBE Subcontractor's commitment to perform such scope of work for an agreed upon dollar amount shall be attached and incorporated by reference into the material terms of this Agreement. In the absence of a waiver granted by the SBO, the failure of CONTRACTOR to attain this subcontracting goal for SBE firm participation in the performance of a Commercially Useful Function under the terms of its contract shall be a material breach and grounds for termination of the Agreement with the CITY, and may result in debarment from performing future CITY contracts, withholding of payment for retainage equal to the dollar amount of the underutilization below the agreed upon SBE subcontracting goal, and/or shall be subject to any other remedies available under the terms of this Agreement for violations of the SBEDA Ordinance, or under any other law.

### F. Commercial Nondiscrimination Policy Compliance

As a condition of entering into this Agreement, the CONTRACTOR represents and warrants that it has complied with throughout the course of this contract award process, and will continue to comply with, the CITY's Commercial Nondiscrimination Policy, as described under Section III. C. 1. of the SBEDA Ordinance. As part of such compliance, CONTRACTOR shall not discriminate on the basis of race, color, religion, ancestry or national origin, sex, age, marital status, sexual orientation, or on the basis of disability or other unlawful forms of discrimination in the solicitation, selection, hiring or commercial treatment of Subcontractors, vendors, suppliers, or commercial customers, nor shall CONTRACTOR retaliate against any person for reporting instances of such discrimination. CONTRACTOR shall provide equal opportunity for Subcontractors, vendors and suppliers to participate in all of its public sector and private sector subcontracting and supply opportunities, provided that nothing contained in this clause shall prohibit or limit otherwise lawful efforts to remedy the effects of marketplace discrimination that have occurred or are occurring in the CITY's Relevant Marketplace. CONTRACTOR understands and agrees that a material violation of this clause shall be considered a material breach of this Agreement and may result in termination of this Agreement, disqualification of CONTRACTOR from participating in CITY contracts, or other sanctions. This clause is not enforceable by or for the benefit of, and creates no obligation to, any third party. CONTRACTOR's certification of its compliance with this Commercial Nondiscrimination Policy as submitted to the CITY pursuant to this Agreement is hereby incorporated into the material terms of this Agreement. CONTRACTOR shall incorporate this clause into each of its Subcontractor and supplier agreements entered into pursuant to CITY contracts.

### G. Prompt Payment

Upon execution of this Agreement by CONTRACTOR, CONTRACTOR shall be required to submit to CITY accurate progress payment information with each invoice regarding each of its Subcontractors, including HUBZone Subcontractors, to ensure that the CONTRACTOR's reported subcontract participation is accurate. CONTRACTOR shall pay its Subcontractors in compliance with Chapter 2251, Texas Government Code (the "Prompt Payment Act") within ten days of receipt of payment from CITY. In the event of CONTRACTOR's noncompliance with these prompt payment provisions, no final retainage on this Agreement shall be released to CONTRACTOR, and no new CITY contracts shall be issued to the CONTRACTOR until the CITY's audit of previous subcontract payments is complete and payments are verified to be in accordance with the specifications of the Agreement.

### H. Violations, Sanctions and Penalties

In addition to the above terms, CONTRACTOR acknowledges and agrees that it is a violation of the SBEDA Ordinance and a material breach of this Agreement to:

- 1. Fraudulently obtain, retain, or attempt to obtain, or aid another in fraudulently obtaining, retaining, or attempting to obtain or retain Certification status as an SBE, MBE, WBE, M/WBE, HUBZone firm, Emerging M/WBE, or ESBE for purposes of benefitting from the SBEDA Ordinance;
- 2. Willfully falsify, conceal or cover up by a trick, scheme or device, a material fact or make any false, fictitious or fraudulent statements or representations, or make use of any false writing or document, knowing the same to contain any false, fictitious or fraudulent statement or entry pursuant to the terms of the SBEDA Ordinance;
- 3. Willfully obstruct, impede or attempt to obstruct or impede any authorized official or employee who is investigating the qualifications of a business entity which has requested Certification as an S/M/WBE or HUBZone firm;

- 4. Fraudulently obtain, attempt to obtain or aid another person fraudulently obtaining or attempting to obtain public monies to which the person is not entitled under the terms of the SBEDA Ordinance; and
- 5. Make false statements to any entity that any other entity is, or is not, certified as an S/M/WBE for purposes of the SBEDA Ordinance.

Any person who violates the provisions of this section shall be subject to the provisions of Section III. E. 13. of the SBEDA Ordinance and any other penalties, sanctions, and remedies available under law, including but not limited to:

- 1. Suspension of contract;
- 2. Withholding of funds;
- 3. Rescission of contract based upon a material breach of contract pertaining to S/M/WBE Program compliance;
- 4. Refusal to accept a response or proposal; and
- 5. Disqualification of CONTRACTOR or other business firm from eligibility for providing goods or services to the City for a period not to exceed two years (upon City Council approval).

# EXHIBIT H

#### FORM OF PROJECT COST REIMBURSEMENT REQUEST

Requisition No.

#### **REQUISITION FOR DISBURSEMENT OF DEVELOPMENT COSTS**

1. All terms capitalized herein shall have the same meaning as in that certain Funding Agreement (the "Agreement") dated as of \_\_\_\_\_\_, 201\_\_\_, between ALAMO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT ("ACCD") and the City of San Antonio ("the CITY"). The sums requisitioned hereunder are for the payment of Project Costs of the Project. The expenditures for which money is requested hereby have been, or will be, made and properly recorded on the undersigned's books. ACCD shall keep its books and records relating to amounts for which it seeks reimbursement at its regular business office, which the CITY may examine and/or audit (at the CITY'S expense) at all reasonable times during normal business hours upon reasonable prior written notice to ACCD.

2. ACCD submits the following information for the following sums which are requisitioned for reimbursement:

Item No.	Budgetary Category	Contract Amount	Payee's Invoice No.	Name, Address of Payee	Purpose	Invoice Total	% Completion
					····		

## [ADD ADDITIONAL SHEETS AS NEEDED]

3. This Requisition is for Project Costs which have not been the basis of a prior or contemporaneous Requisition, or if previously requested, were not paid by the CITY.

4. The work, material, and equipment or other property covered by this Requisition have been performed for, or delivered to, the Project.

5. Attached are copies of all invoices for which reimbursement is sought together with proof of payment therefore, if applicable.

6. The undersigned certifies that, with respect to all items covered by this Requisition, it has complied with the provisions of the Agreement. Submitted herewith are certificates or documents, if any, required to be submitted pursuant to the Agreement.

7. Attached hereto as Rider 1 are Affidavits and Partial Waivers of Lien executed by those consultants or contractors who could otherwise be entitled to a lien against the Project, if applicable.

{L & B 04927/0067/L0570439.DOCX/}- 65 ~

8. Attached hereto as Rider 2 are AIA Forms G702 and G703.

9. The schedules and attachments to this Requisition are true and correct to the best of the undersigned's knowledge.

# ALAMO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

By:	
Name:	
Title:	
Date:	

# APPROVED:

CITY OF SAN ANTONIO By: [Department]

•	
By:	
By: Name:	
Title:	
Date:	

#### **RIDER 1 TO EXHIBIT H**

## AFFIDAVIT AND [PARTIAL] WAIVER OF LIEN<sup>1</sup>

#### THE STATE OF TEXAS

#### THE COUNTY OF BEXAR

- 1. I am the duly authorized agent for the General Contractor who has authorized me to make this affidavit, to enter into the agreements and to grant the lien waivers herein set forth, in its behalf and as its act and deeds, and all of the recitations herein are true and correct.
- 2. General Contractor has supplied materials and performed labor in connection with the design of improvements upon the Project.
- 3. In consideration of and conditioned upon receipt of \$\_\_\_\_\_\_, General Contractor hereby waives and releases any and all liens, rights, and interests (whether choate or inchoate and including, without limitation, all mechanic's and materialman's liens under the Constitution and statutes of the State of Texas) owned, claimed, or held by General Contractor in and to the land and improvements constituting part of the Project, but only as they relate to the amounts paid hereunder or previously paid. All lien rights with respect to unpaid amounts are reserved.
- 4. General Contractor has paid all suppliers of material, sub-contractors, equipment lessors, and others furnishing materials, labor, or equipment with respect to the Work for which payment is requested on this Requisition and, to the best of General Contractor's knowledge, there is no claim pending or threatened by any such person with respect to Work described in Requisition No.
- 5. General Contractor agrees to indemnify and hold ACCD, and CITY harmless from any and all liens and claims of suppliers of material, subcontractors, equipment lessors and any others furnishing materials, labor or equipment in connection with the development, design and construction of the Project as defined in the Funding Agreement between ACCD and the CITY.

Only required to be submitted by consultants and contractors who could be entitled to a lien against the Project, such as surveyors.

EXECUTED this	day of,
	By: Title:
SWORN TO AND SUBS day of, 201	CRIBED before me by the said, this 1, to certify which witness my hand and seal of office.
	Notary Public
	(Printed Name of Notary)
	My commission expires:
STATE OF TEXAS	ş ş ş
COUNTY OF BEXAR	§
This instrument was ack	nowledged before me on this day of,
corporat	of, a
	Notary Public
	(Printed Name of Notary)

My commission expires:

-

·

# **RIDER 2 TO EXHIBIT H**

AIA G702 and G703 Forms

{L & B 04927/0067/L0570439.DOCX/}- 69 -

## EXHIBIT I

# ACCD'S BOARD OF TRUSTEES' APPROVING RESOLUTION

{L & B 04927/0067/L0570439.DOCX/}- 70 -

Discussion and Possible Action on Alamo Colleges' Participation on Behalf of St. Philip's College in the Interlocal Agreement with the City of San Antonio for a Joint Use Veterans Outreach and Transition Center

Presented to the ALAMO COLLEGES BOARD OF TRUSTEES on December 13, 2011.

#### MINUTE ORDER

"The Board of Trustees hereby approves the Alamo Colleges' participation on behalf of St. Philips College in the Interlocal Agreement with the City of San Antonio for oversight of the construction of a Joint Use Veterans Outreach and Transition Center ("Center") located at 1602 Dakota, San Antonio, Texas, in the neighborhood of St. Philip's College. Approval of operating the Center is contingent upon St. Philip's College obtaining grant funding."

#### PURPOSE

On October 25, 2011, the Alamo Colleges Board of Trustees approved the draft agreement. Administration has negotiated with the City of San Antonio the final agreement which is attached to this minute order. To authorize the Chancellor or his appointee to designate procedures, processes and fee structures that will facilitate relations with the City of San Antonio for a Joint Use Agreement to plan, design, renovate and operate a Veterans Outreach and Transition Center at the site of the former Good Samaritan Hospital at 1602 Dakota, San Antonio, Texas.

#### BACKGROUND

The City of San Antonio (COSA) will provide \$1,600,000 in funds to Alamo Colleges to renovate the former Good Samaritan Hospital, the first black hospital in San Antonio, Texas. COSA approved this agreement at the February 17, 2011 meeting of the City Council. COSA will retain ownership of the property, valued at approximately \$70,000-\$90,000. The \$1,600,000 funding from COSA will be administered by the Facilities Department, which will serve as the construction manager to ensure the renovation is done in accordance with District procedures. Once the renovation is complete, grant funding for operating costs is obtained, and the Center is operational, a total of 2,300 individuals will be served per year. St. Philip's College is seeking external funding to cover expected operational expenses over the next three years, and will continue working on grants that will sustain ongoing operations of the Center. The Center would operate with three staff and use external organizations to provide services in the center. The Center may offer Continuing Education and GED classes to the Community that would generate some contact reimbursement classes within our existing system. At minimum services will be provided under the following areas: Reference Services for Veterans and Family Members; Job Support that will consist of job training; and Transitional Services that may be required for veterans and family members. The terms for allocating these funds and our partnership agreement will be defined in a Memorandum of Agreement. COSA has reserved an additional \$400,000 for real estate acquisitions necessary to support this project.

IMPLICATIONS	
Financial:	Funding Source: COSA: \$1,600,000 for Construction costs
	Operating costs covered by Grant (pending),
Strategic Plan:	Goals I, IV and V
Employee Services:	None
ATTACHMENTS:	Agreements with COSA and Supporting Documents

John W. Strybos, Date Associate Vice Chancellor for Facilities Diane E. Snyder Date Vice Chancellor for Finance and Administration

Dr. Bruce H. Leslie Chancellor Date



# FUNDING AGREEMENT BETWEEN CITY OF SAN ANTONIO, TEXAS AND THE ALAMO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

December 13, 2011

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

# Page

ARTICLE I.	INTRODUCTORY MATTERS	2
ARTICLE II.	TERM	2
ARTICLE III.	MILESTONES	2
ARTICLE IV.	DEVELOPMENT OF THE PROJECT	4
ARTICLE V.	DESIGN OF THE PROJECT	8
ARTICLE VI.	CONSTRUCTION OF THE PROJECT	12
ARTICLE VII.	MODIFICATIONS TO THE PROJECT BUDGET	15
ARTICLE VIII.	NON-DISCRIMINATION AND SMWBE POLICY	15
ARTICLE IX.	FINANCING OF THE PROJECT	16
ARTICLE X.	FUNDING THE PROJECT AND CITY RESPONSIBILITIES	17
ARTICLE XI.	MANAGEMENT AND OPERATION AND TAXES	19
ARTICLE XII.	[intentionally deleted]	
ARTICLE XIII.	NAMING RIGHTS AND CITY PLAQUE	20
ARTICLE XIV.	REPRESENTATIONS, WARRANTIES AND COVENANTS	20
ARTICLE XV.	TERMINATION EVENTS, EVENTS OF DEFAULT, AND REMEDIES	26
ARTICLE XVI.	MEDIATION	29
ARTICLE XVII.	ASSIGNMENT	29
ARTICLE XVIII.	FORCE MAJEURE EVENTS	29
ARTICLE XIX.	CAPACITY OF THE CITY	30
ARTICLE XX.	REPRESENTATIVES	30
ARTICLE XXI.	SCHEDULE AND REPORTS	31
ARTICLE XXII.	CASUALTY	33
ARTICLE XXIII.	NOTICES	33
ARTICLE XXIV.	BUSINESS DAYS	34
ARTICLE XXV.	TIME	34
ARTICLE XXVI.	SEVERABILITY	34
ARTICLE XXVII.	WAIVER	35
ARTICLE XXVIII.	RESERVATION OF RIGHTS	35
ARTICLE XXIX.	FURTHER DOCUMENTS	35

# TABLE OF CONTENTS (continued)

ARTICLE XXX.	INCORPORATION OF EXHIBITS AND OTHER DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE	35	
ARTICLE XXXI.	GOVERNING LAW; VENUE		
ARTICLE XXXII.	ATTORNEYS' FEES		
ARTICLE XXXIII.	NO ORAL MODIFICATION		
ARTICLE XXXIV.	NO ORAL MODIFICATION		
ARTICLE XXXV.	USE OF DEFINED TERMS		
ARTICLE XXXVI.	MULTIPLE COUNTERPARTS		
ARTICLE XXXVII.	ENTIRE AGREEMENT		
ARTICLE XXXVIII.	TABLE OF CONTENTS; HEADINGS		
ARTICLE XXXIX.	PARTIES IN INTEREST		
ARTICLE XL.	NOTICES OF CHANGES IN FACT		
ARTICLE XLI.	SURVIVING OBLIGATIONS		
ARTICLE XLII.	PROHIBITED INTERESTS IN CONTRACT	•••••	
ARTICLE XLIII.	PUBLIC INFORMATION		
EXHIBIT A DEFINIT	IONS		
EXHIBIT B CERTIFICATE OF COMMENCEMENT OF CONSTRUCTION			
EXHIBIT C CERTIFIC	CATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION		
EXHIBIT D INSURA	NCE REQUIREMENTS		
	UCTION CONTRACT REQUIREMENTS		
EXHIBIT F PRELIMI	NARY CAPITAL BUDGET	58	
	BUSINESS ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT ADVOCACY	59	
	F DEVELOPMENT COST PAYMENT/REIMBURSEMENT	60	
RIDER 1 TO EXHIBIT	Г H AFFIDAVIT AND [PARTIAL] WAIVER OF LIEN		
RIDER 2 TO EXHIBIT H AIA G702 AND G703 FORMS			
EXHIBIT I ACCD'S BOARD OF TRUSTEES' APPROVING RESOLUTION			
EXHIBIT J PROJECT	DESCRIPTION	66	

# FUNDING AGREEMENT BETWEEN CITY OF SAN ANTONIO AND ALAMO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

This **FUNDING AGREEMENT** ("Funding Agreement") is made and entered into as of the date set forth on the signature page below ("Effective Date") by and between the **CITY OF SAN ANTONIO**, a home rule municipality under Article XI, Section 5, of the Texas Constitution primarily situated in Bexar County, Texas, (the "CITY"), and **ALAMO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT**, a Texas local government entity ("ACCD"). The CITY and ACCD shall collectively be referred to as the "Parties" and individually as a "Party".

**DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATIONS.** Each term or phrase used in this Funding Agreement in which the first letter of each word is capitalized has the meaning set forth in the attached <u>Exhibit A</u>, unless the context in which such term or phrase is used in this Funding Agreement clearly indicates otherwise.

### RECITALS

WHEREAS, ACCD is willing to renovate the historic Good Samaritan Building located at 1602 Dakota Street, San Antonio, Texas 78203 (the "Building") for the operation of a Veterans Outreach program associated with St. Philip's College of ACCD;

WHEREAS, the Building is in the process of being acquired by the CITY, and upon acquisition of the Building by the CITY, ACCD will be granted possession of the Building under the terms of a separate Lease Agreement by and between ACCD and the CITY dated \_\_\_\_\_\_, 2011 ("CITY Lease") which allows ACCD to perform the renovations to the Building, and to operate the Veterans Outreach program at the Building;

WHEREAS, CITY has agreed to commit ONE MILLION SIX HUNDRED THOUSAND AND ZERO/HUNDRED DOLLARS (\$1,600,000.00) of funding to ACCD for the renovation of the Building for the proposed Veterans Outreach program;

WHEREAS, ACCD will obtain grants, loans, and charitable contributions to operate the Veterans Outreach program, and, if necessary, the Parties to this Agreement may amend this Agreement to take into account such additional financing; and

WHEREAS, this Agreement is designed to address the terms and conditions under which the CITY will provide funding to renovate the Building.

**NOW, THEREFORE**, for and in consideration of the mutual obligations of the Parties set forth in this Funding Agreement, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are acknowledged, the Parties agree as follows:

# ARTICLE I. INTRODUCTORY MATTERS

**Section 1.01** <u>Recitals</u>. The recitals are hereby incorporated in the terms and provisions of this Funding Agreement and are fully binding on the Parties.

**Section 1.02** <u>Letter of Intent</u>. Any letters of intent and all prior Funding Agreements, if any, are terminated, superseded and replaced by this Funding Agreement.

# ARTICLE II. <u>TERM</u>

**Section 2.01** <u>Term</u>. The Term of this Funding Agreement will commence on the Effective Date and will terminate on the earliest of: (i) seven (7) years after the Project Completion Date; (ii) authorized termination for default; (iii) termination pursuant to <u>Section 3.05(B)</u>; or (iv) termination of the CITY Lease, the terms of which are incorporated by reference herein for all purposes. If this Funding Agreement does not take effect or is terminated by mutual agreement of the Parties, or other event, the Parties shall promptly execute a document confirming the termination of this Funding Agreement, and such other documents as may be reasonable under the circumstances.

# ARTICLE III. MILESTONES

**Section 3.01** <u>Feasibility Milestones</u>. By May 31, 2012 ACCD will prepare the Master Plan for the Building, the Schedule, the Operating Manifest, and Operating Budget and shall determine the Quality Standard and obtain the CITY's approval thereof.

**Section 3.02** <u>Commencement of Construction</u>. The Construction Commencement Date shall occur not later than August 1, 2012, and ACCD shall provide the Certificate of Commencement of Construction to the CITY on or before such date. The Certificate of Commencement of Construction form is attached as <u>Exhibit B</u> hereto and incorporated herein for all purposes.

**Section 3.03** <u>Capital Budget</u>. ACCD will prepare and the CITY will approve the Capital Budget for the Building.

**Section 3.04** <u>Substantial Completion</u>. Subject to Force Majeure Events, as provided in <u>Section 18.01</u>, ACCD shall cause the Substantial Completion of the Project not later than the Scheduled Completion Date of April 1, 2013, and to evidence and confirm such Substantial Completion, ACCD shall deliver to the CITY a certificate of substantial completion for the Project in the form set forth in <u>Exhibit C</u> attached hereto and incorporated herein.

**Section 3.05** <u>Preconstruction Milestones</u>. Not later than the date specified herein, or if no date is specified, not later than May 31, 2012:

- A. <u>Completion of Final Plans</u>. Not later than May 31, 2012, ACCD shall complete and submit to the CITY and obtain the CITY's approval of the Final Plans for the Project.
- B. <u>Pre-Construction Consultation</u>. Prior to awarding any Construction Contracts for the Project, ACCD shall cause the completion of a Phase 1 environmental analysis of the Property, shall submit the Plans and Specifications to the CITY's Historic Design and Review Commission (at the meeting of which CITY agrees to send representatives to appear in support of approving the Project substantially

as submitted), obtain preliminary CITY review of the Plans and Specifications, and solicit proposals from prospective General Contractors for the Project. ACCD shall thereafter, either prior to selecting a General Contractor or, at its election, thereafter but prior to the CITY issuing a building permit for the Project, meet with the CITY Representative to determine whether the Project as specified in the Plans and Specifications, as they may have been revised by interaction with the CITY, can reasonably be expected to be completed, including comprehensive completion bonding and a contingency reserve of approximately ten percent (10%) of the costs of the proposal of ACCD's intended General Contractor, without total Project Costs exceeding the amount of the CITY Contribution. If ACCD reasonably expects that the Project cannot be completed without total Project Costs exceeding the amount of the CITY Contribution, then unless the parties renegotiate the Plans and Specifications and the Capital Budget to reduce total Project Costs, or the City determines, in its absolute discretion, and subject to CITY Council approval, to increase the amount of the CITY Contribution, or both, with the result that anticipated total Project Costs will not exceed the amount of the CITY Contribution, then neither party shall be under any obligation to proceed further, nor will either party have any liability to the other by reason thereof or otherwise under this Funding Agreement.

- C. <u>Construction Contracts</u>. ACCD shall provide a copy of each of the Construction Contracts for all Work, services, and purchase orders for all materials to be supplied for construction of the Project to the CITY at least ten (10) Business Days following the execution of a Construction Contract or purchase order, with all Construction Contracts required to be furnished to the CITY on or before August 1, 2012.
- D. <u>Operating Budget</u>. ACCD shall provide the CITY with a final Operating Budget projecting the anticipated income and expenses on a five (5) year rolling budget. The Operating Budget shall demonstrate that ACCD can operate the Building on a fiscally sound basis.
- E. <u>Operating Reserve</u>. The Operating Budget will include an Operating Reserve to cover operating deficits. ACCD's Contribution will include the Operating Reserve.
- F. <u>Development Plan</u>. Not later than May 31, 2012, ACCD shall prepare and submit to the CITY the Development Plan for the Project.
- F. <u>Completion of Preconstruction Milestones</u>. ACCD shall not proceed with commencement of construction of the Project until all Preconstruction Milestones have been fully satisfied.

**Section 3.06** <u>Extensions</u>. The CITY may extend the time for performance of any target date, scheduled date, Deadline or Milestone appearing anywhere in this Funding Agreement. All milestones and deadlines set forth in this Agreement shall be adjusted forward if CITY does not put ACCD in possession of the Property by January 9, 2012, or if the CITY's Historical Design

and Review Commission delays the Project by postponing a hearing, requiring a second hearing or requiring a substantial revision of the Plans and Specifications. Any such delay shall postpone all such milestones and deadlines by the amount of the delay.

# ARTICLE IV. DEVELOPMENT OF THE PROJECT

# Section 4.01 Design and Construction Obligation.

- A. Subject to the terms and conditions of this Funding Agreement, ACCD shall or shall cause a party under its control to: (i) undertake and assume responsibility, in accordance with this Funding Agreement, to obtain the permitting, design, and commencement of construction of all improvements comprising the Project in accordance with the Master Plan and Final Plans and the Construction Documents; and (ii) cause Substantial Completion of same to occur on or before the Scheduled Completion Date, as the same may be extended pursuant to the provisions of this Funding Agreement; and (iii) pay all costs and expenses only to the extent funded by the CITY Contribution in connection with the design and construction of the Project, including without limitation, the amounts owing to architectural, engineering or other design consultants engaged for the Project, and to the General Contractor, subcontractors, suppliers, consultants, legal consultants or other persons engaged for the Project for supervision, transportation, labor, materials or Permits or other matters in connection with the Project.
- B. ACCD shall or shall cause a party under its control to undertake the coordination and supervision of the Work of all Persons involved in the Project. ACCD will meet on a regular basis through Project Completion with the architectural, engineering and other design consultants, General Contractor and other Persons providing the design and construction services to assure the performance of the Work in accordance with the terms of this Funding Agreement and as otherwise specifically provided herein. ACCD shall provide to the CITY Representative, or his designee, written notice, preferably by means of a schedule, of all meetings in order that the CITY will have the opportunity to have a representative present at those meetings.
- C. The Work and services to be performed on the Project shall be conducted through written contracts or agreements with third parties and, unless specific waiver is granted in writing by the CITY, shall be subject by its terms to each and every provision of this Funding Agreement. Compliance by design professionals, contractors, subcontractors, and suppliers with the terms of this Funding Agreement shall be the responsibility of ACCD.

# Section 4.02 Services to be Performed by or on behalf of ACCD.

A. Subject in all instances to funding of the CITY Contribution, as provided in this Funding Agreement, ACCD shall cause the Project to be designed and constructed in an orderly, expeditious and efficient manner in accordance with the

Schedule and the Construction Documents. Without limiting ACCD'S obligations hereunder, ACCD shall or shall cause a party under its control to:

- (1) update the Schedule and provide the reports required by <u>Article XXI</u> within the time periods therein prescribed;
- (2) retain the services of architectural, engineering or other design consultants and coordinate the design of the Project as more specifically set forth in <u>Article V</u> hereof;
- (3) direct, coordinate, and supervise the preparation of all submissions necessary in connection with all Permits, with ACCD being responsible for obtaining and negotiating with, and acting as liaison to, the Governmental Authorities in obtaining all Permits. ACCD shall obtain and provide to the appropriate Governmental Authorities all drawings, documents, information, consents and such other items necessary to secure the Permits;
- (4) use good faith and commercially reasonable efforts to obtain the best price and quality of goods and services, including from Affiliates, in connection with the Construction Documents for construction of the Project;
- (5) negotiate, procure, and retain the services of a General Contractor, who shall, among other things, execute the construction of the Project;
- (6) investigate, hire, contract with, train, pay, supervise and, when necessary, discharge the personnel reasonably required to be employed or engaged by ACCD in order to properly complete the Project. Such personnel shall in every instance be deemed independent contractors, agents or employees, as the case may be, of ACCD and not of the CITY, and all matters pertaining to the employment, engagement, supervision, compensation, promotion and discharge of such independent contractors, agents or employees shall be the sole responsibility of ACCD. ACCD shall use reasonable efforts to ensure that all Persons used by ACCD on the Project including architectural, engineering or other design consultants, the General Contractor and any Contractor in the performance of the design and/or construction of the Project be qualified by training and experience to perform the tasks and services for which they are contractually obligated;
- (7) from, and after, the Effective Date of this Funding Agreement and ending on the Project Completion Date, procure and maintain, and require the General Contractor and other Persons performing construction services for the Project to procure and maintain, with responsible companies having an Alfred M. Best Company, Inc. rating of at least A- (or if Alfred M. Best Company, Inc. no longer uses such rating system, then the equivalent or most similar rating under the rating system then in effect) and licensed to

do business in the State of Texas, the insurance coverage as set out in <u>Exhibit D</u>. Such insurance shall name the CITY as an additional named insured. Such insurance shall include waivers by the respective insurance carriers of any and all rights of subrogation against the CITY. ACCD shall provide the CITY with certificates evidencing such insurance prior to the Effective Date for those Persons that have been retained by ACCD and prior to any Person commencing Work on the Project for those Persons not under contract with ACCD on the Effective Date;

- (8) at all times prior to the Project Completion Date, use its reasonable efforts to investigate and make a full timely written report to the insurance carriers as to any accident at the Project, claim for damages relating to the design and/or construction of the Project, and material damage to, or destruction of, the Project (and the estimated cost of repair thereof), and prepare and file any and all reports required by any insurance carriers in connection therewith and provide copies thereof to the CITY;
- (9) provided that: (i) the CITY is obligated to make disbursements for amounts due and payable as costs and expenses of the Project; and (ii) the CITY approves the Work represented through such requisition requests as well as the back-up documentation required, ACCD shall cause such disbursements to be made regularly and punctually to the General Contractor and Persons pursuant to the requisition procedure established in <u>Article X</u>;
- (10) maintain at its regular business office for four (4) years following the termination of this Funding Agreement separate, true and complete books, the records, accounts, journals and files regarding the design and construction of the Project, including all design documents (including, without limitation, the Construction Documents), shop drawings, change orders, requisition requests, Permits, contracts, rental agreements and records, insurance policies, non-proprietary correspondence directly related to the Project, receipts, bills, vouchers and any audits obtained by ACCD, all of which shall be available for review and copying (at the CITY'S expense) by the CITY;
- (11) promptly furnish to the CITY, upon receipt by ACCD, copies of all legal notices received by ACCD affecting the Project, including, without limitation, notices from Governmental Authorities and all notices from any party claiming any default in any financing or payment obligation, and any other notice not of a routine nature;
- (12) promptly notify the CITY of any suit, proceeding or action that is initiated or threatened in connection with the Building or against ACCD or the CITY in connection with the Building that could result in: (i) a lien against the Project; (ii) a material delay or increase in the cost of construction of the Project; or (iii) a claim against the CITY;

- (13) provide the CITY, as soon as reasonably practicable but in no event later than sixty (60) days after the Project Completion Date, with an original and one (1) sepia print of "as-built" drawings substantially reflecting and depicting the Project, as constructed, and indicating the changes in, and deviations from, the Construction Documents and an electronic version thereof as such version exists following the Project Completion Date. The "as-built" drawings will be an assembled set prepared by the various Contractors suitable for use by the CITY;
- (14) cooperate with the CITY in causing specified goals for including local, small, and minority-owned business participation to be established in connection with the construction of the Project, as required by <u>Article VIII</u> below;
- (15) send written notice, preferably by means of a schedule, to the CITY Representative, or his designee, in order that a representative of the CITY may attend the regularly scheduled meetings discussing the progress of the design and construction of the Project with such meetings to occur no less often than two (2) meetings per calendar month, or more frequently as reasonably determined by the CITY; and
- (16) advise the CITY Representative with respect to any Environmental Condition known to ACCD and all requirements imposed by, and negotiations with, any Governmental Authority concerning any such Environmental Condition.

**Section 4.03** <u>Affiliate Contracts</u>. ACCD shall have the right to enter into contracts or transact business with qualified (either themselves or through their agents, contractors and/or consultants) Affiliates of ACCD, provided such activities are on terms and conditions no more favorable to the Affiliate than would be available in an arms-length basis with independent third parties. Prior to entering into a contract, or series of contracts, with an aggregate value in excess of FIFTY THOUSAND DOLLARS (\$50,000.00) with an Affiliate of ACCD, ACCD shall provide the CITY with written notice that ACCD is planning to hire the Affiliate to perform the Work described in the notice and obtain the CITY'S written approval to hire the Affiliate.

**Section 4.04** <u>Operation of the Project</u>. The Building will remain open to the public after the Work is completed. By May 31, 2012, ACCD shall develop an Operating Manifest and submit it to the CITY for approval. ACCD shall operate the Building according to the Operating Manifest.

**Section 4.05** <u>Completion of Project</u>. By May 1, 2013, ACCD shall have completed the renovation of the entire Building according to the Master Plan and Quality Standard, but delay in completion shall not constitute a default until the date specified at Section 15.03Q hereof..

# ARTICLE V. DESIGN OF THE PROJECT

# Section 5.01 Design of the Project.

- A. <u>Master Plan</u>. Within the times set forth in the Schedule, ACCD will deliver the Master Plan for the Building to the CITY for review and approval in accordance with <u>Sections 5.01D and 5.02</u> hereof. The Master Plan for the Building may not be altered without the further approval of the CITY.
- B. Within the times set forth in the Schedule, Project Architect shall be directed by ACCD to prepare and deliver to the CITY, for review and approval in accordance with <u>Sections 5.01(D) and 5.02</u> hereof, the Conceptual Design Documents and the Design Drawings (collectively described herein as the "Plans and Specifications"). The Plans and Specifications approved pursuant to <u>Section 5.01(D)</u> may not be changed without prior notice to, and the approval of, the CITY Representative if such change would: (i) materially affect the Plans and Specifications, or (ii) cause the Project to not meet the Quality Standard.
- C. Within the times set out in the Schedule referred to in <u>Article XXI</u>, the Project Architect shall be directed by ACCD to timely prepare and deliver the Construction Documents to the CITY, but in no event later than the date set forth in the Schedule, unless otherwise agreed to in writing by the CITY, for review and objection by the CITY in accordance with <u>Section 5.01(D)</u> hereof. The Construction Documents shall be based upon the approved Plans and Specifications.
- D. The Final Plans may not be altered without obtaining the prior written approval of the CITY which may not be unreasonably withheld. The CITY, by and through the CITY Representative, shall have the right to disapprove and object to the Construction Documents, or a portion thereof, but only to the extent that: (i) they deviate from the Plans and Specifications; (ii) there has been any new material element added to the Project which is inconsistent with the Quality Standard; or (iii) the Construction Documents fail to provide for the Project to be constructed to satisfy the Quality Standard. The CITY Representative shall notify ACCD in writing of the CITY'S approval or disapproval of the Plans and Specifications or its disapproval of, or objection to, the Construction Documents within fifteen (15) Business Days after receipt of such complete and correct copies of such documents and the written request for approval or disapproval from ACCD. In the event that the CITY Representative disapproves of all, or some portion, of the Plans and Specifications, or objects to the Construction Documents, the CITY Representative's written response shall contain, in reasonable detail, the reasons therefor and shall be furnished to ACCD within such fifteen (15) Business Day period. Further, in the event that the CITY Representative disapproves or objects, the CITY Representative shall meet on an expeditious basis with the ACCD Representative to resolve any items of dispute to the reasonable satisfaction of the Parties. The CITY Representative's failure to provide such written response

within the requested time shall be deemed to be approval on behalf of the CITY of such Plans and Specifications. To the extent that a portion of the Plans and Specifications have been deemed approved, such approval shall not be withdrawn and ACCD shall not be required to obtain re-approval of such portion deemed approved except to the extent that there is a subsequent change or clarification in the Plans and Specifications that materially changes the approved portion of the Plans and Specifications or makes them inconsistent with the subsequent changes. Any resubmission by ACCD of any proposed Plans and Specifications (or applicable portion thereof) that were disapproved or objected to by the CITY shall be approved or disapproved by the CITY, within five (5) Business Days after receipt of a complete resubmission under this Section.

- E. During the design process, ACCD shall establish, and update as necessary, the Schedule setting forth the dates for delivery of the various design documents.
- F. ACCD shall control the Project design process and all aspects of the design and specifications of the Project other than approval by the CITY of the Plans and Specifications and the objection right by the CITY of the Construction Documents as set forth in <u>Section 5.01(D)</u>.

# Section 5.02 <u>Review, Approvals and Objections</u>.

Review, Approvals or Consent Rights. The provisions of this Section 5.02 shall A. be applicable with respect to all instances in which it is provided under this Funding Agreement that the CITY, or ACCD, exercises a review and approval or a consent right (a "Review and Approval or Consent Right"); provided, however, that if the provisions of this Section 5.02 specifying time periods for exercise of Review and Approval or Consent Rights shall conflict with other express provisions of this Funding Agreement providing for time periods for exercise of designated Review and Approval or Consent Rights, then the provisions of such other provisions of this Funding Agreement shall control. As used herein, the term "Review and Approval or Consent Rights" shall include, without limiting the generality of that term, all instances in which one Party (the "Submitting Party") is permitted or required to submit to the other Party (the "Reviewing Party") any document, notice or determination of the Submitting Party and with respect to which the Reviewing Party has a right or duty hereunder to review, comment, consent, approve, disapprove, object, dispute or challenge the submission or determination of the Submitting Party. Unless this Funding Agreement specifically provides that the Review and Approval or Consent Rights may be exercised in the sole or absolute discretion (or a similar standard) of the Reviewing Party, in connection with exercising its Review and Approval or Consent Rights under any provision of this Funding Agreement and whether or not specifically provided in any such provision, the Reviewing Party covenants and agrees to act in good faith, with due diligence, and in a commercially reasonable manner with regard to each and all of such Review and Approval or Consent Rights and to not unreasonably withhold its approval of, or consent to, any submission.

- Standard for Review. The Submitting Party shall use reasonable efforts to cause Β. any matter submitted to the Reviewing Party for which the Reviewing Party has Review and Approval or Consent Rights under this Funding Agreement to be submitted under cover of a request which: (i) contains the heading or caption "TIME SENSITIVE REQUEST FOR REVIEW/APPROVAL OR CONSENT" (or similar phrase); (ii) states the date of submission to the Reviewing Party by the Submitting Party (which date shall be presumed to be the Business Day following the date of dispatch by the Submitting Party if properly addressed and sent by same day messenger service or by Federal Express or other reliable overnight courier service for delivery on the morning of the next Business Day); (iii) states the date by which a response is required under the terms of this Funding Agreement; (iv) identifies the provision of this Funding Agreement pursuant to which such Review and Approval or Consent is sought; and (v) identifies (by document or drawing title, identifying number and revision date, or other clear description) all enclosures to such request with respect to which Review and Approval or consent is then being sought. The Reviewing Party shall review the same and shall promptly (but in any event within any applicable time period specified in this Funding Agreement) give the Submitting Party notice of the Reviewing Party's comments resulting from such review and, if the matter is one that requires approval or consent pursuant to the terms of this Funding Agreement, such approval, consent or disapproval, setting forth in detail the Reviewing Party's reasons for any disapproval. All submissions to the CITY shall be delivered to the CITY Representative unless otherwise directed in writing to ACCD by the CITY Representative.
- C. <u>Deemed Approval or Consent</u>. If no response from the Reviewing Party is delivered to the Submitting Party by the close of business on the date set out in the request following the complete submission of a particular matter (unless such longer period is approved by the Submitting Party, such approval to not unreasonably be withheld) and to which this <u>Section 5.02</u> applies, such matters shall be deemed approved by the Reviewing Party.
- D. <u>Disputes</u>. The CITY and ACCD agree to attempt in good faith to resolve expeditiously any disputes concerning the approval of, or consent to, any matter submitted to either Party for approval or consent hereunder, but if any such dispute is not resolved between the Parties, such dispute shall be resolved in accordance with the provisions contained in <u>Article XVI</u>.
- E. <u>Duties, Obligations and Responsibilities Not Affected</u>. Approval or consent by the Reviewing Party of, or to, a matter submitted to such Party shall neither, unless specifically otherwise provided: (i) relieve the Submitting Party of its duties, obligations or responsibilities under this Funding Agreement with respect to the matter so submitted; nor (ii) shift the duties, obligations or responsibilities

of the Submitting Party with respect to the submitted matter to the Reviewing Party.

- F. <u>No Implied Approval or Consent</u>. Whenever used in this Funding Agreement, "approval", "approve", "approved", "consent" or "consented" means with respect to any item or matter for which the approval or consent of the CITY or ACCD is required under the terms of this Funding Agreement, then the specific approval of, or consent to, or disapproval of, such item or matter by the CITY or ACCD shall be required, and shall not include any implied or imputed approval or disapproval except as permitted pursuant to <u>Section 5.02(C)</u>.
- G. <u>Prior Submissions</u>. The Parties hereby acknowledge that submissions by, and between, the Parties prior to the execution of this Funding Agreement shall not constitute a submission of the Plans and Specifications by ACCD nor constitute approval of the Plans and Specifications by the CITY or any other matter requiring the approval of the CITY pursuant to this Funding Agreement.

**Section 5.03** <u>Design Standards</u>. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the Construction Documents shall comply with the requirements of the Plans and Specifications and the Quality Standard.

**Section 5.04** <u>Use of Plans</u>. Without the prior written consent of ACCD, the CITY shall not use the Construction Documents, Plans and Specifications, drawings, models, samples and the like produced or developed in connection with the design and construction of the Project for any purpose other than as contemplated by this Funding Agreement.

# ARTICLE VI. CONSTRUCTION OF THE PROJECT

# Section 6.01 General Contractor.

- A. The General Contractor, and any replacement thereof, shall be selected by ACCD and ACCD shall negotiate and execute a Contract between ACCD and the General Contractor. ACCD shall provide a copy of such Contract, and any amendments thereto, to the CITY Representative as required in this Funding Agreement.
- B. ACCD shall contractually require and use all reasonable efforts to cause the General Contractor to diligently pursue and prosecute to Final Completion, in accordance with the Schedule and the Construction Documents, the construction of the Project and shall, subject to Force Majeure Events and adjustments permitted by the terms of this Funding Agreement (but not resulting from change orders), use all reasonable efforts to cause Substantial Completion to occur on or before the Scheduled Completion Date. ACCD shall execute the contract between ACCD and the General Contractor, which shall contain the Construction Contract Requirements as set forth in Exhibit E hereto. ACCD shall direct the General Contractor to prepare, negotiate and enter into bid packages or contracts to retain the services of the Contractor(s) and such other subcontractor(s) and

consultants as are necessary or desirable to perform the Work, as ACCD or the General Contractor shall determine. Upon the execution of such Contracts, ACCD shall provide copies thereof to the CITY. Except as otherwise provided herein, amounts owing under Contracts, including costs, fees and expenses of Contractors and/or subcontractor(s) retained by ACCD, or the General Contractor on behalf of ACCD, in connection with the construction of the Project, shall be the responsibility of ACCD and not of the CITY. ACCD shall require that the General Contractor, Contractor(s) and others performing the Work obtain the Permits and any bonds and insurance required by this Funding Agreement and the Contracts to be obtained by them and shall provide the CITY Representative with copies of such Permits and bonds and of the certificates evidencing such insurance coverage.

# Section 6.02 Capital Budget.

- A. Attached hereto as <u>Exhibit F</u> is the Preliminary Capital Budget for the Project.
- B. No later than May 31, 2012, ACCD will deliver the final Capital Budget for the Project to the CITY for review and approval, which will be based upon the Master Plan.
- C. The Parties have agreed that any expenses of any nature on the Project will be the obligation of the CITY, subject to the amount of the CITY Contribution. The costs of any extended maintenance contracts are not included in the Capital Budget and are the obligation of ACCD under the CITY Lease.

**Section 6.03** <u>Supervision of Construction</u>. ACCD shall construct, or cause the renovation of, the Building in accordance with the Development Plan, Capital Budget and Final Plans. ACCD shall contractually require the General Contractor to supervise and coordinate the construction of the Project so that the Project is constructed, equipped, and completed with new materials in a good and workmanlike manner and in accordance with the terms of this Funding Agreement and the Construction Documents. Subject to the sufficiency of the CITY Contribution, ACCD shall be responsible for the payment of all costs and expenses incurred in connection with the construction of the Project. ACCD shall use all reasonable efforts to enforce substantial compliance with the terms of the Contracts with the Project Architects, General Contractor, Contractors, subcontractors and/or design professionals and require their performance substantially in accordance therewith. ACCD shall administer the Contracts for the design and construction of the Project and require that work be continuously and diligently performed to achieve Substantial Completion on or before the Scheduled Completion Date. Without limiting the foregoing, ACCD shall, or shall cause a party within its control to:

A. coordinate the Work as it progresses and the inspections of the Project, review inspection reports, schedule and conduct preconstruction and construction meetings, implement courses of action when requirements of Contracts for the design or construction of the Project are not being fulfilled, and review and revise estimates of construction costs;

- B. negotiate or prepare bid packages for any portion of the Work necessary for the award of Contracts and other agreements as set forth herein, coordinate selections and procedures therefor, maintain harmonious labor relations, and encourage local and minority owned companies in order to comply with <u>Section 8.02</u>;
- C. review all applications for payment and supporting documentation prepared by Contractors and others performing Work or furnishing materials for the Project and provide ACCD with evidence of such payments;
- D. negotiate final payments and/or final settlements, without additional cost to the CITY in excess of the CITY Contribution, with all Parties involved in the construction of the Project. ACCD shall commence, defend and settle without additional cost to the CITY in excess of the CITY Contribution, such legal actions and proceedings concerning the design and construction of the Project as are necessary or required in the opinion of ACCD, and retain counsel in connection therewith, unless such legal actions and proceedings are a result of the CITY's actions;
- E. cause any known defects in the construction of the Project, or in the installation or operation of any equipment or fixtures thereon, to be corrected during construction and applicable warranty periods;
- F. hold regular job meetings with all job-site personnel, including Contractors and subcontractors and the Project Architect, as appropriate and necessary, during the construction of the Project to review the progress of development of the Project and completion of the Project;
- G. if construction of the Project does not progress in accordance with the dates required by the Schedule, as it may be adjusted pursuant to the terms of this Funding Agreement, or if it is unlikely that such dates will be met based on the progress of the Work, ACCD may, but is not required to, cause an acceleration of the Work by all available means including utilization of overtime, additional work crews, and alternate material suppliers;
- H. require the General Contractor to provide sufficient security during construction to protect all persons on the premises of the construction site from injury and to protect the Project grounds from vandalism or theft; and
- I. supervise and coordinate the completion of "punch list" items and warranty work following Substantial Completion.

**Section 6.04** <u>Correction of Work</u>. If during construction, ACCD reasonably determines, or otherwise becomes aware, that construction is not proceeding in accordance with the Construction Documents, as they may be modified as permitted under this Funding Agreement, ACCD shall cause any such nonconforming Work to be re-executed by the Party responsible therefore at no expense to ACCD or the CITY. If, however, ACCD determines it to be inexpedient to require the correction of such Work, an equitable deduction under the applicable

Contract or other remedy mutually acceptable to the parties may be pursued, provided, however, that any such action shall not result in any material deviation from the Quality Standard.

**Section 6.05** <u>ACCD'S Right to Make Changes</u>. ACCD shall have the right to issue or make changes to the Project. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the CITY shall have the right, in its sole discretion, to approve or disapprove any material changes or additions to, or modifications of, the Project that result in a material deviation from the Plans and Specifications or in the CITY'S reasonable determination cause the Project to fail to meet the Quality Standard.

# Section 6.06 <u>Construction Change Order Procedure</u>.

- A. Pursuant to <u>Section 6.05</u> above, ACCD may, at any time and from time to time, by a written Change Order request, or upon its own initiative, cause changes in the Project within the general scope of the construction required by this Funding Agreement. Such changes may include, but are not limited to, changes in the Construction Documents.
- B. No Change Order request shall adversely impact the Quality Standard, and the costs of any such Change Order request shall either: (i) be paid for by ACCD; or (ii) not result in any increase to the Capital Budget.
- C. ACCD shall have no obligation to implement any Change Order that may be requested by CITY, either formally or informally, that will cause total Project Costs to exceed the amount of the CITY Contribution. Changes to the Work after issuance of a building permit, other than Changes required by CITY inspectors or other CITY authorities with regulatory authority over buildings and construction issued after issuance of a building permit, also shall be considered Change Orders, and if such would have the effect of causing total Project Costs to exceed the amount of the CITY Contribution, then CITY will either grant a variance sufficient to avoid that effect or authorize additional CITY funding to enable sufficient correction that a Certificate of Occupancy may be issued. CITY agrees to set aside \$50,000 of funds separately allocated for real estate acquisition for the Project as a contingency reserve for Change Orders resulting from Changes required by CITY or CITY authorities with regulatory authority over buildings and construction issued after issuance of building permit.

**Section 6.07** <u>Sales Tax</u>. The purchase of materials for the construction of the Project shall be structured, to the maximum extent permitted by law, to be exempt from all state and local sales and use taxes pursuant to Chapter 34 of the Texas Tax Code, and other Applicable Law.

# Section 6.08 Mechanic's Liens and Claims.

A. If any lien or claim of lien, whether choate or inchoate (collectively, any "Mechanic's Lien") shall be filed against the interest of ACCD in the Project by reason of any work, labor, services or materials supplied or claimed to have been supplied by, or on behalf of, ACCD, or any of its agents or Contractors, ACCD shall cause the same to be satisfied or discharged of record, or effectively prevent

the enforcement or foreclosure thereof against the Project by injunction, payment, deposit, bond, order of court or otherwise.

# ARTICLE VII. MODIFICATIONS TO THE PROJECT BUDGET

**Section 7.01** <u>Modifications to the Capital Budget</u>. Subject to the provision of <u>Section 6.05</u> of this Funding Agreement, which provides that any material deviation to the Plans and Specifications or a material deviation from the Quality Standard require the approval of the CITY, ACCD shall have the right, from time to time, to reallocate budgeted amounts from one category to any other category of the Capital Budget (provided that any amounts in the Capital Budget representing construction or equipment costs may not be reallocated to any Soft Costs). Nothing in this <u>Section 7.01</u> shall alter the obligation of ACCD to meet the Quality Standard for construction of the Project.

# ARTICLE VIII. NON-DISCRIMINATION AND SBEDA POLICY

ACCD shall comply with the CITY's Small Business Economic Development Advocacy Program (SBEDA) requirements set forth in the attached Exhibit <u>G</u>, and incorporated herein by reference, for the award of contracts, subcontracts and other opportunities in the design, construction and operation of the PROJECT.

Prior to spending any portion of the CITY-provided funds for the PROJECT, ACCD agrees to develop a comprehensive scope for the work within the PROJECT that will be financed with CITY funds. This scope will provide sufficient detail so that CITY staff can review the scope, determine availability and submit to the CITY's applicable Goal Setting Committee, which shall determine and apply the appropriate Affirmative Procurement Initiative and goal for contracts and subcontracts procured in whole or in part with funds provided by CITY. Once developed, this scope of work shall be submitted by ACCD to:

Ruben Flores, SBEDA Team Capital Improvements Management Services 100 West Houston Street, Suite 1900 San Antonio, TX 78205

ACCD agrees to provide the scope to CITY within 60 days of ACCD's execution of this Agreement outlining in detail the use of funds provided by CITY. ACCD further agrees not to commence any work, except for architectural services which shall be specifically exempted from this requirement, that will be paid for with CITY funds until CITY staff forwards the Affirmative Procurement Initiative and goal applied by the Goal Setting Committee to ACCD, and ACCD has received approval of its Subcontractor/Supplier Utilization form, and any other documentation required pursuant to the SBEDA Program, from CITY's Small Business Office Economic Development Department. (SBO) of the Upon approval of this Subcontractor/Supplier Utilization form and any other documentation required by the SBO, this Agreement shall be amended thereby without further City Council action to incorporate the

Affirmative Procurement Initiative and goal applied by the Goal Setting Committee, as well as the approved Subcontractor/Supplier Utilization Plan.

ACCD's failure to comply with the SBEDA provisions of this Agreement shall be considered a default and the CITY will pursue all remedies available to it as provided in this Agreement and the SBEDA Ordinance.

# ARTICLE IX. <u>FINANCING OF THE PROJECT</u>

Funding for the development and completion of the Project shall be provided by ACCD and the CITY in accordance with the terms of this Funding Agreement.

**Section 9.01** <u>Financing Plan</u>. The Project is expected to be funded from the CITY Contribution, as shown in the Capital Budget.

**Section 9.02** <u>The CITY Contribution</u>. The CITY will obtain and secure up to ONE MILLION SIX HUNDRED THOUSAND AND ZERO/HUNDRED DOLLARS (\$1,600,000.00) for the Capital Budget, to be made when and in the amounts needed to fund the CITY Contribution, which will be funded through the issuance of certificates of obligation or from any other legally available funds of the CITY which the CITY decides to use. In the event construction and/or renovation costs exceed the CITY Contribution, the CITY may, in its sole discretion and with City Council approval, either (1) authorize additional funds as needed; or (2) consider, and approve, reasonable change(s) in the scope of the Project to ensure completion within the amount of the CITY Contribution. Under no circumstances will this Agreement be construed to obligate ACCD to pay any funds for the Project.

**Section 9.03** <u>Financing Limitations</u>. ACCD covenants and agrees not to permit the encumbrance, whether voluntary or involuntary, of the CITY Contribution, or any part thereof or interest therein, for any purpose whatsoever. The CITY Contribution may only be used to pay for capitalizable costs of the Project and may not be used to retire any outstanding debt incurred by ACCD, or to pay any working capital expenses shown in the Operating Budget.

**Section 9.04** No program or activity fund from or through CITY, nor the personnel involved in the administration of the Project or activity, nor any of the funds received hereunder shall be involved, directly or indirectly, in the construction, operation or maintenance of such part of any facility as is used or will be used for sectarian instruction or activity or as a place of religious worship.

**Section 9.05** None of the activities performed hereunder shall involve, and no portion of the funds received hereunder shall be used, directly or indirectly, for any political activity including, but not limited to, an activity to further the election or defeat of any candidate for public office or for any activity undertaken to influence the passage, defeat or final content of local, state or federal legislation.

# ARTICLE X. FUNDING THE PROJECT AND CITY RESPONSIBILITIES

# Section 10.01 Development Costs.

- A. Any payment by the CITY for the Project (excluding the cost of the purchase of the building) shall reduce the balance of the CITY Contribution on a dollar-for-dollar basis.
- B. On the first day of the month following the execution of this Funding Agreement and ACCD'S incurrence of costs pertaining to the Project, and the first of each succeeding calendar month during the Term of this Funding Agreement, ACCD will submit a Project Costs payment request, including a Project Cost Reimbursement Request in the form of Exhibit H attached hereto ("Payment Request"), to the CITY Representative addressed to Director, Capital Improvements Management Services, P.O. Box 839966 San Antonio, Texas 78283. The CITY will promptly begin to process Payment Requests for services and Work performed, and materials provided, by the General Contractor, Contractors, subcontractors, suppliers, and vendors which have been approved, pertaining to the preceding payment period plus any unreimbursed amounts for prior payment periods. If there is a rejection of part of a Payment Request, the accepted portion of the Payment Request shall be processed as provided in this Article X and the rejected portion will be returned to ACCD within ten (10) Business Days from the date of submission to the CITY with a reasonably detailed explanation of the rejection. The CITY shall have the right, at the CITY'S option, to have a CITY employee or consultant inspect the Work completed which is set out in the Payment Request to ensure compliance with the Final Plans. The inspection shall not delay payment by the CITY unless such work does not comply with the Final Plans. If the CITY determines the Work, or any portion of the Work, set out in the Payment Request is not in compliance, the CITY shall advise ACCD in writing of the Work that is non-complaint and will conduct a follow-up inspection within five (5) Business Days after receiving written notice from ACCD that the Work is compliant with the Final Plans in order to confirm the Work represented by the Reimbursement Request is compliant.
- C. As soon as practicable, but in no event beyond the thirty (30) day period provided by Chapter 2251 of the Texas Government Code, the CITY will make payment of the Payment Requests through checks to ACCD. Payment Requests submitted by ACCD shall include: (i) an unconditional waiver or partial waiver as the case may be of liens from the General Contractor and a conditional waiver of liens, with the only condition being payment of the amount requisitioned from each Contractor, subcontractor, supplier or vendor providing Work or services on the Project; and (ii) an invoice for services rendered, or materials or supplies furnished, for all items for which payment is requested. Accompanying each new Payment Request shall be unconditional waivers of lien or partial waivers, as the case may be, of all subcontractors paid from the prior Payment Request. No waiver of lien

shall be required from entities that do not have the ability to place a lien on the Project. The CITY shall process ACCD's Payment Requests up to the maximum amount included in the Capital Budget; provided that the total aggregate amount reimbursed to ACCD by the CITY shall not exceed the CITY'S Contribution.

D. ACCD agrees, and shall include in each Contract for design and construction of the Project, that the CITY, pursuant to Chapter 53 of the Texas Property Code, shall withhold payment in the amount of ten percent (10%) of each invoice that is otherwise due and payable under this Funding Agreement. All monies withheld under this provision will become due and payable thirty (30) days after Final Completion of the Project.

**Section 10.02** <u>Additional Obligations of the CITY</u>. Without limiting the CITY'S obligations hereunder, and in addition to its obligations set forth elsewhere in this Funding Agreement, the CITY, acting through the CITY Representative, shall:

- A. promptly furnish to ACCD, upon receipt by the CITY, copies of all legal notices received by the CITY affecting the Project, including, without limitation, notices from Governmental Authorities, notices from any party claiming any default in any financing or payment obligation, and any other notice not of a routine nature;
- B. promptly notify ACCD of any suit, proceeding or action that is initiated or threatened in connection with the Project or against ACCD or the CITY; and
- C. cooperate with ACCD in all aspects of the development and construction of the Project and, except as expressly authorized by this Funding Agreement, not unreasonably hinder, delay or interfere with the development and construction of the Project.

**Section 10.03** <u>Additional Costs Resulting from Changes in Applicable Law</u>. Any additional costs for construction of the Project resulting from a change in Applicable Law by any Governmental Authority shall be borne by the CITY; however, any such additional costs shall be approved by City Council.

**Section 10.04** <u>Limitation of Funding Obligations</u>. Notwithstanding anything in this Funding Agreement to the contrary:

- A. Any and all amounts payable by the CITY under this Funding Agreement are payable solely from the CITY Contribution, and no claim for payment of any amount outside of the CITY Contribution shall be made, claimed or permitted against any other funds, properties, assets or the general credit of the CITY.
- B. The CITY shall have no obligation to pay any liens or encumbrances placed on the Building through financing obtained by ACCD.

# ARTICLE XI. MANAGEMENT AND OPERATION AND TAXES

**Section 11.01** Expenses of Management and Operation. ACCD shall assume the risks of all costs of management and operation of the Building including maintenance, repair and replacement of the structural components, infrastructure improvements, and the operating systems, payment of insurance premiums for insurance maintained at levels necessary to replace all improvements, payment of utilities and other duties associated with the management and ownership of a first class Building.

**Section 11.02** <u>Taxes</u>. The Parties contemplate that the Building will be exempt from payment of all ad valorem taxes and that costs of construction will be exempt from sales taxes. ACCD and the CITY shall work cooperatively to achieve tax exempt status for the Building.

# ARTICLE XII.

# [intentionally deleted]

# ARTICLE XIII. NAMING RIGHTS AND CITY PLAQUE

**Section 13.01** ACCD is not allowed to sell naming rights to the building and shall obtain the CITY'S approval prior to changing the name of the Building.

**Section 13.02** The CITY reserves the right to provide a plaque to ACCD recognizing the support of the CITY for the Project. The CITY shall provide a list of locations in the Building which would be suitable to place the plaque and ACCD shall select the location for the plaque from the CITY'S list.

**Section 13.03** ACCD is required to publicly acknowledge that the Project is supported by CITY as direct by the CITY Representative. ACCD may share information regarding monies provided by the CITY as a part of its fund-raising efforts; however, no portion of the CITY Contribution may be used for fund-raising costs.

# ARTICLE XIV. <u>REPRESENTATIONS, WARRANTIES AND COVENANTS</u>

**Section 14.01** <u>By ACCD</u>. ACCD hereby makes the following representations, warranties and covenants to the CITY as of the Effective Date:

- A. <u>Existence</u>. ACCD is a public junior college district and a Texas local governmental unit, and will remain as such throughout the Term of this Agreement.
- B. <u>Authorization</u>. ACCD is duly and legally authorized to enter into this Funding Agreement and has complied with all laws, rules, regulations, charter provisions and bylaws relating to its existence and authority to act, and the undersigned

representative is authorized to act on behalf of and bind ACCD to the terms of this Funding Agreement. ACCD has provided to the CITY, on or prior to the Effective Date, a certified copy of a resolution of its Board of Trustees authorizing ACCD's execution of this Funding Agreement through the undersigned representative. ACCD has all requisite power to perform all of its obligations under this Funding Agreement. The execution of this Funding Agreement by ACCD does not require any consent or approval which has not been obtained, including without limitation the consent or approval of any Governmental Authority. A copy of the Resolution by ACCD's Board of Trustees as set out herein is attached as <u>Exhibit J</u> hereto and incorporated herein for all purposes.

- C. <u>Enforceable Obligations</u>. Assuming due authorization, execution, and delivery by the Parties hereto, this Funding Agreement, all documents executed by ACCD, pursuant hereto, and all obligations of ACCD hereunder are enforceable against ACCD in accordance with their terms.
- D. <u>No Legal Bar</u>. The execution and delivery of this Funding Agreement and the performance of its obligations hereunder by ACCD will not conflict with any provision of any Applicable Laws to which ACCD is subject or conflict with, or result in a breach of, or constitute a default under, any of the terms, conditions or provisions of any agreement or instrument to which ACCD is a party or by which it is bound.
- E. <u>Litigation</u>. There are no legal actions or proceedings pending or, to the knowledge of ACCD, threatened against ACCD which, if adversely determined, would materially and adversely affect the ability of ACCD to fulfill its obligations under this Funding Agreement.
- F. <u>Knowledge</u>. ACCD has no knowledge of any facts or circumstances which presently evidence, or with the passage of time would evidence, that any of the representations made by ACCD under this Funding Agreement are in any way inaccurate, incomplete or misleading.

**Section 14.02** <u>By the CITY</u>. The CITY hereby makes the following representations, warranties and covenants to ACCD as of the Effective Date:

- A. <u>Existence</u>. The CITY has been duly created under the laws of the State of Texas.
- B. <u>Authorization</u>. The CITY is duly and legally authorized to enter into this Funding Agreement and has complied with all laws, regulations and Governmental Rules to which it may be subject, and the undersigned representative has been duly authorized to act on behalf of and bind the CITY to the terms of this Funding Agreement. The CITY has all requisite power to perform all of its obligations under this Funding Agreement and the execution and performance of this Funding Agreement by the CITY does not require any consent or approval which has not

been obtained, including without limitation, the consent or approval of any Governmental Authority.

- C. <u>Enforceable Obligations</u>. Assuming due authorization, execution, and delivery by the Parties hereto, this Funding Agreement and all obligations of the CITY hereunder are enforceable against the CITY in accordance with their terms.
- D. <u>Litigation</u>. There are no pending legal actions or proceedings which, if adversely determined, would materially and adversely affect the ability of the CITY to fulfill its obligations under this Funding Agreement.
- E. <u>Knowledge</u>. The CITY has no knowledge of any facts or circumstances which presently evidence, or with the passage of time would evidence, that any of the representations made by the CITY under this Funding Agreement are in any way inaccurate, incomplete or misleading.
- F. <u>Liens or Encumbrances</u>. There are no liens or encumbrances on the Building.
- G. DISCLAIMER BY THE CITY. ACCD ACKNOWLEDGES THAT, EXCEPT FOR THE REPRESENTATIONS CONTAINED WITHIN THIS FUNDING AGREEMENT, NEITHER THE CITY NOR ANY OF ITS ELECTED OFFICIALS, EMPLOYEES, OR REPRESENTATIVES HAVE MADE ANY REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY WHATSOEVER (WHETHER EXPRESS OR IMPLIED) REGARDING THE PROJECT, THE SUBJECT MATTER OF THIS FUNDING AGREEMENT OR ANY EXHIBIT HERETO, OTHER THAN THE EXPRESSED OBLIGATIONS CONTAINED IN THIS FUNDING AGREEMENT. ACCD AGREES THAT NEITHER THE CITY NOR ANY ITS ELECTED OFFICIALS, EMPLOYEES, OF OR REPRESENTATIVES WILL HAVE ANY RESPONSIBILITY FOR (AND HAVE MADE NO REPRESENTATIONS OR WARRANTIES WHATSOEVER AS TO) ANY OF THE FOLLOWING (COLLECTIVELY, THE "DEVELOPMENT RISKS"):
  - (1) THE ACCURACY OR COMPLETENESS OF ANY INFORMATION SUPPLIED BY ANY PERSON OTHER THAN A CITY REPRESENTATIVE PURSUANT TO THIS FUNDING AGREEMENT.
  - (2) THE COMPLIANCE OF THE PROJECT, THE MASTER PLAN, OR ANY FEATURE THEREOF AND ANY PROPOSED IMPROVEMENT WITH ANY GOVERNMENTAL RULE.
  - (3) THE ACCURACY OR COMPLETENESS OF ANY FINANCIAL PROJECTIONS, COST ESTIMATES, SCHEDULES OR OTHER MATTERS RELATING TO THE PROJECT OR ANY IMPROVEMENTS REQUIRED TO BE CONSTRUCTED OR FUNDED UNDER THE TERMS OF THIS FUNDING AGREEMENT.

IT IS UNDERSTOOD AND AGREED BY ACCD THAT IT HAS BEEN, AND WILL CONTINUE TO BE, SOLELY RESPONSIBLE FOR MAKING ITS OWN INDEPENDENT APPRAISAL OF AND INVESTIGATION INTO ALL SUCH MATTERS.

Section 14.03 <u>Reliance</u>. The Parties agree and acknowledge that, in entering into this Funding Agreement:

- A. Each Party is expressly and primarily relying on the truth and accuracy of the foregoing representations, warranties and covenants of the other Party, without any obligation to investigate the accuracy or completeness thereof;
- B. The Parties may continue to rely thereon until this Funding Agreement is, or shall be, terminated according to its terms;
- C. Such representations, warranties and covenants are a material inducement to the Parties in making this Funding Agreement and agreeing to undertake and accept its terms; and
- D. The Parties would not be willing to do so in the absence of any of such representations, warranties and covenants.

Section 14.04 Additional Covenants.

- A. <u>Payments</u>. ACCD shall pay General Contractor, in accordance with <u>Section</u> <u>10.01</u>, for services and materials provided by the General Contractor, architects, Contractors, subcontractors, suppliers and vendors.
- B. <u>Enforcement</u>. ACCD shall diligently enforce its rights, and seek remedies available to it, upon any default under the terms of the Construction Contract, and as necessary to preserve and protect its rights and interests in and to the Building.
- C. <u>Return of Unused Funds to CITY.</u> Upon Project Completion or Termination of the Funding Agreement, ACCD shall immediately return any unused funds, rebates, or credits to CITY.
- D. <u>Waiver of Subrogation</u>. With respect to any policies of insurance which may be required to be provided by ACCD in connection with this Funding Agreement or required under a Construction Contract or other agreement related hereto, ACCD waives and shall require that the General Contractor waive any subrogation rights against the CITY with respect to any claims or damages (including, but not limited to, claims for bodily injury and property damage).
- E. <u>Waiver of Consequential Damages</u>. ACCD waives all present and future claims for consequential damages against the CITY arising from or related to this Funding Agreement. The CITY waives all present and future claims for consequential damages against ACCD arising from, or related to, this Funding Agreement.

# ARTICLE XV. <u>TERMINATION EVENTS, EVENTS OF DEFAULT, AND REMEDIES</u>

**Section 15.01** <u>Automatic Termination Events</u>. The Parties acknowledge that certain obligations and requirements of this Funding Agreement are of fundamental importance to the Parties such that the breach thereof justifies and requires the automatic termination of this Funding Agreement and that no alternate remedy would appropriately protect the interests of the Parties. Each of the following is an Automatic Termination Event that, when it occurs, may, at the election of the Party that has not committed the Automatic Termination Event, result in the automatic termination of this Funding Agreement. The non-defaulting Party shall notify the defaulting Party in writing within five (5) Business Days of the non-defaulting Party becoming aware of the Automatic Termination Event that the non-defaulting Party elects not to enforce the automatic termination of this Funding Agreement. If the non-defaulting Party elects not to enforce the automatic termination of this Funding Agreement, but rather to treat the breach as an Event of Default, the defaulting Party shall be entitled to the cure process set out in <u>Section 15.04</u> below after receipt of notice of the breach from the non-defaulting Party:

- A. If, at any time during the Term of this Funding Agreement, ACCD is not exempt from taxation under the Code;
- B. The Building is not used for the Veterans Outreach and Transition Center;
- C. The CITY Lease is terminated;
- D. The entry of a non-appealable ruling by a court of competent jurisdiction that the action of the CITY pursuant to this Funding Agreement is beyond the authority conferred upon the CITY by any applicable Governmental Rules and that the CITY did not have authority to enter into this Funding Agreement;
- E. Any legal proceeding contesting the validity of the Election, any matter affecting the ability of the CITY to fund the CITY Contribution, or the validity or enforceability of this Funding Agreement, which proceeding: (i) is concluded by a final non-appealable determination adverse to the CITY; or (ii) prevents the Construction Commencement Date to occur in accordance with this Funding Agreement; or
- F. Failure by the CITY to fund all or part of the CITY Contribution in accordance with the terms of this Funding Agreement.

**Section 15.02** <u>Remedies for Automatic Termination Events</u>. If an Automatic Termination Event occurs, the non-defaulting Party may pursue all rights and remedies provided by law or in equity against the defaulting Party.

Section 15.03 Events of Default. Each of the following will be an Event of Default:

A. The CITY or ACCD fails to perform or observe any of the material obligations, covenants or agreements to be performed or observed by such Party under this

Funding Agreement which failure continues for more than thirty (30) days following receipt of notice in writing of such failure to such Party.

- B. Any material representation or warranty of the CITY or ACCD is untrue when made or becomes untrue thereafter.
- C. Either Party submits a report, application, certificate or other information required under the terms of this Funding Agreement which contains any materially false or misleading statements.
- D. ACCD fails to achieve any of the Preconstruction Milestones within the time period required by this Funding Agreement.
- E. ACCD makes a general assignment for the benefit of creditors.
- F. A petition under any section or chapter of federal bankruptcy laws or under any similar law or statute of the United States or any state thereof is filed by, or against, ACCD and is not dismissed, withdrawn or otherwise concluded without adjudication within seventy-five (75) days after being filed.
- G. ACCD admits in writing its inability to pay its debts when due.
- H. A bill in equity or other proceeding for the appointment of a receiver of ACCD or other custodian for ACCD'S business or assets is filed and consented to by ACCD.
- I. A receiver or other custodian (permanent or temporary) of ACCD's assets or property, or any part thereof, is appointed by any court of competent jurisdiction.
- J. Proceedings for a composition with creditors under any state or federal law have been instituted by or against ACCD.
- K. A final judgment representing a claim or charge against the assets of ACCD in an amount in excess of TWO HUNDRED THOUSAND DOLLARS (\$200,000.00) remains unsatisfied or of record for ninety (90) days or longer (unless a supersedeas or other appeal bond is filed).
- L. ACCD is dissolved.
- M. Execution is levied against ACCD's business or its property.
- N. Suit to foreclose any lien or mortgage against any property owned or held by ACCD is instituted against ACCD and not dismissed within thirty (30) days.
- O. ACCD shall cease to pursue diligently the construction of the Project for more than thirty (30) consecutive days for any cause other than by reason of (i) Force Majeure, or (ii) the CITY's issuance of a Change Order that cannot be implemented without total Project Costs exceeding the amount of the CITY

Contribution, and such cessation has the effect of delaying the Substantial Completion Date.

- P. ACCD fails to pay or cause payment to be made to the General Contractor, Project Architects, Contractors, subcontractors or other Persons engaged in the design and construction of the Project within a reasonable time after payment from the CITY.
- Q. The failure of ACCD to complete the entire Project by December 31, 2013, unless caused by the CITY's issuance of a Change Order that cannot be implemented without total Project Costs exceeding the amount of the CITY Contribution.

Section 15.04 <u>Remedies for an Event of Default</u>.

- A. If an Event of Default occurs, the non-defaulting Party shall give the defaulting Party notice of the breach. The breaching Party shall have thirty (30) days to cure the breach. After delivery of the required notice and expiration of any applicable cure period, any Party may pursue all rights and remedies provided by law or in equity. The rights and remedies provided in this Funding Agreement shall be in addition to, and cumulative of, all other rights and remedies available to a Party, and the pursuit of one (1) remedy will not be an election of a sole remedy and will not preclude the right to pursue any or all other available remedies, whether the same be remedies at law and/or equitable remedies, including injunction and relief in the form of mandamus.
- B. In the event that ACCD commits an Event of Default, ACCD shall be required to return any portion of the CITY Contribution paid to ACCD for improvements to be made to the Project for which the improvements were either not made or are not in accordance with the Final Plans.
- C. In the event that ACCD commits an Event of Default, CITY, in its sole discretion, may withhold funds otherwise due as damages.
- D. Any failure of the CITY to exercise any right or remedy as provided in this Funding Agreement shall not be deemed a waiver by the CITY of any claim for actual damages (but not consequential damages) it may have by reason of an Event of Default.
- E. For an Event of Default under <u>Section 15.03(Q</u>), such default will also constitute a default under the CITY Lease even if not stated as such in the CITY Lease, and the CITY may declare a default under the CITY Lease as a result of such failure.

# ARTICLE XVI. MEDIATION

**Section 16.01** <u>Mediation</u>. In the event of a dispute between the Parties to this Funding Agreement which cannot, within a reasonable time, be resolved, and does not result in an automatic termination at the election of the non-breaching Party, the Parties agree to submit the

disputed issue to non-binding mediation. The Parties shall participate in good faith, but in no event shall they be obligated to pursue mediation that does not resolve the issue within three (3) days after the mediation is initiated. The Parties shall share equally the costs of the mediation. If an Event of Default occurs, the Parties may elect to participate in mediation before, during or after the cure period.

# ARTICLE XVII. ASSIGNMENT

**Section 17.01** The Parties shall not assign (partially or in the entirety) any rights or duties under this Funding Agreement without prior written consent of the other Party, such consent to not be unreasonably withheld; provided, however, that to the extent assignment is approved, the transfer of this Funding Agreement or any of the documents referenced herein shall confer all rights and duties with respect to the development of the Project.

# ARTICLE XVIII. FORCE MAJEURE EVENTS

**Section 18.01** <u>Definition</u>. For purposes of this Funding Agreement, the term, Force Majeure, shall have the meaning set out in <u>Exhibit A</u>. A failure by any party in which ACCD owns an interest, either directly or indirectly, to act or fulfill its obligations, shall not be a Force Majeure.

**Section 18.02** <u>Mitigation</u>. Each Party shall use commercially reasonable efforts to mitigate any delay in performance by such Party under this Funding Agreement caused by a Force Majeure Event.

# ARTICLE XIX. CAPACITY OF THE CITY

**Section 19.01** <u>Capacity of the CITY</u>. Without in any way limiting or exercising the obligation, duties, covenants and agreements of the CITY as a Party to this Funding Agreement, the Parties agree that any action, omission or circumstance arising out of the exercise or performance of the CITY'S required Governmental Functions shall not cause or constitute a default by the CITY under this Funding Agreement or any other Project document or give rise to any rights or claims for damages or injury against the CITY in its capacity as a Party to this Funding Agreement. ACCD's remedies for any injury, damage or claim resulting from any other action, omission or circumstance shall be governed by the laws and regulations concerning claims against the CITY as a municipality and governmental entity.

**Section 19.02** <u>Capacity of Parties Acting on Behalf of the CITY</u>. All references in this Funding Agreement to employees, agents, representatives, contractors and the like of the CITY shall refer only to such persons or entities acting on behalf of the CITY in its capacity as a Party to this Funding Agreement, and all such references specifically exclude any employees, agents, representatives, contractors, elected officials and the like acting in connection with the performance of the CITY'S required Governmental Functions.

Section 19.03 <u>No Limitation on the CITY'S Governmental Functions</u>. The Parties hereto acknowledge that no representation, warranty, consent, approval or agreement in this Funding

Agreement by the CITY (as a Party to this Funding Agreement) shall be binding upon, constitute a waiver by, or estop, the CITY from exercising in good faith any of its rights, powers or duties in its required Governmental Functions.

### ARTICLE XX. <u>REPRESENTATIVES</u>

**Section 20.01** <u>ACCD Representative</u>. ACCD designates the Associate Vice-Chancellor for Facilities to be the ACCD Representative (the "ACCD Representative") with full authority to execute any and all instruments requiring ACCD's signature and to act on behalf of ACCD with respect to all matters arising out of this Funding Agreement. ACCD shall have the right, from time to time, to change the person who is ACCD Representative by giving the CITY written notice thereof. The ACCD Representative shall represent the interests of ACCD, be responsible for overseeing all aspects of design, construction and development of the Project, and work closely with the CITY Representative, on behalf of ACCD. Actions, decisions or determinations by the ACCD Representative on behalf of ACCD shall be done in his or her reasonable business judgment unless express standards or parameters therefor are included in this Funding Agreement, in which case, actions taken by ACCD Representative shall be in accordance with such express standards or parameters. Any consent, approval, decision or determination hereunder by the ACCD Representative shall be binding on ACCD, provided, however the ACCD Representative shall not have any right to modify, amend or terminate this Funding Agreement.

Section 20.02 The CITY Representative. The CITY designates the Director of Capital Improvements Management Services ("CIMS") to be the CITY Representative (the "CITY Representative"). The CITY shall have the right, from time to time, to change the person who is the CITY Representative by giving ACCD written notice thereof. The CITY Representative may delegate authority to a CITY employee or a consultant for purposes of inspecting the construction of the Project. With respect to any action, decision or determination which is to be taken or made by the CITY under this Funding Agreement, the CITY Representative may take such action or make such decision or determination or shall notify ACCD in writing of the Person(s) responsible for such action, decision or determination and shall forward any communications and documentation to such Person(s) for response or action. Actions, decisions or determinations by the CITY Representative on behalf of the CITY shall be done in his or her reasonable business judgment unless express standards or parameters therefor are included in this Funding Agreement, in which case, actions taken by the CITY Representative shall be in accordance with such express standards or parameters. Any consent, approval, decision or determination hereunder by the CITY Representative shall be binding on the CITY; provided, however, the CITY Representative shall not have any right to modify, amend or terminate this Funding Agreement. ACCD and any Person dealing with the CITY in connection with this Funding Agreement or any matter governed by this Funding Agreement may rely and shall be fully protected in relying upon the authority and capacity of the CITY Representative or any such designee to act for and bind the CITY in any such matter.

### ARTICLE XXI. SCHEDULE AND REPORTS

**Section 21.01** <u>Design and Construction</u>. ACCD shall provide to the CITY for its information, the Schedule, as revised from time to time, for the permitting, design and construction of the Project. The Schedule shall: (i) include time for adverse weather conditions to the extent normally encountered in the San Antonio, Texas area and the impacts thereof; (ii) establish a date for Substantial Completion not later than the Scheduled Completion Date; and (iii) delineate all phases of the Project, allocate costs to each phase, and set forth projected dates for starting and completing each phase in sufficient detail to allow the CITY or its representative(s) to monitor progress of the Project. The Parties acknowledge and agree that notwithstanding any theoretical delay or theoretical extensions of time for completion as may be shown on any schedules or printouts, the Schedule shall be governed by this Funding Agreement. The phases of the Project to be addressed in the Schedule shall include, without limitation: (i) acquisition and approval of Permits; (ii) the design phases; and (iii) all construction phases. Dates set forth in this Funding Agreement shall be included in the Schedule and such dates may not be extended except as provided in this Funding Agreement.

**Section 21.02** <u>Progress Reports</u>. Until the completion of the renovation of the entire Building, ACCD shall provide to the CITY Representative quarterly written progress reports. Such reports shall describe the status of the design and construction of the Project and include, but are not limited to: (i) actual versus estimated percentage completion for each component of the Project; (ii) any change in costs incurred in connection with the construction of the Project; (iii) performance against schedule; (iv) any change in the critical path and revisions to the Schedule as of the end of each reporting period and (v) the status of ACCD's fundraising efforts to complete the entire Project.

**Section 21.03** <u>Significant Event Reports</u>. Should any Force Majeure or other situation, occurrence or event having a material impact on the Work be anticipated or occur, ACCD will prepare a written "Significant Event Report" (herein so called) detailing all available information and the steps being taken to correct the problem and forward the same to the CITY Representative within two (2) Business Days after ACCD's discovery of such delay, situation, occurrence or event. The CITY may at any time request a Significant Event Report on any event that in the CITY Representative's reasonable opinion falls under this category.

**Section 21.04** <u>Inspection Reports</u>. ACCD shall require appropriate inspections, testing, and safety programs for the design and construction of the Project.

**Section 21.05** <u>Final Construction Report</u>. Within ninety (90) days after Final Completion, ACCD shall deliver, or cause to be delivered, to the CITY Representative a final construction report, which report shall set forth the total costs incurred by ACCD in connection with the construction of the Project through Final Completion of the Project.

**Section 21.06** <u>Returns Required by Law</u>. ACCD shall execute and file punctually when due all forms, reports and returns relating to the Project required by Applicable Law, including, without limitation, reports relating to the employment of personnel.

Section 21.07 Inspection Rights of the CITY. ACCD agrees that the CITY Representative, or his designee, shall have the right: (i) at all times during normal business hours of ACCD, the General Contractor or Contractors, as the case may be, to inspect the Work included in any Reimbursement Request for compliance with the Final Plans; and (ii) at all reasonable times upon not less than two (2) Business Days prior written notice to ACCD during construction hours to inspect the Project. The CITY Representative shall, at the option of ACCD, be accompanied by ACCD, or a representative, during such inspection. The CITY agrees to require the CITY Representative to comply with all applicable safety requirements and procedures. In addition, ACCD shall keep, for a period that is four (4) years after the termination of this Funding Agreement, the books and records to be maintained by ACCD pursuant to this Funding Agreement at its regular business office, which the CITY Representative, or his designee, may examine and/or audit (at the CITY'S expense) at all reasonable times upon reasonable notice to ACCD. ACCD further agrees to contractually require the foregoing in favor of the CITY as to the General Contractor and all Contractors, subcontractors, or other Persons retained by, or on behalf of, ACCD. The provisions of this Section 21.07 shall in no way limit, or otherwise relieve, ACCD from ACCD'S obligation to complete the Project in conformance with this Funding Agreement unless the CITY'S inspections or tours interfere with ACCD'S construction of the Project and then only to the extent that such acts continue after ACCD'S notice to the CITY of such interference. The CITY, through appropriate designees, further reserves the right to enter the Project during regular business hours to conduct fire, safety and health inspections or any other inspections by Governmental Authorities or to exercise the CITY'S normal police powers, provided that in exercising such powers: (i) the CITY shall use its best efforts not to unreasonably interfere with the operations of ACCD; and (ii) the CITY'S inspection rights shall not be deemed to limit in any way ACCD'S rights to contest the CITY'S findings with respect to such inspections or the exercise of such police powers.

### ARTICLE XXII. CASUALTY

**Section 22.01** If, at any time during the Term, there is any Casualty to the Project, or any part thereof, then ACCD shall: (i) use all reasonable efforts to promptly secure the area of damage or destruction to safeguard against injury to persons or property and, promptly thereafter, remediate any hazard and restore the Project to a safe condition whether by repair or by demolition, removal of debris and screening from public view; and (ii) to the extent allowed by law and subject to the actual receipt of adequate Insurance Proceeds, promptly commence and thereafter proceed with reasonable diligence (subject to a reasonable time allowance for the purpose of adjusting the insurance loss) to repair, restore, replace or rebuild the Project as nearly as practicable to a condition which is at least substantially equivalent to that existing immediately prior to such damage or destruction.

### ARTICLE XXIII. <u>NOTICES</u>

### Section 23.01 Notices.

A. The Parties contemplate that they will engage in informal communications with respect to the subject matter of this Funding Agreement. However, any formal

notices or other communications required or permitted to be given by one Party to another by this Funding Agreement shall be given in writing addressed to the Party to be notified at the address set forth below for such Party: (i) by delivering the same in person; (ii) by depositing the same in the United States mail, certified or registered, return receipt requested, postage prepaid, addressed to the Party to be notified; or (iii) by receipted hand delivery; or (iv) by sending the same by receipted telefax with confirming copy sent by mail. Notice deposited in the United States mail in the manner hereinabove described shall be deemed effective from and after the day following such deposit. Notice given in any other manner shall be effective only if and when received by the Party to be notified. For the purposes of notice, the addresses of the Parties, until changed as provided below, shall be as follows:

If to ACCD	Alamo Community College District Att'n: Associate Vice-Chancellor for Facilities 201 West Sheridan San Antonio, Texas 78204-1429
With a copy to	General Counsel Alamo Community College District 201 West Sheridan San Antonio, Texas 78204-1429
If to the CITY	Director Capital Improvements Management Services City of San Antonio P.O. Box 839966 San Antonio, Texas 78283-3966
With a copy to	City Attorney City of San Antonio P.O. Box 839966 San Antonio, Texas 78283-3966

B. The Parties may, from time to time, change their respective addresses, and each has the right to specify as its address any other address within the United States by giving at least five (5) days written notice to the other Party.

### ARTICLE XXIV. BUSINESS DAYS

**Section 24.01** If any date or any period provided in this Funding Agreement ends on a Saturday, Sunday, or CITY holiday, the applicable period for calculating the notice shall be extended to the first Business Day following such Saturday, Sunday, or CITY holiday.

### ARTICLE XXV. <u>TIME</u>

**Section 25.01** Time is of the essence in all things pertaining to the performance of this Funding Agreement.

### ARTICLE XXVI. SEVERABILITY

**Section 26.01** If any provision of this Funding Agreement is illegal, invalid, or unenforceable under present or future laws such that the legitimate expectations of either Party hereunder are incapable of being realized and cannot be reformed to validly and legally meet such thwarted expectations, then, and only in that event, it is the intention of the Parties hereto that this Funding Agreement shall terminate in all respects. In any other event, it is the intention of the Parties that such offending provision be reformed to validly and legally meet such thwarted expectations, and that the remainder of this Funding Agreement will not be affected.

### ARTICLE XXVII. <u>WAIVER</u>

**Section 27.01** Any failure by a Party hereto to insist upon strict performance by the other Party of any material provision of this Funding Agreement shall not be deemed a waiver thereof or of any other provision hereof, and such Party will have the right at any time thereafter to insist upon strict performance of any and all of the provisions of this Funding Agreement.

### ARTICLE XXVIII. RESERVATION OF RIGHTS

**Section 28.01** To the extent not inconsistent with this Funding Agreement, each Party reserves all rights, privileges, and immunities under applicable laws.

### ARTICLE XXIX. FURTHER DOCUMENTS

**Section 29.01** The Parties agree that at any time after execution of this Funding Agreement, they will, upon request of the other Party, execute and deliver such further documents and do such further acts and things as the other Party may reasonably request in order to effectuate the terms of this Funding Agreement.

### ARTICLE XXX. INCORPORATION OF EXHIBITS AND OTHER DOCUMENTS BY REFERENCE

Section 30.01 All Exhibits and other documents attached to or referred to in this Funding Agreement are incorporated herein by reference for the purposes set forth in this Funding Agreement.

### ARTICLE XXXI. GOVERNING LAW; VENUE

Section 31.01 THIS FUNDING AGREEMENT, AND THE ACTIONS OF THE PARTIES HEREUNDER, SHALL IN ALL RESPECTS BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF TEXAS (EXCLUDING PRINCIPLES OF CONFLICTS OF LAW). VENUE SHALL BE IN BEXAR COUNTY, TEXAS.

### ARTICLE XXXII. ATTORNEYS' FEES

**Section 32.01** If any Party to this Funding Agreement defaults in the performance of any covenants, obligations or agreements of such Party contained in this Funding Agreement and the other Party thereto places the enforcement of this Funding Agreement, or any part thereof, or the exercise of any other remedy therein provided for such default, in the hands of an attorney who files suit upon the same (either by direct action or counterclaim), the non-prevailing Party shall pay to the prevailing Party its reasonable attorneys' fees and costs of court. In addition to the foregoing award of attorneys' fees to the prevailing Party, the prevailing Party shall be entitled to its attorneys' fees incurred in any post-judgment proceedings to collect or enforce the judgment.

### ARTICLE XXXIII. NO ORAL MODIFICATION

Section 33.01 Any agreement hereafter made shall be ineffective to change, waive, modify, discharge, terminate, or effect an abandonment of this Funding Agreement in whole or in part unless such agreement is in writing and signed by both Parties.

### ARTICLE XXXIV. NO PARTY DEEMED DRAFTER

**Section 34.01** Each Party has thoroughly reviewed and revised this Funding Agreement (including each exhibit hereto) and has had the advice of counsel prior to execution hereof, and the Parties agree that none of them shall be deemed to be the drafter hereof.

#### ARTICLE XXXV. USE OF DEFINED TERMS

**Section 35.01** Any defined term used in the plural shall refer to all members of the relevant class, and any defined term used in the singular shall refer to any number of members of the relevant class. Any reference to this Funding Agreement, or any Exhibits hereto, and any other instruments, documents and agreements, shall include this Funding Agreement, Exhibits and other instruments, documents and agreements as originally executed and as the same may from time to time be supplemented, modified or amended.

### ARTICLE XXXVI. MULTIPLE COUNTERPARTS

**Section 36.01** This Funding Agreement may be executed in counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original, but taken together shall constitute only one (1) document.

### ARTICLE XXXVII. ENTIRE AGREEMENT

Section 37.01 This Funding Agreement, together with the Exhibits hereto and the documents referenced herein, constitute the entire agreement of the Parties hereto with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersede all prior written and oral agreements and understandings with respect to such subject matter.

### ARTICLE XXXVIII. TABLE OF CONTENTS; HEADINGS

Section 38.01 The table of contents and headings of the various articles, sections and other subdivisions of this Funding Agreement are for convenience of reference only and shall not modify, define or limit any of the terms or provisions of this Funding Agreement.

### ARTICLE XXXIX. PARTIES IN INTEREST

**Section 39.01** The terms of this Funding Agreement shall be binding upon, and for the benefit of, the Parties hereto and their successors and permitted assigns. Nothing in this Funding Agreement, whether express or implied, shall be construed to give any person (other than the Parties hereto and their successors and permitted assigns and as expressly provided herein) any legal or equitable right, remedy or claim under or in respect of this Funding Agreement or any covenants, conditions or provisions contained herein or any standing or authority to enforce the terms and provisions of this Funding Agreement.

### ARTICLE XL. NOTICES OF CHANGES IN FACT

Section 40.01 Promptly after either Party becomes aware of same, such Party will notify the other Party of:

- A. Any change in any material fact or circumstance represented or warranted by such Party in this Funding Agreement; and
- B. Any default, event or condition which, with notice or lapse of time or both, could become a breach by such Party under this Funding Agreement, specifying in each case, the nature thereof and what action the Party has taken and proposes to take with respect thereto.

### ARTICLE XLI. SURVIVING OBLIGATIONS

**Section 41.01** Notwithstanding anything contained herein to the contrary, the obligations of ACCD set forth in the following Sections of this Funding Agreement shall survive the termination of this Funding Agreement for a period of seventy-five (75) years following Final Completion: Sections 4.04, 4.05, 12.01, 13.02, 14.05, and 21.07.

### ARTICLE XLII.

### PROHIBITED INTERESTS IN CONTRACT

**Section 42.01.** The Charter of the City of San Antonio and its Ethics Code prohibit a CITY officer or employee, as defined in Section 2-52 of the Ethics Code, from having a financial interest in any contract with the CITY or any CITY agency such as City-owned utilities. An officer or employee has a "prohibited financial interest" in a contract with the CITY or in the sale to the CITY of land, materials, supplies or service, if any of the following individual(s) or entities is a party to the contract or sale:

- (i) a CITY officer or employee;
- (ii) his parent, child or spouse;

(iii) a business entity in which the officer or employee, or his parent, child or spouse directly or indirectly owns (i) 10% or more of the voting stock or shares of the business entity, or (ii) 10% or more of the fair market value of the business entity;

(iv) a business entity in which any individual or entity above listed is a (i) subcontractor on a CITY contract, (ii) a partner, or (iii) a parent or subsidiary business entity.

**Section 42.02**. ACCD warrants and certifies as follows that ACCD and the members of its Board of Trustees, its officers, employees and agents are neither officers nor employees of the CITY.

Section 42.03. ACCD acknowledges that CITY's reliance on the above warranties and certifications is reasonable.

### ARTICLE XLIII.

### **PUBLIC INFORMATION**

ACCD acknowledges that this instrument is public information within the meaning of Chapter 552 of the Texas Government Code and accordingly may be disclosed to the public. Nothing in this agreement waives an otherwise applicable exception to disclosure.

### ARTICLE XLIV

### **NO THIRD-PARTY BENEFICIARIES**

The provisions of this Funding Agreement are solely for the benefit of the signatory parties hereto, and no third parties shall be entitled to enforce the provisions hereof.

### [Remainder of this page intentionally left blank] [signatures on next page]

### THEREFORE, IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the CITY and ACCD have executed this Funding Agreement as of this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_, 2011.

### **CITY OF SAN ANTONIO,**

A Texas Municipal Corporation

# **ALAMO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT,**

a Texas local governmental unit

By:\_\_\_\_\_ City Manager

By:\_\_\_\_\_ Dr. Bruce Leslie, Chancellor

ATTEST:

ATTEST:

City Clerk

APPROVED AS TO FORM:

City Attorney

### EXHIBIT A

#### DEFINITIONS

As used in this Funding Agreement, each of the following terms and phrases has the meaning as set forth in this <u>Exhibit A</u>, unless the context in which such term or phrase is used in this Funding Agreement clearly indicates otherwise.

"ACCD" means the Alamo Community College District, a Texas local governmental unit.

"ACCD Contribution" means charitable contributions, grants, and/or a bank loan or loans, that when added to the other sources of funding will provide an aggregate amount of funds to pay Project Costs as provided in the Capital Budget and fund the Operating Reserve. ACCD Contribution does not include the CITY Contribution.

"ACCD Representative" means the person so designated by resolution of the Board of Trustees of ACCD, or the replacement for such person identified by such Board of Trustees, with notice of the identity of the person initially designated to serve as ACCD Representative and each subsequent replacement to be given in writing to the CITY in accordance with this Funding Agreement.

"Affiliate" means a specified Person who: (i) is directly or indirectly controlling, controlled by, or under common control with, the specified Person; (ii) owns directly or indirectly thirty-five percent (35%) or more of the equity or voting interests of the specified Person; (iii) is a general partner, officer, director, non-financial institution trustee or fiduciary of the specified Person or of any Person described in (i) or (ii); or (iv) is a son, daughter, spouse, parent, sibling or in-law of the specified Person.

"Applicable Law" means any law, statute, ordinance, rule, regulation, order or determination of any Governmental Authority or any board of underwriters (or other body exercising similar functions), or any recorded restrictive covenant or deed restriction applicable to the Project, including the Americans with Disabilities Act and all applicable zoning ordinances and building codes, flood disaster laws, health laws and environmental laws and regulations.

"Automatic Termination Event" means each occurrence described in Section 15.01.

**"Business Day"** means any day other than a Saturday, a Sunday or a public or bank holiday or the equivalent for banks generally under the laws of the State of Texas. Use of the word "day," as opposed to Business Day, means calendar day.

"Capital Budget" means the budgeted amount for all costs of the Project, which shall include line items for architectural, engineering, consulting, permitting, and legal fees, basic construction costs and fees, Project Costs (defined below), furniture, fixtures and equipment, site development, onsite infrastructure and drainage, environmental remediation, utility relocation, construction oversight and management expenses, and construction budget contingencies. The Capital Budget will not include any additional improvements or costs resulting from any actions or delays on the part of the CITY (other than the time periods for approvals provided herein), any costs for the lease of fixtures, furniture and equipment, or any costs of offsite infrastructure.

"Casualty" means damage, destruction or other property casualty to the Project resulting from a fire or other event of Force Majeure.

"Certificate of Commencement of Construction" means the sworn certificate of ACCD in the form attached as <u>Exhibit B</u>.

"Certificate of Substantial Completion" means the sworn certificate of ACCD that the Project is Substantially Complete, in the form attached as <u>Exhibit C</u>.

"Change Order" has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 6.06(A)</u>.

**"CITY"** means the City of San Antonio, Texas, a home rule municipality under Article XI, Section 5, of the Texas Constitution primarily situated in Bexar County, Texas.

**"CITY Lease"** means the Lease Agreement between the City of San Antonio and ACCD covering the building and land on which the Project is located.

**"CITY Contribution"** means the funding of \$1,600,000.00 by the City under the terms of this Funding Agreement. In the event construction and/or renovation costs exceed the CITY Contribution, the CITY may, in its sole discretion and with City Council approval, either (1) authorize additional funds as needed; or (2) consider, and approve, reasonable change(s) in the scope of the Project to ensure completion within the amount of the CITY Contribution. Under no terms will this Funding Agreement be construed to obligate ACCD to pay any funds for the Project.

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

"Conceptual Design Documents" means drawings and other documents prepared by the Project Architect illustrating the scale and relationship of the Project components. The Conceptual Design Documents shall include a site plan, schematic drawings, and preliminary building plans, sections and elevations. At ACCD's option, the Conceptual Design Documents may include study models, perspective sketches, electronic modeling or combinations of these media. Preliminary selections of major building systems and construction material shall be noted on the drawings or described in writing.

"Construction Commencement Date" means the date on which onsite construction activities commenced on the Project.

"Construction Contract" means a contract for Work, and services, and purchase orders for materials to be supplied for construction of the Project.

**"Construction Documents"** means the architectural drawings, specifications, and other documents, as amended from time to time pursuant to this Funding Agreement, setting forth the design of the Project and the requirements for its construction in sufficient detail to establish the costs for permitting and construction of the Project.

"Contractors" mean the contractors selected and engaged by ACCD to construct the Project.

"Cost Overruns" means the amount by which funds required to complete the development of the Project exceeds the Capital Budget.

"Design Drawings" mean the drawings and other documents based on the Conceptual Design Documents that illustrate and describe the refinement of the design of the Project to be constructed as part of the Project, establishing the scope, relationships, forms, size and appearance of the Project and the improvements to be constructed as part of the Project by means of plans, sections and elevations, including specifications that identify major materials and systems and establish in general their quality levels.

**"Effective Date"** means the date on which this Funding Agreement has been duly executed on behalf of the CITY and ACCD.

**"Environmental Condition"** means any Environmental Event that occurs, and any Recognized Environmental Condition that exists, on the Effective Date.

**"Environmental Event"** means: (i) the spill, discharge, leakage, pumpage, drainage, pourage, interment, emission, emptying, injecting, escaping, dumping, disposing, migration or other release of any kind of Hazardous Materials which may cause a threat or actual injury to human health, the environment, plant or animal life; (ii) the occurrence of any actions or proceedings pursuant to any Environmental Laws arising out of any of the foregoing; and (iii) any claims, demands, actions, causes of actions, remedial and/or abatement response, remedial investigations, feasibility studies, environmental studies, damages, judgments or settlements arising out of an Environmental Proceeding.

**"Environmental Laws"** mean any and all federal, state and local statutes, laws (including common law tort law, common law nuisance law and common law in general), regulations, ordinances, rules, judgments, orders, decrees, permits, concessions, grants, franchises, licenses, agreements or other governmental restrictions relating to the environment, or to handling, storage, emissions, discharges, releases or threatened emissions, discharges or releases of Hazardous Materials into the environment, including ambient air, surface water, ground water or land, or otherwise relating to the manufacture, processing, distribution, use, treatment or disposal of any Hazardous Materials, including, but not limited to, the Clean Air Act, the Clean Water Act, the Safe Drinking Water Act, the Federal Solid Waste Disposal Act (including, but not limited to, the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act of 1976), CERCLA, the Toxic Substances Control Act, the Hazardous Materials Transportation Act, the Federal Insecticide, Fungicide and Rodenticide Act and the Emergency Planning and Community Right-to-Know Act, and any other federal, state or local laws, ordinances, rules, regulations and publications and similar restrictions now or hereafter existing relating to any of the foregoing.

### "Environmental Proceeding" means:

(i) Any notice of any investigation, response action, proceeding, whether executive, administrative or judicial, or litigation or litigation threatened in writing relating to Environmental Laws or other environmental matters concerning property insofar as such investigation, response action, litigation, litigation threatened in writing or proceeding relates to such property; or

(ii) Receipt of any notice from any Person of: (i) any violation or alleged violation of any Environmental Law relating to a property or any part thereof or any activity at the time conducted on any property; (ii) the commencement of any clean-up, abatement or control pursuant to or in accordance with any Environmental Law of any Hazardous Materials on or about any such property or any part thereof; or (iii) any violation of any Applicable Laws or harm to Person or property in each case with respect to worker safety at or in connection with such property or any part thereof.

"Event of Default" means those events described in <u>Section 15.03</u> of this Funding Agreement.

**"Final Completion"** means, when used with respect to the Work to be performed in construction of the Project, the final completion of all aspects of such Work in accordance with all Applicable Laws and in accordance with the requirements for same contained in this Funding Agreement and the Construction Documents, including, but not limited to, the completion of the punch list type items referred to in the definition of the term "Substantial Completion." Substantial Completion of such Work is a prerequisite to Final Completion of same.

**"Final Plans"** means the final plans and specifications for the construction and equipping of the Project which shall be compatible with the Capital Budget.

**"Force Majeure"** or **"Force Majeure Event"** means labor disputes, casualties (which are not the result of negligence or misconduct of a Party or their respective subcontractors, agents, or employees); acts of God including all days of rainy weather in excess of the normal number of days of rainy weather for San Antonio, Texas, as reflected in the most recent publication of "Local Climatological Data" by the National Climatic Data Center; unusual delays in transportation or shipping; acts of war or terrorism; act of military authority; sabotage; or shortages of fuel, labor or building materials which could not reasonably have been avoided by anticipatory action by ACCD or its respective subcontractors, agents, or employees; or other delays due to causes beyond its or their control.

**"Funding Agreement"** means this Funding Agreement.

"General Contractor" means such general contractor selected by ACCD and approved by the CITY pursuant to this Funding Agreement with respect to the construction of the Project who shall be responsible for the supervision, coordination, and construction of the Project.

**"Governmental Authority(ies)"** means any applicable federal, state, county or municipal governmental entity, authority or agency, court, tribunal, regulatory commission or other body, whether legislative, judicial or executive (or a combination or permutation thereof) with jurisdiction over the Project.

"Governmental Function" means any regulatory, legislative, permitting, zoning, enforcement (including police power), licensing or other functions which a Governmental Authority is authorized or required to perform.

"Governmental Rules" mean any statute, law, treaty, rule, code, ordinance, regulation, permit, official interpretation, certificate or order of any Governmental Authority, or any judgment, decision, decree, injunction, writ, order or like action of any court, arbitrator or other Governmental Authority.

"Hazardous Materials" mean: (i) any substance, emission or material including, but not limited to, asbestos, now or hereafter defined as, listed as or specified in an Applicable Law as a "regulated substance," "hazardous substance," "toxic substance," "pesticide," "hazardous waste," "hazardous material" or any similar or like classification or categorization under any Environmental Law including by reason of ignitability, corrosivity, reactivity, carcinogenicity or reproductive or other toxicity of any kind; (ii) any products or substances containing petroleum, asbestos, or polychlorinated biphenyls; or (iii) any substance, emission or material determined to be hazardous or harmful.

**"Master Plan"** means the conceptual master plan for the Project to be prepared by ACCD and approved by the CITY.

"Milestones" means the obligations of ACCD described in <u>Article III</u> of this Funding Agreement.

**"Operating Manifest"** means a compendium of operating policies and procedures that reflects the uses of the Building for the Veterans Outreach and Transition Center.

"Parties" means, collectively, the CITY and ACCD (each, a "Party").

"**Permits**" means all permits, consents, approvals, authorizations, variances, waivers, certificates and approvals from all Governmental Authorities, quasi-Governmental Authorities, utility companies and insurance rating agencies which are required for the planning, design, construction, completion, use and occupancy of the Project.

**"Person"** means an individual, partnership, corporation, joint stock company, trust (including a business trust), unincorporated association, joint venture, limited liability company or any other entity, the United States, or a federal, state, or political subdivision thereof or any agency or court of such state or subdivision.

**"Plans and Specifications"** mean the plans and specifications for the Project approved by the CITY pursuant to <u>Section 5.01</u>.

**"Predevelopment Costs"** mean forensic studies, administrative costs and initial operating expenses associated with the capital improvements (in an amount up to \$160,000.00), surveys, geotechnical, engineering, architectural, professional services, feasibility studies, financing application fees, capital improvements, and other costs incurred in the ordinary course of Project development. These costs are considered Soft Costs.

**"Preliminary Capital Budget"** means the preliminary budget attached hereto as  $\underline{\text{Exhibit F}}$  for all costs of the Project, which may include architectural, engineering, consulting, permitting, and legal fees, basic construction costs and fees, Project Costs (defined below), furniture, fixtures and equipment, site development, onsite infrastructure and drainage, environmental remediation, utility relocation, construction oversight and management expenses, and construction budget contingencies. The Capital Budget will not include any additional improvements or costs resulting from any actions or delays on the part of the CITY (other than the time periods for approvals provided herein), any costs for the lease of fixtures, furniture and equipment, or any costs of offsite infrastructure.

**"Project"** means, the completion of the renovation of the Building as set forth in <u>Exhibit</u> <u>J.</u> This scope does not include any items required to allow the Building to be utilized by any outside tenant, but does include the following:

**"Project Architect"** means an architectural firm selected by ACCD, which will be the primary architect for the Project and such other firm(s), if any, selected or to be selected by ACCD for the design and site planning of the Project, including any local design firms retained by the primary architect or ACCD on an as-needed basis.

**"Project Completion Date"** means the date of Final Completion of all the Work for the Project in accordance with the requirements of this Funding Agreement.

"**Project Costs**" means all of the expenses incurred and to be incurred and included in the Capital Budget, including, without limitation, those related to construction contractors, insurers, issuers of construction bonds, architects, engineers, and legal, financial, and other third party consultants associated with the development, design, planning, and construction of the Project incurred by ACCD.

**"Project Plan"** means the comprehensive plan for the development and construction of the Project describing the development phases, the target dates for completing each development phase, and the allocation of the Capital Budget to each development phase.

"**Property**" means the premises that are the subject of the Project and of the CITY Lease.

"Quality Standard" means the standard of quality for the design, construction and capabilities of the Building as approved by the CITY.

**"Recognized Environmental Conditions"** means the presence of any Hazardous Materials at, on, in or under the site of the Project.

"Review and Approval or Consent Rights" has the meaning set forth in <u>Section 5.02</u> hereof.

**"Schedule"** means a schedule which was prepared by ACCD and approved by the CITY reflecting the agreed target dates for the completion of construction and Substantial Completion of the Project, and as further defined in <u>Article XXI</u> hereof.

### "Scheduled Completion Date" means May 1, 2013.

"Soft Costs" mean expenses not directly attributable to construction costs.

**"Substantial Completion"** or **"Substantially Complete"** means the Work and improvements for the Project, in accordance with the Final Plans and all applicable Governmental Rules, are sufficiently complete that, subject only to minor punch-list type items: a certificate has been provided by the architect of such improvements to the effect that the improvements are "substantially completed."

**"Term"** is defined in <u>Article II</u> of this Funding Agreement.

"Work" means all work to be performed on the Project.

#### **EXHIBIT B**

#### **CERTIFICATE OF COMMENCEMENT OF CONSTRUCTION**

DATE:\_\_\_\_\_, 201\_\_\_\_

AFFIANT:

Unless defined herein, each capitalized term or phrase used in this Certificate of Commencement of Construction ("Certificate of Commencement of Construction") will have the meaning ascribed to such term or phrase in the Funding Agreement (the "Funding Agreement") dated \_\_\_\_\_\_\_, 201\_\_\_, between Affiant and CITY OF SAN ANTONIO ("the CITY"), which is incorporated herein by reference for all purposes.

The person signing this Certificate of Commencement of Construction has been duly sworn. Under oath, the undersigned swears the following information is true and correct:

1. Representations of Affiant. The undersigned person has been duly authorized by Affiant to sign this Certificate of Commencement of Construction as its agent and representative and deliver it to the CITY in accordance with the terms of the Funding Agreement.

2. Description of Construction Obligations. Affiant entered into the Funding Agreement and agreed to commence construction of the Project, as therein provided, not later than the first day of the \_\_\_\_\_ month following the Effective Date of the Funding Agreement. The Construction Commencement Date has occurred, being \_\_\_\_\_\_, 201\_\_\_.

3. Liability for False Statements. Affiant is aware that the CITY is relying upon the truth and accuracy of this Certificate of Commencement of Construction.

#### AFFIANT:

Printed Name\_\_\_\_\_

SWORN AND SUBSCRIBED to before me on this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_, \_\_\_, by

[seal]

Notary Public, State of Texas

#### **EXHIBIT C**

#### **CERTIFICATE OF SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION**

DATE:\_\_\_\_\_, 201\_\_\_\_

AFFIANT:

Unless defined herein, each capitalized term or phrase used in this Certificate of Substantial Completion ("Certificate of Substantial Completion") will have the meaning ascribed to such term or phrase in the Funding Agreement (the "Funding Agreement") dated \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_, 2011, between Affiant and CITY OF SAN ANTONIO ("the CITY"), which is incorporated herein by reference for all purposes.

The person signing this Certificate of Substantial Completion has been duly sworn. Under oath, the undersigned swears the following information is true and correct:

1. Representations of Affiant. The undersigned person has been duly authorized by Affiant to sign this Certificate of Substantial Completion as its agent and representative and deliver it to the CITY in accordance with the terms of the Funding Agreement.

2. Description of Construction Obligations. Affiant entered into the Funding Agreement and agreed to construct the Project, as therein provided. Construction of the Project commenced on \_\_\_\_\_\_, 201\_\_\_\_.

3. Liability for False Statements. Affiant is aware that the CITY is relying upon the truth and accuracy of this Certificate of Substantial Completion.

#### AFFIANT:

Printed Name\_\_\_\_\_

SWORN AND SUBSCRIBED to before me on this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_, \_\_\_, by

[seal]

Notary Public, State of Texas

### EXHIBIT D

### **INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS**

1. ACCD must maintain throughout the term of this Funding Agreement, as it may be extended, insurance coverage written on an occurrence form, by companies authorized and admitted to do business in the State of Texas, rated A-(VII) or better by A.M. Best Company or otherwise acceptable to CITY, in the following types and amounts:

### Type:

#### Amount:

1. Workers' Compensation	Statutory, with a waiver of subrogation in favor of CITY	
2. Employers' Liability	\$500,000/\$500,000/\$500,000 with a waiver of subrogation in favor of CITY	
<ul><li>3. Broad Form Commercial General Public Liability Insurance to include (but not be limited to) coverage for the following:</li><li>(a) Premises/Operations</li></ul>	For bodily injury, death, and property damage of \$1,000,000 per occurrence, \$2,000,000 general aggregate, or its equivalent in umbrella or excess liability coverage	
(b) Independent Contractors		
(c) Products/Completed Operations		
(d) Contractual Liability		
(e) Personal Injury Liability		
(f) Broad form property damages to include fire legal liability	Coverage for a minimum of 100% of the actual cash value of personal property; and replacement value of Project improvements and betterments to the Building.	
(g) Host Liquor Liability, if alcoholic beverages are served on the Premises		
(h) Liquor Legal Liability Insurance if alcoholic beverages are sold on the Premises		

<ul><li>4. Business Automobile Liability, including</li><li>(a) Owned/Leased Automobiles</li></ul>	Combined single limit for bodily injury, death, and property damage of \$300,000 per occurrence	
<ul><li>(b) Non-Owned Automobiles</li><li>(c) Hired Automobiles</li></ul>		
5. Property Insurance for physical damage to the property of ACCD, including improvements and betterments	Coverage for replacement cost of Project improvements	

2. Each insurance policy required by this Funding Agreement must contain the following clauses:

"This insurance cannot be canceled, limited in scope or coverage, or non-renewed until after 60-days' prior written notice has been given to:

City Clerk, City of San Antonio		Director
City Hall/2nd Floor		Capital Improvements
P. O. Box 839966	and	Management Services
San Antonio, Texas 78283-3966	and	City of San Antonio
Attention: Risk Manager		P.O. Box 839966
-		San Antonio, Texas 78283-3966

"The insurance provided by ACCD is primary to any insurance or self-insurance maintained by the City of San Antonio."

"Any insurance or self-insurance maintained by the City of San Antonio applies in excess of, and does not contribute with, insurance provided by this policy."

Each insurance policy required by this Funding Agreement, excepting policies for Workers' Compensation and Employer's Liability, must contain the following clause:

"The City of San Antonio, its officials, employees, representatives and volunteers are added as additional insureds as respects operations and activities of, or on behalf of, the named insured performed under this Funding Agreement with the City of San Antonio. This policy cannot be invalidated as to City of San Antonio because of ACCD's breach of representation, warranty, declaration, or condition of this policy."

3. During the construction of the Project, ACCD must require general contractor to provide Builder's Risk Insurance Coverage, Worker's Compensation and Employer's Liability

Insurance Coverage, Professional Liability Insurance Coverage and any other liability or other insurance required by CITY's Risk Manager. The policies likewise must be in amounts required by CITY's Risk Manager and must cover all risks of physical loss during the term of any construction contract and until work is accepted by the City of San Antonio. ACCD must require general contractor to maintain the insurance during the construction phase. ACCD or its contractors or subcontractors must further provide payment and performance bonds naming CITY as beneficiary. If the construction is minor, ACCD may request the requirements of this Section be waived, but a waiver may be granted only by CITY's Risk Manager. In deciding whether to waive, CITY's Risk manager has absolute discretion. The Risk Manager may make the waiver without further action of Council.

4. Within 30 days after the Commencement Date and promptly after CITY's later request, ACCD must, at its own expense, deliver certificates to CITY's Risk Manager and to the City Clerk, reflecting all required insurance coverage, together with copies of policies and endorsements. All endorsements and certificates must be signed by an authorized representative of the insurance company and must include the signatory's company affiliation and title. If requested by CITY, ACCD must send CITY documentation acceptable to CITY that confirms that the individual signing the endorsements and certificates is authorized to do so by the insurance company. CITY may request changes in policy terms, conditions, limitations, or exclusions (except where established by law). If CITY does so and the changes would increase premiums, CITY will discuss the changes. If CITY still wants the changes after discussion, ACCD must make the changes and pay the cost thereof. CITY's review and approval of a certificate does not waive the certificate's noncompliance with the requirements of this Funding Agreement.

5. The Notices and Certificates of Insurance must be provided to the same addresses as for notices of cancellation.

6. Nothing in this Funding Agreement limits ACCD's liability for damages to persons or property resulting from ACCD's activities or the activities of ACCD's agents, employees, sublessees, or invitees.

7. CITY disclaims an employee, agent, or invitee relationship with any person whose presence on the Premises is through ACCD. Claims resulting from assertions of tort liability or any obligation for which ACCD may be liable under any workers' compensation, unemployment compensation, disability benefits, or similar statutory scheme are the sole obligation of ACCD.

8. CITY will self-insure as it deems advisable. As a political subdivision of the State of Texas, CITY is subject to the Texas Tort Claims Act, and the obligations of CITY and the rights of persons claiming against CITY are subject to that Act.

9. Insurers shall have no right of recovery or subrogation against the CITY, it being the intention of the Parties that insurance policies so affected shall protect both Parties and be primary coverage for any and all losses covered by the above described insurance.

10. **Performance Bonds and Payment Bonds.** ACCD shall require that the General Contractor obtain and deliver Payment and Performance Bonds to the CITY's Purchasing Agent

and to the CITY not later than the 10<sup>th</sup> day after the General Contractor executes the Contract with ACCD. The penal sum of the Payment and Performance Bonds shall be equal to the CITY Contribution. The Performance and Payment Bonds shall remain in effect through the Final Completion of the Project. The CITY may, at its sole discretion, waive the requirement for the Performance Bond and/or the Payment Bond after receipt and review of the Contract entered into between ACCD and the General Contractor for construction of the Project.

### EXHIBIT E

### CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT REQUIREMENTS

1. The written agreements with the General Contractor for the construction of the Project (the "Contract Documents") shall require that the General Contractor visit the construction site during the Pre-Construction Period and be aware of all site conditions that are observable or determinable from testing results or other information furnished to General Contractor by ACCD and will comply with <u>Section 6.03</u> of the Funding Agreement.

2. The Contract Documents shall require that all drawings, specifications, shop drawings, or other documents produced by the General Contractor, Project Architect or the subcontractors to construct the Project shall be the sole and exclusive property of ACCD and that all rights, including copyrights, in and to such documents shall be vested in ACCD.

3. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to acknowledge that it has reviewed the Funding Agreement and, that as a result of such review, it has no present actual knowledge of any conflicts between the Funding Agreement and the Contract Documents.

4. The Contract Documents shall require that the General Contractor furnish a waiver of lien from the General Contractor and its major subcontractors as a condition of payment which, except for retainage withheld, shall cover the Work for which payment is requested and shall be conditioned only upon receipt of the payment requested.

5. The Contract Documents shall require that the General Contractor shall not enter into any subcontract with any Affiliate unless ACCD has approved such arrangement.

6. The Contract Documents will allow for the coordination/cooperation of the General Contractor regarding the CITY-related work, including inspections of the Project, pursuant to the Funding Agreement. The General Contractor shall afford access to the site and all areas of the work as may be reasonably necessary for the performance of such Work.

7. The Contract Documents shall require that the Contract Documents and ACCD's rights thereunder are assumable by the CITY upon the termination of the Funding Agreement. In the event of such termination, the CITY may, but shall not be obligated to, elect to assume the rights and obligations of ACCD under the Contract Documents. Such assumption shall be effective provided that notice thereof shall be furnished to the General Contractor within ten (10) Business Days of the termination of the Funding Agreement. In the event of a termination of the Funding Agreement, the CITY also shall have the option to elect to terminate the Contract Documents for convenience, without penalty to the CITY.

8. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to ensure that any excavation is properly supported to avoid any and all damage to adjacent structures. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor be responsible for design and execution of acceptable trenching and shoring procedures, which are, at a minimum, in accordance with TEX. GOV'T CODE, Section 2166.303 and TEX. H. & S. CODE, Subchapter C, Sections 756.021, et seq.

9. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to submit, for review, a comprehensive Quality Assurance/Quality Control program. This plan shall be in sufficient detail so as to allow ACCD to understand who, how, and when the General Contractor will undertake such pro-active measures.

10. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to submit to ACCD, within sixty (60) days after Substantial Completion, a complete assignment of, and reference manual showing, all the warranties and guarantees provided by the General Contractor and subcontractors for the Project. Such warranties and guarantees shall have effective dates that begin no sooner than the date of acceptance by ACCD of the work product.

11. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to prepare, at a minimum, a monthly progress report in a form, in sufficient detail, and of a character approved by ACCD, submitting three (3) copies to the CITY. The progress report shall specify for the items in the General Contractor's control, among other things, status of construction activities, an estimated percentage of completion, whether the Project is on schedule and budget, and if not, the reasons therefore, an analysis of contingency funds (used and unused), and the revised schedule, if any. The progress report shall also include photographs (aerial color until the roof is complete along with color interior progress shots) and status of compliance with applicable SBEDA programs.

12. The General Contractor shall prepare a complete submittal log that identifies all the submittals required by the Contract Documents. The submittal log shall, as a minimum, list the following items to be submitted:

Submittals required by technical specifications Listing of subcontractors Insurance certificates Performance and payment bonds

Permits, fees and other items to be paid or obtained Payment applications Schedule of values List of projects Project closeout submittals

13. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor, and the subcontractors for each trade or division of the Work, under the direction of General Contractor, to keep a complete and accurate record of all changes or deviations from the Contract Documents. The General Contractor shall prepare or cause to be prepared legible and neat freehand drawings certifying the as-built conditions of the mechanical and electrical systems, and specifically defining the variations from requirements of the Contract Documents. All such changes shall be neatly and correctly shown on the drawings affected, or in the specifications, with appropriate supplementary notes. The record set of prints of drawings, shop drawings and specifications shall be kept at the construction site for inspection of Project Architect and ACCD and shall be delivered to ACCD in good condition at the time of Final Completion.

14. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to provide and maintain temporary barricades and fences that shall be sufficient height and completeness for security and safety purposes around the boundaries of the construction site. The General Contractor shall provide gates at locations where required for access to the enclosed area.

15. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to keep the existing streets, sidewalks, and parking lots located adjacent to the construction site (as it is defined in the Master Plan) clear and free of debris and building materials, and, to the extent it is legally able to do so, to repair any damage caused by General Contractor or its subcontractors. The General Contractor will use its best efforts to control dust so that it does not disturb persons within the immediate vicinity of the construction site.

16. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to acknowledge that the only obligations of the CITY are contained in the Funding Agreement and all payments by the CITY are limited to the CITY Contribution, as defined in the Funding Agreement. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to look solely to ACCD for all payments, penalties and damages and to hold the CITY harmless from any and all claims, damages, losses and expenses of the General Contractor and its subcontractors arising under the construction documents between General Contractor and ACCD.

17. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to fulfill the requirements of the Limited Sales, Excise, and Use Tax Rules and Regulations. For the purpose of establishing exemption, it is understood and agreed that the General Contractor will accept an exemption certificate from ACCD. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to pay any taxes otherwise assessed.

18. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to obtain all permits and approvals, and pay all fees and expenses, if any, associated with National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) regulations administered by the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) and local authorities, if applicable, that require completion of documentation and/or acquisition of a "Land Disturbing Activities Permit" for the Project.

19. The Contract Documents shall require an indemnity provision in which, among other things, to the fullest extent permitted by law, the General Contractor indemnifies, defends and holds harmless ACCD, and its respective agents, consultants, representatives, and employees from and against all claims, damages, losses, and expenses, including but not limited to, attorney's fees and costs incurred in connection therewith, arising out of, or resulting from the performance of the Work, provided that any such claim, damage, loss or expense: (i) is attributable to bodily or personal injury, sickness, disease or death, or to injury to or destruction of tangible property including the loss of use resulting therefrom; and (ii) is caused in whole or in part by any willful or negligent act or omission of General Contractor, any subcontractor, anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, regardless of whether or not caused in part by the negligent acts or omissions of one or more of the indemnified parties. The Construction Documents shall also include the CITY in each indemnity that is given to ACCD and shall name the CITY as an Additional Named Insured in each policy that covers ACCD.

20. The Contract Documents shall require that the General Contractor shall not permit a mechanic, contractor, materialman, artisan, or laborer lien to attach to the building, or any of the improvements of whatever nature or kind so erected or to be erected by virtue of the Contract Documents, nor upon any of the land upon which said building or any of the improvements are so erected, built, or situated.

21. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to indemnify and hold ACCD and the CITY harmless from any liens, claims, security interest or encumbrances filed by the General Contractor, subcontractors, or anyone claiming by, through or under the General Contractor for items covered by payments made by the General Contractor.

22. The Contract Documents shall require that the General Contractor maintain adequate books, payrolls, and records satisfactory to ACCD in connection with any and all Work performed by or through the General Contractor hereunder and retain all such books, payrolls, and records (including data stored in computers) for a period of not less than four (4) years after completion of the Work. ACCD and the CITY, and their duly authorized representatives, shall be afforded reasonable and timely access to all of the General Contractor's books, records, correspondence and other data and information relating to the Contract Documents and the Work.

23. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor's contracts to contain the language required by Tex. Labor Code Section 401.011 and 28 TAC 110.110.

24. The Contract Documents shall require the General Contractor to furnish a performance bond and a payment bond meeting all statutory requirements of the State of Texas (including Chapter 53 of the Texas Property Code, Chapter 2253 of the Texas Government Code, and Art. 7.19-1 of the Texas Insurance Code), in form and substance satisfactory to ACCD. Each Bond shall be in a penal sum which is not less than the CITY Contribution. The bonds shall be executed by a responsible corporate surety acceptable to ACCD, holding a current certificate of authority from the United States Department of Treasury to issue bonds to the federal government ("Treasury Listed"), and duly licensed and authorized by the State of Texas to issue surety bonds in Texas. If the risk insured exceeds ten percent (10%) of the surety company's capital and surplus, the surety must reinsure such excess in a manner acceptable to ACCD. All bonds shall be accompanied by an executed Dual or Multiple Obligee Rider naming the CITY as an additional obligee.

25. The Construction Documents shall require that payments due and unpaid under the Contract Documents shall bear interest at a rate no greater than that provided in the Texas Prompt Payment Act, Tex. Gov't Code Chapter 2251.

26. The Construction Documents shall require the General Contractor to certify in writing that no materials used in the Work contain lead or asbestos materials in them in excess of amounts allowed by Local/State standards, laws, codes, rules and regulations; the Federal Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) standards and/or the Federal Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) standards, whichever is most restrictive, and taking into account the nature of the Project and the improvements being furnished. The General Contractor shall

provide this written certification as part of submittals under the Section in the Project Manual related to Contract Closeout.

## EXHIBIT F

# PRELIMINARY CAPITAL BUDGET

### EXHIBIT G

### SBEDA Contract Compliance Language SBE Subcontracting Program

#### A. SBEDA Program

The CITY has adopted a Small Business Economic Development Advocacy Ordinance (Ordinance No. 2010-06-17-0531, also referred to as "SBEDA" or "the SBEDA Program"), which is posted on the City's Economic Development (EDD) website page and is also available in hard copy form upon request to the CITY. The SBEDA Ordinance Compliance Provisions contained in this section of the Agreement are governed by the terms of this Ordinance, as well as by the terms of the SBEDA Ordinance Policy & Procedures Manual established by the CITY pursuant to this Ordinance, and any subsequent amendments to this referenced SBEDA Ordinance and SBEDA Policy & Procedures Manual that are effective as of the date of the execution of the Agreement. Unless defined in a contrary manner herein, terms used in this section of the SBEDA Ordinance and as further interpreted in the SBEDA Policy & Procedures Manual. For purposes of this Exhibit, the ALAMO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT is referred to herein as "CONTRACTOR".

### B. Definitions

**Affirmative Procurement Initiatives (API)** – Refers to various Small Business Enterprise, Minority Business Enterprise, and/or Women Business Enterprise ("S/M/WBE") Program tools and Solicitation Incentives that are used to encourage greater Prime and subcontract participation by S/M/WBE firms, including bonding assistance, evaluation preferences, subcontracting goals and joint venture incentives. (For full descriptions of these and other S/M/WBE program tools, see Section III. D. of Attachment A to the SBEDA Ordinance).

**Certification or "Certified"** – the process by which the Small Business Office (SBO) staff determines a firm to be a bona-fide small, minority-, women-owned, or emerging small business enterprise. Emerging Small Business Enterprises (ESBEs) are automatically eligible for Certification as SBEs. Any firm may apply for multiple Certifications that cover each and every status category (e.g., SBE, ESBE, MBE, or WBE) for which it is able to satisfy eligibility standards. The SBO staff may contract these services to a regional Certification agency or other entity. For purposes of Certification, the City accepts any firm that is certified by local government entities and other organizations identified herein that have adopted Certification standards and procedures similar to those followed by the SBO, provided the prospective firm satisfies the eligibility requirements set forth in SBEDA Ordinance in Section III.E.6 of Attachment A.

**Commercially Useful Function** – an S/M/WBE firm performs a Commercially Useful Function when it is responsible for execution of a distinct element of the work of the contract and is carrying out its responsibilities by actually performing, staffing, managing and supervising the work involved. To perform a Commercially Useful Function, the S/M/WBE firm must also be responsible, with respect to materials and supplies used on the contract, for negotiating price,

determining quantity and quality, ordering the material, and installing (where applicable) and paying for the material itself. To determine whether an S/M/WBE firm is performing a Commercially Useful Function, an evaluation must be performed of the amount of work subcontracted, normal industry practices, whether the amount the S/M/WBE firm is to be paid under the contract is commensurate with the work it is actually performing and the S/M/WBE credit claimed for its performance of the work, and other relevant factors. Specifically, an S/M/WBE firm does not perform a Commercially Useful Function if its role is limited to that of an extra participant in a transaction, contract or project through which funds are passed in order to obtain the appearance of meaningful and useful S/M/WBE participation, when in similar transactions in which S/M/WBE firms do not participate, there is no such role performed. The use of S/M/WBE firms by CONTRACTOR to perform such "pass-through" or "conduit" functions that are not commercially useful shall be viewed by the CITY as fraudulent if CONTRACTOR attempts to obtain credit for such S/M/WBE participation toward the satisfaction of S/M/WBE participation goals or other API participation requirements. As such, under such circumstances where a Commercially Useful Function is not actually performed by the S/M/WBE firm, the CONTRACTOR shall not be given credit for the participation of its S/M/WBE subcontractor or joint venture partner towards attainment of S/M/WBE utilization goals, and the CONTRACTOR and S/M/WBE firm may be subject to sanctions and penalties in accordance with the SBEDA Ordinance.

Good Faith Efforts – documentation of the CONTRACTOR's or Respondent's intent to comply with S/M/WBE Program Goals and procedures including, but not limited to, the following: (1) documentation within a solicitation response reflecting the Respondent's commitment to comply with SBE or M/WBE Program Goals as established by the GSC for a particular contract; or (2) documentation of efforts made toward achieving the SBE or M/WBE Program Goals (e.g., timely advertisements in appropriate trade publications and publications of wide general circulation; timely posting of SBE or M/WBE subcontract opportunities on the City of San Antonio website; solicitations of bids/proposals/qualification statements from all qualified SBE or M/WBE firms listed in the Small Business Office's directory of certified SBE or M/WBE firms; correspondence from qualified SBE or M/WBE firms documenting their unavailability to perform SBE or M/WBE contracts; documentation of efforts to subdivide work into smaller quantities for subcontracting purposes to enhance opportunities for SBE or M/WBE firms; documentation of a Prime Contractor's posting of a bond covering the work of SBE or M/WBE Subcontractors; documentation of efforts to assist SBE or M/WBE firms with obtaining financing, bonding or insurance required by the Respondent; and documentation of consultations with trade associations and consultants that represent the interests of SBE and/or M/WBEs in order to identify qualified and available SBE or M/WBE Subcontractors.) The appropriate form and content of CONTRACTOR's Good Faith Efforts documentation shall be in accordance with the SBEDA Ordinance as interpreted in the SBEDA Policy & Procedure Manual.

**HUBZone Firm** – a business that has been certified by U.S. Small Business Administration for participation in the federal HUBZone Program, as established under the 1997 Small Business Reauthorization Act. To qualify as a HUBZone firm, a small business must meet the following criteria: (1) it must be owned and Controlled by U.S. citizens; (2) at least 35 percent of its employees must reside in a HUBZone; and (3) its Principal Place of Business must be located in a HUBZone within the San Antonio Metropolitan Statistical Area. [See 13 C.F.R. 126.200 (1999).]

**Independently Owned and Operated** – ownership of an SBE firm must be direct, independent and by Individuals only. Ownership of an M/WBE firm may be by Individuals and/or by other businesses provided the ownership interests in the M/WBE firm can satisfy the M/WBE eligibility requirements for ownership and Control as specified herein in Section III.E.6. The M/WBE firm must also be Independently Owned and Operated in the sense that it cannot be the subsidiary of another firm that does not itself (and in combination with the certified M/WBE firm) satisfy the eligibility requirements for M/WBE Certification.

**Individual** – an adult person that is of legal majority age.

**Industry Categories** – procurement groupings for the City of San Antonio inclusive of Construction, Architectural & Engineering (A&E), Professional Services, Other Services, and Goods & Supplies (i.e., manufacturing, wholesale and retail distribution of commodities). This term may sometimes be referred to as "business categories."

**Originating Department** – the CITY department or authorized representative of the CITY which issues solicitations or for which a solicitation is issued.

**Payment** – dollars actually paid to CONTRACTORS and/or Subcontractors and vendors for CITY contracted goods and/or services.

**Prime Contractor** – the vendor or contractor to whom a purchase order or contract is issued by the City of San Antonio for purposes of providing goods or services for the City. For purposes of this Agreement, this term refers to the CONTRACTOR.

**Relevant Marketplace** – the geographic market area affecting the S/M/WBE Program as determined for purposes of collecting data for the MGT Studies, and for determining eligibility for participation under various programs established by the SBEDA Ordinance, is defined as the San Antonio Metropolitan Statistical Area (SAMSA), currently including the counties of Atascosa, Bandera, Bexar, Comal, Guadalupe, Kendall, Medina and Wilson.

**Respondent** – a vendor submitting a bid, statement of qualifications, or proposal in response to a solicitation issued by the City or its CONTRACTOR. For purposes of this Agreement, CONTRACTOR's prime contractors or subcontractors are considered the Respondent.

Responsible - a firm which is capable in all respects to fully perform the contract requirements and has the integrity and reliability which will assure good faith performance of contract specifications.

**San Antonio Metropolitan Statistical Area (SAMSA)** – also known as the Relevant Marketplace, the geographic market area from which the CITY's MGT Studies analyzed contract utilization and availability data for disparity (currently including the counties of Atascosa, Bandera, Bexar, Comal, Guadalupe, Kendall, Medina and Wilson).

**SBE Directory** - a listing of small businesses that have been certified for participation in the City's SBE Program APIs.

**SBE Subcontracting Program** – an API in which Prime Contractors or vendors are required to make Good Faith Efforts to subcontract a specified percentage of the value of prime contract dollars to certified SBE firms. Such subcontracting goals may be set and applied by the GSC on a contract-by-contract basis to those types of contracts that provide subcontract opportunities for performing Commercially Useful Functions wherein there have been ongoing disparities in the utilization of available SBE Subcontractors.

When specified by the GSC, the SBE Subcontracting Plan or Good Faith Efforts plan submitted by CONTRACTOR may also be required to reflect Good Faith Efforts that a Prime Contractor or vendor has taken (or commits to taking in the case of solicitations that do not include a detailed scope of work or those in which price cannot be considered a factor in evaluation), toward attainment of subcontracting goals for SBE firms.

**Significant Business Presence** – to qualify for this Program, a S/M/WBE must be headquartered or have a *significant business presence* for at least one year within the Relevant Marketplace, defined as: an established place of business in one or more of the eight counties that make up the San Antonio Metropolitan Statistical Area (SAMSA), from which 20% of its full-time, part-time and contract employees are regularly based, and from which a substantial role in the S/M/WBE's performance of a Commercially Useful Function is conducted. A location utilized solely as a post office box, mail drop or telephone message center or any combination thereof, with no other substantial work function, shall not be construed to constitute a significant business presence.

**Small Business Enterprise (SBE)** – a corporation, partnership, sole proprietorship or other legal entity for the purpose of making a profit, which is Independently Owned and Operated by Individuals legally residing in, or that are citizens of, the United States or its territories, and which meets the U.S. Small Business Administration (SBA) size standard for a small business in its particular industry(ies) and meets the Significant Business Presence requirements as defined herein.

**Small Business Office (SBO)** – the office within the Economic Development Department (EDD) of the CITY that is primarily responsible for general oversight and administration of the S/M/WBE Program.

**Small Business Office Manager** – the Assistant Director of the EDD of the CITY that is responsible for the management of the SBO and ultimately responsible for oversight, tracking, monitoring, administration, implementation and reporting of the S/M/WBE Program. The SBO Manager is also responsible for enforcement of contractor and vendor compliance with contract participation requirements, and ensuring that overall Program goals and objectives are met.

**Subcontractor** – any vendor or contractor that is providing goods or services to a Prime Contractor or CONTRACTOR in furtherance of the CONTRACTOR's performance under a contract or purchase order with the City. A copy of each binding agreement between the CONTRACTOR and its Prime contractors and subcontractors shall be submitted to the CITY prior to execution of this contract agreement and any contract modification agreement.

**Suspension** – the temporary stoppage of the SBE or M/WBE firm's beneficial participation in the CITY's S/M/WBE Program for a finite period of time due to cumulative contract payments

the S/M/WBE firm received during a fiscal year that exceed a certain dollar threshold as set forth in Section III.E.7 of Attachment A to the SBEDA Ordinance, or the temporary stoppage of CONTRACTOR's and/or S/M/WBE firm's performance and payment under CITY contracts due to the CITY's imposition of Penalties and Sanctions set forth in Section III.E.13 of Attachment A to the SBEDA Ordinance.

**Subcontractor/Supplier Utilization Plan** – a binding part of this Agreement which states the CONTRACTOR's commitment for the use of Joint Venture Partners and/or Subcontractors/Suppliers in the performance of this Agreement, and states the name, scope of work, and dollar value of work to be performed by each of CONTRACTOR's Joint Venture partners and Subcontractors/Suppliers in the course of the performance of this contract, specifying the S/M/WBE Certification category for each Joint Venture partner and Subcontractor/Supplier, as approved by the SBO Manager. Additions, deletions or modifications of the Joint Venture partner or Subcontractor/Supplier names, scopes of work, of dollar values of work to be performed requires an amendment to this Agreement to be approved by the EDD Director or designee.

## C. <u>SBEDA Program Compliance – General Provisions</u>

As CONTRACTOR acknowledges that the terms of the CITY's SBEDA Ordinance, as amended, together with all requirements, guidelines and procedures set forth in the CITY's SBEDA Policy & Procedures Manual are in furtherance of the CITY's efforts at economic inclusion and, moreover, that such terms are part of CONTRACTOR's scope of work that formed the basis for contract award and subsequent execution of this Agreement, these SBEDA Ordinance requirements, guidelines and procedures are hereby incorporated by reference into this Agreement, and are considered by the Parties to this Agreement to be material terms. CONTRACTOR voluntarily agrees to fully comply with these SBEDA Program terms as a condition for being awarded this Agreement by the CITY. Without limitation, CONTRACTOR further agrees to the following terms as part of its contract compliance responsibilities under the SBEDA Program:

- 1. CONTRACTOR shall cooperate fully with the Small Business Office and other CITY departments in their data collection and monitoring efforts regarding CONTRACTOR's utilization and payment of contractors, Subcontractors, S/M/WBE firms, and HUBZone firms, as applicable, for their performance of Commercially Useful Functions resulting from this Agreement including, but not limited to, the timely submission of completed forms and/or documentation promulgated by SBO, through the Originating Department, pursuant to the SBEDA Policy & Procedures Manual, timely entry of data into monitoring systems, and ensuring the timely compliance of its contractors and Subcontractors with this term;
- 2. CONTRACTOR shall cooperate fully with any CITY or SBO investigation (and shall also respond truthfully and promptly to any

CITY or SBO inquiry) regarding possible non-compliance with SBEDA requirements on the part of CONTRACTOR or its contractors, Subcontractors or suppliers;

- 3. CONTRACTOR shall permit the SBO, upon reasonable notice, to undertake inspections as necessary including, but not limited to, contract-related correspondence, records, documents, payroll records, daily logs, invoices, bills, cancelled checks, and work product, and to interview contractors, Subcontractors and workers to determine whether there has been a violation of the terms of this Agreement;
- 4. CONTRACTOR shall immediately notify the SBO, in writing on the Change to Utilization Plan form, through the Originating Department, of any proposed changes to CONTRACTOR's Subcontractor / Supplier Utilization Plan for this Agreement, with an explanation of the necessity for such proposed changes, including documentation of Good Faith Efforts made by CONTRACTOR to replace the Subcontractor / Supplier in accordance with the applicable Affirmative Procurement Initiative. All proposed changes to the Subcontractor / Supplier Utilization Plan including, but not limited to, proposed self-performance of work by CONTRACTOR of work previously designated for performance by Subcontractor or supplier, substitutions of new previously Subcontractors, terminations of designated Subcontractors, or reductions in the scope of work and value of work awarded to Subcontractors or suppliers, shall be subject to advanced written approval by the Originating Department and the SBO.
- 5. CONTRACTOR shall immediately notify the Originating Department and SBO of any transfer or assignment of its Agreement with the CITY, as well as any transfer or change in its ownership or business structure.
- 6. CONTRACTOR shall retain all records of its Subcontractor payments for this Agreement for a minimum of four years, or as required by state law, following the conclusion of this Agreement or, in the event of litigation concerning this contract, for a minimum of four years, or as required by state law, following the final determination of litigation, whichever is later.
- 7. In instances wherein the SBO determines that a Commercially Useful Function is not actually being performed by the applicable S/M/WBE or HUBZone firms listed in a CONTRACTOR's Subcontractor / Supplier Utilization Plan, the CONTRACTOR

shall not be given credit for the participation of its S/M/WBE or HUBZone subcontractor(s) or joint venture partner(s) toward attainment of S/M/WBE or HUBZone firm utilization goals, and the CONTRACTOR and its listed S/M/WBE firms or HUBZone firms may be subject to sanctions and penalties in accordance with the SBEDA Ordinance.

### D. <u>SBEDA Program Compliance – Affirmative Procurement Initiatives</u>

The CITY has applied the following contract-specific Affirmative Procurement Initiative to this Agreement. CONTRACTOR hereby acknowledges and agrees that the selected API requirement shall also be extended to any change order or subsequent contract modification, and absent SBO's granting of a waiver, that its full compliance with the following API terms and conditions are material to its satisfactory performance under this Agreement:

SBE Subcontracting Program. In accordance with SBEDA Ordinance Section III. D. 1. (c), this contract is being awarded pursuant to the SBE Subcontracting Program. CONTRACTOR agrees to subcontract at least \_\_\_\_\_% of its prime contract value to certified SBE firms headquartered or having a significant business presence within the San Antonio Metropolitan Statistical Area (SAMSA). The Subcontractor / Supplier Utilization Plan that CONTRACTOR submits to CITY pursuant to this Agreement, and that contains the names of the certified SBE Subcontractors to be used by CONTRACTOR pursuant to this contract, the respective percentages of the total prime contract dollar value to be awarded and performed by each SBE Subcontractor, and documentation including a description of each SBE Subcontractor's scope of work and confirmation of each SBE Subcontractor's commitment to perform such scope of work for an agreed upon dollar amount shall be attached and incorporated by reference into the material terms of this Agreement. In the absence of a waiver granted by the SBO, the failure of CONTRACTOR to attain this subcontracting goal for SBE firm participation in the performance of a Commercially Useful Function under the terms of its contract shall be a material breach and grounds for termination of the Agreement with the CITY, and may result in debarment from performing future CITY contracts, withholding of payment for retainage equal to the dollar amount of the underutilization below the agreed upon SBE subcontracting goal, and/or shall be subject to any other remedies available under the terms of this Agreement for violations of the SBEDA Ordinance, or under any other law.

## F. Commercial Nondiscrimination Policy Compliance

As a condition of entering into this Agreement, the CONTRACTOR represents and warrants that it has complied with throughout the course of this contract award process, and will continue to comply with, the CITY's Commercial Nondiscrimination Policy, as described under Section III. C. 1. of the SBEDA Ordinance. As part of such compliance, CONTRACTOR shall not discriminate on the basis of race, color, religion, ancestry or national origin, sex, age, marital status, sexual orientation, or on the basis of disability or other unlawful forms of discrimination in the solicitation, selection, hiring or commercial treatment of Subcontractors, vendors, suppliers, or commercial customers, nor shall CONTRACTOR retaliate against any person for reporting instances of such discrimination. CONTRACTOR shall provide equal opportunity for Subcontractors, vendors and suppliers to participate in all of its public sector and private sector subcontracting and supply opportunities, provided that nothing contained in this clause shall prohibit or limit otherwise lawful efforts to remedy the effects of marketplace discrimination that have occurred or are occurring in the CITY's Relevant Marketplace. CONTRACTOR understands and agrees that a material violation of this clause shall be considered a material breach of this Agreement and may result in termination of this Agreement, disqualification of CONTRACTOR from participating in CITY contracts, or other sanctions. This clause is not enforceable by or for the benefit of, and creates no obligation to, any third party. CONTRACTOR's certification of its compliance with this Commercial Nondiscrimination Policy as submitted to the CITY pursuant to this Agreement is hereby incorporated into the material terms of this Agreement. CONTRACTOR shall incorporate this clause into each of its Subcontractor and supplier agreements entered into pursuant to CITY contracts.

### G. Prompt Payment

Upon execution of this Agreement by CONTRACTOR, CONTRACTOR shall be required to submit to CITY accurate progress payment information with each invoice regarding each of its Subcontractors, including HUBZone Subcontractors, to ensure that the CONTRACTOR's reported subcontract participation is accurate. CONTRACTOR shall pay its Subcontractors in compliance with Chapter 2251, Texas Government Code (the "Prompt Payment Act") within ten days of receipt of payment from CITY. In the event of CONTRACTOR's noncompliance with these prompt payment provisions, no final retainage on this Agreement shall be released to CONTRACTOR, and no new CITY contracts shall be issued to the CONTRACTOR until the CITY's audit of previous subcontract payments is complete and payments are verified to be in accordance with the specifications of the Agreement.

### H. Violations, Sanctions and Penalties

In addition to the above terms, CONTRACTOR acknowledges and agrees that it is a violation of the SBEDA Ordinance and a material breach of this Agreement to:

- 1. Fraudulently obtain, retain, or attempt to obtain, or aid another in fraudulently obtaining, retaining, or attempting to obtain or retain Certification status as an SBE, MBE, WBE, M/WBE, HUBZone firm, Emerging M/WBE, or ESBE for purposes of benefitting from the SBEDA Ordinance;
- 2. Willfully falsify, conceal or cover up by a trick, scheme or device, a material fact or make any false, fictitious or fraudulent statements or representations, or make use of any false writing or document, knowing the same to contain any false, fictitious or fraudulent statement or entry pursuant to the terms of the SBEDA Ordinance;
- 3. Willfully obstruct, impede or attempt to obstruct or impede any authorized official or employee who is investigating the qualifications of a business entity which has requested Certification as an S/M/WBE or HUBZone firm;

- 4. Fraudulently obtain, attempt to obtain or aid another person fraudulently obtaining or attempting to obtain public monies to which the person is not entitled under the terms of the SBEDA Ordinance; and
- 5. Make false statements to any entity that any other entity is, or is not, certified as an S/M/WBE for purposes of the SBEDA Ordinance.

Any person who violates the provisions of this section shall be subject to the provisions of Section III. E. 13. of the SBEDA Ordinance and any other penalties, sanctions, and remedies available under law, including but not limited to:

- 1. Suspension of contract;
- 2. Withholding of funds;
- 3. Rescission of contract based upon a material breach of contract pertaining to S/M/WBE Program compliance;
- 4. Refusal to accept a response or proposal; and
- 5. Disqualification of CONTRACTOR or other business firm from eligibility for providing goods or services to the City for a period not to exceed two years (upon City Council approval).

#### EXHIBIT H

#### FORM OF PROJECT COST REIMBURSEMENT REQUEST

Requisition No. \_\_\_\_\_

#### **REQUISITION FOR DISBURSEMENT OF DEVELOPMENT COSTS**

1. All terms capitalized herein shall have the same meaning as in that certain Funding Agreement (the "Agreement") dated as of \_\_\_\_\_\_, 201\_\_, between ALAMO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT ("ACCD") and the City of San Antonio ("the CITY"). The sums requisitioned hereunder are for the payment of Project Costs of the Project. The expenditures for which money is requested hereby have been, or will be, made and properly recorded on the undersigned's books. ACCD shall keep its books and records relating to amounts for which it seeks reimbursement at its regular business office, which the CITY may examine and/or audit (at the CITY'S expense) at all reasonable times during normal business hours upon reasonable prior written notice to ACCD.

2. ACCD submits the following information for the following sums which are requisitioned for reimbursement:

Item No.	Budgetary Category	Contract Amount	Payee's Invoice No.	Name, Address of Payee	Purpose	Invoice Total	% Completion

#### [ADD ADDITIONAL SHEETS AS NEEDED]

3. This Requisition is for Project Costs which have not been the basis of a prior or contemporaneous Requisition, or if previously requested, were not paid by the CITY.

4. The work, material, and equipment or other property covered by this Requisition have been performed for, or delivered to, the Project.

5. Attached are copies of all invoices for which reimbursement is sought together with proof of payment therefore, if applicable.

6. The undersigned certifies that, with respect to all items covered by this Requisition, it has complied with the provisions of the Agreement. Submitted herewith are certificates or documents, if any, required to be submitted pursuant to the Agreement.

7. Attached hereto as Rider 1 are Affidavits and Partial Waivers of Lien executed by those consultants or contractors who could otherwise be entitled to a lien against the Project, if applicable.

8. Attached hereto as Rider 2 are AIA Forms G702 and G703.

9. The schedules and attachments to this Requisition are true and correct to the best of the undersigned's knowledge.

#### ALAMO COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

By:	
Name:	
Title:	
Date:	

### **APPROVED:**

CITY OF SAN ANTONIO

By: [Department]

#### **RIDER 1 TO EXHIBIT H**

#### AFFIDAVIT AND [PARTIAL] WAIVER OF LIEN<sup>1</sup>

#### THE STATE OF TEXAS

#### THE COUNTY OF BEXAR

- 1. I am the duly authorized agent for the General Contractor who has authorized me to make this affidavit, to enter into the agreements and to grant the lien waivers herein set forth, in its behalf and as its act and deeds, and all of the recitations herein are true and correct.
- 2. General Contractor has supplied materials and performed labor in connection with the design of improvements upon the Project.
- 3. In consideration of and conditioned upon receipt of \$\_\_\_\_\_\_, General Contractor hereby waives and releases any and all liens, rights, and interests (whether choate or inchoate and including, without limitation, all mechanic's and materialman's liens under the Constitution and statutes of the State of Texas) owned, claimed, or held by General Contractor in and to the land and improvements constituting part of the Project, but only as they relate to the amounts paid hereunder or previously paid. All lien rights with respect to unpaid amounts are reserved.
- 4. General Contractor has paid all suppliers of material, sub-contractors, equipment lessors, and others furnishing materials, labor, or equipment with respect to the Work for which payment is requested on this Requisition and, to the best of General Contractor's knowledge, there is no claim pending or threatened by any such person with respect to Work described in Requisition No. \_\_\_\_\_.
- 5. General Contractor agrees to indemnify and hold ACCD, and CITY harmless from any and all liens and claims of suppliers of material, subcontractors, equipment lessors and any others furnishing materials, labor or equipment in connection with the development, design and construction of the Project as defined in the Funding Agreement between ACCD and the CITY.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Only required to be submitted by consultants and contractors who could be entitled to a lien against the Project, such as surveyors.

EXECUTED this	day of
	By: Title:
SWORN TO AND SUBS day of, 201	CRIBED before me by the said, this 1, to certify which witness my hand and seal of office.
	Notary Public
	(Printed Name of Notary)
	My commission expires:
STATE OF TEXAS	\$ \$ \$
COUNTY OF BEXAR	8
This instrument was ack 201 . by	nowledged before me on this day of,,, a
corporat	ion, on behalf of said corporation.
	Notary Public
	(Printed Name of Notary)

My commission expires:

## **RIDER 2 TO EXHIBIT H**

### AIA G702 and G703 Forms

# EXHIBIT I

## ACCD'S BOARD OF TRUSTEES' APPROVING RESOLUTION

## EXHIBIT J

### **PROJECT DESCRIPTION**

# Lease Good Samaritan – 1602 Dakota St.

### **Table of Contents**

1. Basic Information, Definitions.	2
2. Grant.	
3. Rent	3
4. Term, Termination	3
5. Tenant's Affirmative Promises	4
6. Fund Raising/Financial Management	
7. Naming Rights	
Sections 8 & 9 intentionally omitted	
10. Tenant Construction of Improvements	7
11. Fixtures and Personal Property/Signs	
Section 12 intentionally omitted	8
13. Tenant's Negative Promises	8
14. Landlord's Affirmative Promises	8
15. Landlord's Negative Promise	8
16. Alterations.	9
17. Insurance	8
18. Release of Claims/Subrogation	
19. Environmental Matters.	
20. Landlord's Municipal Powers	13
21. Prohibited Interests in Contracts	13
22. Casualty/Total or Partial Destruction.	
23. Condemnation/Substantial or Partial Taking	
24. Holdover	
Section 25 intentionally omitted	
26. Default, Remedies for Default	
27. Landlord's Mitigation of Damages	26
28. Re-Leasing Expenses	26
29. Tenant's Bankruptcy	
30. Warranty Disclaimer	
31. Abandoned Property	
32. Appropriations	
33. Sublease, Assignment	
34. Dispute Resolution.	
35. Taxes	
36. Miscellaneous	
37. Public Information	32

#### **Index of Exhibits**

# 1. Basic Information, Definitions.

Authorizing Ordinance:	
Landlord:	City of San Antonio
Landlord's Address:	P.O. Box 839966, San Antonio, Texas 78283-3966 (Attention: Assistant Director for Real Estate, CIMS Department)
Tenant:	Alamo Colleges
Tenant's Address:	201 West Sheridan San Antonio, Texas 78240-1429
Premises:	Structure and lot at 1602 Dakota Street, San Antonio, Texas 78203 (all of the foregoing shall be the "Premises", as more particularly described in the attached <b>Exhibit A</b> ).
Permitted Use:	Immediate use of Premises for interior demolition and construction of improvements to building for eventual use as Veteran's Outreach and Transition Center program to be operated by St. Philip's College of Alamo Colleges, which program is more specifically described in the attached <b>Exhibit B.</b> Tenant may change the Permitted Use of the Premises from a Veteran's Outreach and Transition Center program only with the written approval of Landlord.
Commencement Date:	The later of the effective date of the Authorizing Ordinance or the later of the signatures of the representatives of Landlord and Tenant on this Lease; however, the Parties understand and agree that Landlord will not be able to deliver possession of the Premises until Landlord completes acquisition of the Premises from the current owner.
Initial Term:	25 Years
Base Rent:	\$1 annually

Address for Payment of Rent:	P.O. Box 839966, San Antonio, Texas 78283-3966 (Attention: Director, Finance Department)
<b>Common Areas:</b>	None.
<b>Operating Expenses:</b>	Tenant is responsible for all operating expenses of the Premises at its sole cost and expense.
Funding Agreement	This Lease is subject to Funding Agreement dated, 201, by and between Landlord and Tenant, attached hereto as <b>Exhibit C.</b>

### 2. Grant, Landlord's Reservations.

Landlord leases the Premises to Tenant, and Tenant takes the Premises from Landlord on the terms and conditions of this Lease.

### 3. Rent.

3.01. The term "Rent" includes all sums due to Landlord under this lease, whether Base Rent, Additional Rent, reimbursement for repairing damages caused by Tenant, or otherwise, no matter how denominated.

3.02. Tenant must pay all Rent in the amounts described in this section in advance on the first day of each year or within 10 days thereafter without penalty. If Tenant is delinquent in paying an amount for more than 10 days after the due date of any annual payment, Tenant must pay to Landlord upon demand a late charge equal to \$50. Interest and late charges are in addition to all Landlord's other rights and remedies.

3.03. If Landlord receives prepaid rent from or for the account of Tenant, Landlord must apply the prepaid rent according to Tenant's directions.

3.04. Tenant's covenant to pay Rent and Landlord's covenants are independent. Tenant must not abate Rent for any reason.

### 4. Term, Termination, Renewal Terms.

The term of this Lease is the Initial Term, unless sooner terminated as provided in this Lease.

Provided an event of default does not then exist as to any material matter under this Lease, and subject to City Council approval, Tenant may request five (5) successive Renewal Terms of five (5) years each. Tenant shall provide not less than one hundred eighty (180) days' written request prior to the expiration of the Initial Term or Renewal Term as applicable, for renewal of this Lease. The first Renewal Term shall commence at midnight on the date on which the Initial

Term ends and each successive Renewal Term shall commence at midnight on the date on which the immediately preceding Renewal Term ended.

## 5. Tenant's Affirmative Promises.

Tenant promises that it will:

5.01. Accept the Premises in their present condition "AS IS," the Premises being currently suitable for the Permitted Use after Tenant's Work is performed. Tenant shall comply with all construction requirements set forth in the Funding Agreement (<u>Exhibit C</u>).

5.02. Obey (a) all applicable laws relating to the use, condition, and occupancy of the Premises; (b) any requirements imposed by utility companies serving or insurance companies covering the Premises; and (c) any rules and regulations for the Premises adopted by Landlord.

5.03. Obtain and pay for all utility services.

5.04. Allow Landlord to enter the Premises to perform Landlord's obligations, inspect the Premises, and show the Premises to prospective purchasers or tenants.

5.05. Repair, replace, and maintain the Premises at Tenant's sole cost and expense, including, but not limited to the interior and exterior of the Premises, roof, foundation, structural soundness of the exterior walls, doors, corridors, windows, window frames, plate glass, HVAC, wiring, interior and exterior plumbing, plumbing fixtures, plumbing lines and plumbing connections, all interior and exterior electrical fixtures, lamps, and/or bulbs, wiring and connections, awnings, overhangs, and sidewalks, and all other structures, systems, or equipment services the Premises.

5.06. After Casualty Loss not terminating the lease, rebuild the interior partitions, ceilings, wiring, light fixtures, and plumbing.

5.07. Vacate the Premises and return all keys to the Premises on the last day of the Term, subject to any holdover rights.

5.08. Pay all operating expenses, be solely responsible for any and all day-to-day cleaning and janitorial services for the Premises, and be solely responsible for all operations of the Premises.

5.09. Pay any and all taxes as due for the Premises, in accordance with <u>Section 35</u>, Taxes.

## 6. Fund Raising/Financial Management

- 6.1 Tenant agrees to:
- (1) Work to raise funds for the implementation of Tenant's fund raising Master Plan (Exhibit D) for the operation, maintenance and repair of the Premises for the Veterans Outreach and Transition Center program Scope of Work (Exhibit B).
- Provide to Landlord's Director semi-annual fund raising progress reports and an (2)annual progress report. The semi-annual reports shall be due within ten (10) days after the end of each six-month period preceding and following the end of each Tenant fiscal year, and the annual progress reports shall be due within ninety (90) days after the end of each Tenant fiscal year during the Initial Term and Renewal Term of this Lease. All such reports must reflect Tenant's fund raising efforts and income statement for the Veterans Outreach and Transition Center program, including total earned income, operating expenses for maintenance and repairs for the Premises, and costs of the Veterans Outreach and Transition Center program for the previous six (6) months, and for Tenant's fiscal year. In addition to the financial reporting, every six (6) months, Tenant shall provide to Landlord a report on the progress of the Veterans Outreach and Transition Center program, to include the number of staff on duty, the hours worked for each staff member, the number of clients who requested assistance, the number of clients served, and the accomplishments achieved by the program during each such six month internal.

6.2 <u>Review and/or Audit</u>. Landlord shall have the right to review all documents in Tenant's possession or control that support the information in the reports provided to Landlord in accordance with this <u>Section 6</u> and that are necessary for Landlord to verify that Tenant is in substantial compliance with the terms of this <u>Section 6</u>. The following shall apply to any review or audit under this <u>Section 6</u>:

6.2.1 Tenant agrees to provide the documents and information on a timely basis to Landlord (or its designee) at the location or locations in Bexar County, Texas requested by Landlord, following not less than thirty (30) days' written notice from Landlord to Tenant. All such applicable books, records and supporting documentation shall be preserved by Tenant for four (4) years after the period to which such documents relate or until all reviews and/or audits, if any, relating to those documents are complete and any and all findings have been fully resolved, and any litigation shall be finally resolved, whichever is the greater period of time.

6.2.2 Landlord and Tenant agree to coordinate the review and/or audit of information to minimize any adverse impact on the operations of the Premises and to minimize the costs related thereto.

6.2.3 Landlord may designate a certified public accountant, or any employee or agent of Landlord to conduct the review and/or audit under this <u>Subsection</u>

<u>6.2</u>. Subject to applicable Law, Landlord shall maintain, and shall cause its designees to maintain, any information in strict confidence and shall not use the information for any purpose other than as set forth in this <u>Section 6</u>. Landlord shall be responsible for failure of its designee to comply with the provisions of this <u>Sub-subsection 6.2.3</u>.

6.2.4 Should Landlord elect to retain an independent accounting firm to review and/or audit the information provided by Tenant, such services shall be paid by Landlord unless payable by Tenant in accordance with the following sentence. If such accounting firm determines that the records provided by Tenant misstate either the amounts collected or the amounts disbursed by more than ten percent (10%) of the aggregate amount collected or disbursed in any Tenant fiscal year, the services of such accounting firm will be paid by Tenant.

6.2.5 Landlord may not initiate an audit more often than once in any Tenant fiscal year.

6.2.6 The provisions of <u>Sub-subsection 6.2.5</u> shall survive any termination of this Lease.

## 7. Naming Rights.

Naming rights for the Premises or any portions thereof must be approved in accordance with all applicable requirements and processes set out in the Unified Development Code.

# [Sections 8 and 9 intentionally omitted]

## **10. Tenant Construction of Improvements.**

10.1 **GENERAL CONDITIONS**: Tenant improvements to be constructed shall be performed in accordance with the requirements of <u>Exhibit C</u>, Funding Agreement. Failure to comply with the Funding Agreement shall be grounds for default and/or termination of the Lease in accordance with <u>Section 26</u>, Default, Remedies for Default.

## 11. Fixtures and Personal Property/Signs.

11.1 Any trade fixtures, equipment, signs, furniture, furnishings, floor covering and other personal property of Tenant installed but not permanently affixed to the Premises shall remain the property of Tenant, and Landlord agrees that, during the term of the Lease, Tenant shall have the right, at any time, and from time to time, to remove any and all of its trade fixtures, equipment, signs, furniture, furnishings, floor covering and other personal property which it may have stored or installed in the Premises, including but not limited to, counters, booths, shelving, mirrors, and other movable personal property. Tenant, at its expense, shall immediately repair any damage occasioned to the Premises by reason of the removal of any such trade fixtures,

equipment, signs, furniture, furnishings, floor covering and other personal property, and upon expiration or earlier termination of this Lease, for any reason, shall leave the Premises in the same condition as the condition on the date of completion of Tenant's Work, or better in a good neat and clean condition, free of debris and broom clean condition, except for reasonable wear and tear and casualty. All trade fixtures, equipment, signs, furniture, furnishings, floor covering and other personal property installed in or attached to the Premises by Tenant must be new or, if used, then in good, serviceable and attractive condition when so installed or attached. If Tenant does not remove said trade fixtures, equipment, signs, furniture, furnishings, floor covering and other personal property promptly upon the termination of this Lease, Landlord may effect such removal and make any repairs necessitated thereby. The cost, therefore, shall be immediately due and payable from Tenant hereunder. Tenant agrees that any such trade fixtures, equipment, signs, etc., not removed within forty-five (45) days after the termination of this Lease shall become Landlord's property without the necessity of legal action on Landlord's part, and may be disposed of by Landlord at a private or public sale without notice and with no liability whatsoever by Landlord to Tenant. Further, Tenant will repair any damage caused by such removal and make any repairs necessitated thereby.

11.2 Tenant will be solely responsible for all costs associated with the permits, approvals, manufacture, installation and on-going maintenance of any and all signage. Tenant further agrees to obtain all necessary permits and comply with such sign design criteria and sign review procedures as may be established and amended from time to time by Landlord's duly authorized authority, including, but not limited to, securing any approval required by Landlord's Historic and Design Review Commission and the Department of Development Services.

11.3 No sign shall be placed on the improvements or Premises by Tenant or it subtenants, licensees or other parties who are acting by and through any authority from Tenant which will in any manner cause material structural damage or injury to the Premises or injury to any persons on or about the Premises.

11.4 Whenever Tenant's signage is repaired, removed or replaced, Tenant agrees to restore the area(s) where such signage existed to its original condition or better, and to match the surface of the existing building.

## [Section 12 intentionally omitted]

### 13. Tenant's Negative Promises.

Tenant promises that it will not:

13.01. Use the Premises for any purpose other than the Permitted Use and the Veterans Outreach and Transition Center program as set forth in the Scope of Work (<u>Exhibit B</u>).

13.02. Create a nuisance.

13.03. Permit waste.

13.04. Use the Premises in any way that would increase insurance premiums or void insurance on the Premises.

13.05. Fail to provide Landlord with reasonable access to the Premises.

13.06. Alter the Premises except in accordance with <u>Section 10</u>, Tenant Construction of Improvements, and the Funding Agreement, <u>Exhibit C</u>, or, in any event, without the Landlord's written consent and approval of any such alterations.

13.07. Allow a lien to be placed on the Premises.

# 14. Landlord's Affirmative Promises.

Landlord promises that it will:

14.01. Lease to Tenant the Premises for the entire Term beginning on the Commencement Date and ending on the Termination Date.

14.02. Obey all applicable laws with respect to Landlord's operation of the Common Areas.

# 15. Landlord's Negative Promise.

Landlord promises that it will not interfere with Tenant's possession of the Premises as long as Tenant is not in default.

# 16. Alterations.

Physical additions or improvements to the Premises made by Tenant will become the property of Landlord. Landlord may require that Tenant, at the end of the Term and at Tenant's expense, remove any physical additions and improvements, repair any alterations, and restore the Premises to the condition existing at the date of completion of Tenant's Work, normal wear excepted.

# 17. Insurance.

17.01. Tenant must maintain throughout the term of this Lease, as it may be extended, insurance coverage written on an occurrence form, by companies authorized and admitted to do business in the State of Texas, rated A-(VII) or better by A.M. Best Company or otherwise

acceptable to Landlord, in the following types and amounts:

Туре:	Amount:	
1. Workers' Compensation	Statutory, with a waiver of subrogation in favor of Landlord	
2. Employers' Liability	\$500,000/\$500,000/\$500,000 with a waiver of subrogation in favor of Landlord	
3. Broad Form Commercial General Public Liability Insurance to include (but not be limited to) coverage for the following:	For bodily injury, death, and property damage of \$1,000,000 per occurrence, \$2,000,000 general aggregate, or its equivalent in umbrella	
(a) Premises/Operations	or excess liability coverage	
(b) Independent Contractors		
(a) Products/Completed Operations		
(c) Products/Completed Operations		
(d) Contractual Liability		
(e) Personal Injury Liability		
(f) Broad form property damages to include fire legal liability	Coverage for replacement cost of Tenant's improvements	
(g) Host Liquor Liability, if alcoholic beverages are served on the Premises		
(h) Liquor Legal Liability Insurance if alcoholic beverages are sold on the Premises		
4. Business Automobile Liability, including	Combined single limit for bodily injury, death,	
(a) Owned/Leased Automobiles	and property damage of \$300,000 per occurrence	
(b) Non-Owned Automobiles		
(c) Hired Automobiles		
5. Property Insurance for physical damage to the property of Tenant, including improvements and betterments	Coverage for replacement cost of Tenant's improvements	

17.02. Each insurance policy required by this Lease must contain the following clauses:

"This insurance cannot be canceled, limited in scope or coverage, or non-renewed until after 60-days' prior written notice has been given to:

City Clerk, City of San Antonio City Hall/2nd Floor P. O. Box 839966 San Antonio, Texas 78283-3966 Attention: Risk Manager	and	Department of Building & Equipment Services City of San Antonio P.O. Box 839966 San Antonio, Texas 78283-3966
Attention: Risk Manager		San Antonio, Texas 78283-3966
		Attention: Director

"The insurance provided by Tenant is primary to any insurance or self-insurance maintained by the City of San Antonio."

"Any insurance or self-insurance maintained by the City of San Antonio applies in excess of, and does not contribute with, insurance provided by this policy."

Each insurance policy required by this Lease, excepting policies for Workers' Compensation and Employer's Liability, must contain the following clause:

"The City of San Antonio, its officials, employees, representatives and volunteers are added as additional insureds as respects operations and activities of, or on behalf of, the named insured performed under this Lease with the City of San Antonio This policy cannot be invalidated as to Landlord because of Tenant's breach of representation, warranty, declaration, or condition of this policy."

17.03. During the construction of Tenant's Work, Tenant must provide Builder's Risk Insurance Coverage, Worker's Compensation and Employer's Liability Insurance Coverage, Professional Liability Insurance Coverage and any other liability or other insurance required by Landlord's Risk Manager. The policies likewise must be in amounts required by Landlord's Risk Manager and must cover all risks of physical loss during the term of any construction contract and until work is accepted by the City of San Antonio. Tenant must maintain the insurance during the construction phase. Tenant or its contractors or subcontractors must further provide payment and performance bonds naming Landlord as indemnitee. If the construction is minor, Tenant may request the requirements of this Section be waived, but a waiver may be granted only by Landlord's Risk Manager. In deciding whether to waive, Landlord's Risk manager has absolute discretion. The Risk Manager may make the waiver without further action of Council. In the event of any conflict between the terms of this Lease pertaining to Tenant's Work and the insurance provisions of the Funding Agreement between the parties, the terms of the Funding Agreement shall prevail.

17.04. Within 30 days after the Commencement Date and promptly after Landlord's later request, Tenant must, at its own expense, deliver certificates to Landlord's Risk Manager and to the City Clerk, reflecting all required insurance coverage, together with copies of policies and endorsements. All endorsements and certificates must be signed by an authorized representative of the insurance company and must include the signatory's company affiliation and title. If requested by Landlord, Tenant must send Landlord documentation acceptable to Landlord that confirms that the individual signing the endorsements and certificates is authorized to do so by

the insurance company. Landlord may request changes in policy terms, conditions, limitations, or exclusions (except where established by law). If Landlord does so and the changes would increase premiums, Landlord will discuss the changes. If Landlord still wants the changes after discussion, Tenant must make the changes and pay the cost thereof. Landlord's review and approval of a certificate does not waive the certificate's noncompliance with the requirements of this Lease.

17.05. The Notices and Certificates of Insurance must be provided to the same addresses as for notices of cancellation.

17.06. Nothing in this Lease limits Tenant's liability for damages to persons or property resulting from Tenant's activities or the activities of Tenant's agents, employees, sublessees, or invitees.

17.07. Landlord disclaims an employee, agent, or invitee relationship with any person whose presence on the Premises is through Tenant. Claims resulting from assertions of tort liability or any obligation for which Tenant may be liable under any workers' compensation, unemployment compensation, disability benefits, similar statutory scheme are the sole obligation of Tenant.

17.08. Landlord will self-insure as it deems advisable. As a political subdivision of the State of Texas, Landlord is subject to the Texas Tort Claims Act, and the obligations of Landlord and the rights of persons claiming against Landlord are subject to that Act.

## 18. Release of Claims/Subrogation.

The insurance requirements of this Lease are a bargained-for allocation of risk of loss. Landlord and Tenant release each other from claims arising from injury or loss to either of them or to third parties to which they are liable, if the injury or loss is covered by insurance the waiving party is required by this Lease to maintain, whether or not the party actually has the insurance ("Covered Claims"). This release is additional to and does not limit any other release contained in this lease. Landlord and Tenant, to the maximum extent allowable without causing cancellation of a required policy, will require their insurers to waive subrogation against each other for Covered Claims.

## **19. Environmental Matters.**

19.01. "Environmental Laws" means applicable federal, state, and local laws relating to protection of the public health, welfare, and the environment, including without limitation, those laws relating to the storage, handling, and use of chemicals and other hazardous substances, those relating to the generation, processing, treatment, storage, transport, disposal, or other management of waste materials of any kind, and those relating to the protection of environmentally sensitive areas.

19.02. "Hazardous Material" means "hazardous substance," "pollution or contaminant," "petroleum," and "natural gas liquids," as those terms are defined by or used in Environmental Laws, or that are regulated because of their effect or potential effect on human health and the environment.

19.03. "Release" means depositing, spilling, pumping, pouring, emitting, emptying, discharging, injecting, escaping, leaching, dumping, or disposing.

19.04. In its use of the Premises, Tenant must comply with all applicable Environmental Laws and must cause its employees, agents, and contractors on the Premises to do so as well. Tenant will obtain all permits required under Environmental Law for its use of the Premises. At least 180 days before expiration of any such permit, Tenant must present proof to Landlord that it has applied for renewal.

19.05. Tenant must not allow the Release of any Hazardous Material from its use of the Premises on, onto, or from the Property. Tenant further must not to handle, use, or otherwise manage any Hazardous Material on the Premises or the Property in violation of any Environmental Laws or in any but a reasonable and prudent manner.

19.06. Tenant must to immediately provide to Landlord copies of: (i) any documents required to be submitted to a Governmental Authority under Environmental Law; (ii) any notice alleging a violation of Environmental Law, or (iii) any demand from or allegation by any third party in relation to Hazardous Materials or Environmental Law. Tenant must promptly deliver to Landlord any information it receives regarding any Release of Hazardous Materials on, to, from, or about the Premises.

19.07. Landlord may conduct, at Tenant's expense, periodic inspections of the Premises and Tenant's operations thereon to assure compliance with Tenant's environmental covenants. Tenant need not pay the expense of more than one such inspection in any 12-month period.

19.08. If Tenant breaches any of its representations, warranties or covenants contained within this Article 19, then Tenant, at its sole expense, must take all actions required, including environmental cleanup of the Premises, to comply with applicable Environmental Laws. If Tenant's actions under this provision involve cleaning up a Release of Hazardous Materials, Tenant must perform the cleanup consistently with residential use of the Premises, unless otherwise approved by the CITY and as allowed by the Texas Commission on Environmental Quality, and will not use any institutional controls or engineering controls in lieu of clean-up. Tenant will further obtain a Certificate of Completion from the TCEQ's Voluntary Cleanup Program. Institutional controls include laws, rules, or regulations or private prohibitions limiting use of a property, such as a prohibition against water well use within a certain contaminated track or area of a local government's jurisdiction. Engineering controls mean physical apparatus such as an asphalt or concrete cap, detention basin, extraction well, or other engineered device to control, contain or remove pollutants.

#### 20. Landlord's Municipal Powers.

Landlord is a municipality as well as landlord under this Lease. As a municipality, it may from time to time exercise municipal powers unrelated to the Lease that will nevertheless adversely affect Tenant. Such actions may include redirection of traffic, street closures, or other actions intended to facilitate public safety, the public interest, or the conduct of major events. No such action by Landlord as a municipality is a breach of Landlord's duties as landlord or entitles Tenant to any relief under this Lease. Likewise, no breach of contract or other duty by municipal utility providers is a breach of Landlord's duties as landlord or entitles Tenant to any relief under this Lease. Tenant has no more rights under this Lease than it would if its landlord were a private entity.

### 21. Prohibited Interests in Contracts.

21.01. The Charter of the City of San Antonio and its Ethics Code prohibit a City officer or employee, as defined in Section 2-52 of the Ethics Code, from having a financial interest in any contract with the City or any City agency such as city owned utilities. An officer or employee has a "prohibited financial interest" in a contract with the City or in the sale to the City of land, materials, supplies or service, if any of the following individual(s) or entities is a party to the contract or sale:

- (i) a City officer or employee;
- (ii) his parent, child or spouse;

(iii) a business entity in which the officer or employee, or his parent, child or spouse directly or indirectly owns (i) 10% or more of the voting stock or shares of the business entity, or (ii) 10% or more of the fair market value of the business entity;

(iv) a business entity in which any individual or entity above listed is a (i) subcontractor on a City contract, (ii) a partner, or (iii) a parent or subsidiary business entity.

21.02. Tenant warrants and certifies as follows:

(i) Tenant and its officers, employees and agents are neither officers nor employees of the City.

21.03. Tenant acknowledges that City's reliance on the above warranties and certifications is reasonable.

## 22. Casualty/Total or Partial Destruction.

## **Definitions:**

"*Casualty*" means a complete or partial destruction of property resulting from an identifiable event of a sudden, unexpected, or unusual nature affecting any part of the Premises (whether or not covered by a policy of insurance).

"*Casualty Loss*" means any damage or loss caused directly or indirectly by a Casualty.

"*Casualty Loss Insurance*" means insurance maintained by Landlord or on its behalf which is intended to provide proceeds in the event of a Casualty to the Premises or any portion thereof.

"*Casualty Notice*" means a written notice to be delivered by Landlord to Tenant in accordance with this <u>Section 22</u> following a Casualty.

*"Construction Escrow Agreement*" means the Construction Escrow Agreement in the form attached as <u>Exhibit E.</u>

*"Consulting Architect"* means an architect registered by the Texas Board of Architectural Examiners who is a member of the American Institute of Architects and is experienced in the restoration or rehabilitation of historic structures.

*"Execution Date*" means the later date on which this Lease has been signed by Landlord or by Tenant.

"*Extended Restoration Period*" means the extension of the Restoration Period for up to thirty-six (36) months.

"Force Majeure Event" means and refers to any event or circumstance that is beyond the commercially reasonable control of such party (excluding the unavailability of funds to the party that has the obligation to perform) and does not result from the fault or negligence of such party, including but not limited to a Casualty, strike, lockout, Laws enacted or amended after the Effective Date, war, civil commotion, riot or insurrection, act of God, generally applicable shortage of labor or materials, and act of the public enemy or terrorists.

"*Insurance Proceeds*" means the amount of the proceeds available under the Casualty Loss Insurance, if any.

"Insurance Proceeds Notice" means written notice of the amount of Insurance Proceeds.

"*Other Restoration Proceeds*" means additional funds beyond Insurance Proceeds which may be obtained by Tenant through fund-raising activities or other sources for the Restoration Work.

"*Plans and Specifications*" means the plans and specifications for Restoration Work approved by Tenant and Landlord following the process described in this <u>Section 22</u>.

"*Pledges*" means cash and/or irrevocable commitments to donate funds.

"*Restoration Costs*" means the projected cost of the Restoration Work including (without limitation) contingency, professional, engineering, and other soft costs, as determined in accordance with this <u>Section 22</u>.

"*Restoration Notice*" means the written notice to Landlord of Tenant's election to proceed to undertake the Restoration Work.

"*Restoration Period*" means the projected time period required for the Restoration Work as determined in accordance with this <u>Section 22</u>.

"*Restoration Work*" means the work to restore, repair and/or replace the improvements damaged or destroyed in connection with a Casualty (including, without limitation, any and all furniture, fixtures and equipment).

"*Scope of Work*" means the determination of the nature and extent of the Restoration Work as determined in accordance with this <u>Section 22.</u>

"*Substantial Completion*" for purposes of this <u>Section 22</u> means completion of the Restoration Work in accordance with the Plans and Specifications and approved amendments and change orders to such an extent that the Premises can be used or occupied by Tenant for the Permitted Uses.

22.1 Claim Settlement. In the event of a Casualty, Tenant shall give prompt written notice thereof to Landlord. Landlord shall take all actions reasonably and prudently necessary to promptly present claims in accordance with the requirements of the Casualty Loss Insurance. Landlord shall take all actions reasonably and prudently necessary to obtain the maximum recovery provided under the Casualty Loss Insurance and will provide Tenant with regularly updated information concerning the status of such claim or claims. Landlord will have the sole responsibility and authority to settle, compromise, litigate, mediate, appeal or otherwise resolve any and all matters related to a Casualty or the Casualty Loss Insurance, but Tenant may participate in any meetings or conferences with insurers to negotiate the settlement or resolution of any disputed claim.

22.2 Casualty Notice. Within one hundred eighty (180) days after the date of a Casualty, Tenant will deliver to Landlord a Casualty Notice setting forth the following information:

22.2.1 Tenant's estimate of the Scope of Work;

22.2.2 Tenant's estimate of the Restoration Costs;

22.2.3 Tenant's estimate of the Restoration Period; and

### 22.2.4 Tenant's architect retained for the restoration project.

22.3 Landlord's Dispute of Casualty Notice. If Landlord objects to any of the information contained in the Casualty Notice, it shall respond in writing to Tenant within sixty (60) days after receipt of the Casualty Notice, specifying in detail the information to which Landlord objects. If Landlord and Tenant are unable to resolve such objection within thirty (30) days after Landlord has timely submitted such objection, the objection shall be resolved by the Consulting Architect, as follows:

22.3.1 Selection of Consulting Architect. Tenant shall identify its selection of the architect to serve as the Consulting Architect in the Casualty Notice. If Landlord has not objected to Tenant's designation of the Consulting Architect in the Casualty Notice within thirty (30) days after receipt of the Casualty Notice, the architect identified in the Casualty Notice will be the Consulting Architect. If Landlord has objected and if Landlord and Tenant are unable to agree upon a Consulting Architect, the architect named in the Casualty Notice and the City Architect shall mutually select the Consulting Architect, who shall be retained by Landlord and Tenant for the purposes of this <u>Section 22</u>. The time frame for Landlord's response to the Casualty Notice will be extended by that period of time that elapses from the date of Landlord's objection to Tenant's designation of the architect to serve Consulting Architect until the Consulting Architect has been selected in accordance with this <u>Subsection 22.3.1</u>. The fees and expenses of the Consulting Architect and each architect retained by Landlord and Tenant will be included in the Restoration Costs.

22.3.2 Determination of Scope of Work. The estimated Scope of Work set forth in the Casualty Notice and the Landlord's objection to the estimated Scope of Work, if any, will be submitted to the Consulting Architect, who shall make a final determination of the estimated Scope of Work for the purposes of this <u>Section 22</u>. For the purposes of reaching its determination the Consulting Architect may retain those additional consultants it may determine necessary or useful for the purpose of reaching its determination. The cost of any such additional consultants shall also be a Restoration Cost.

22.3.3 Determination of Restoration Costs. The estimated Restoration Costs set forth in the Casualty Notice and the Landlord's objection to the estimated Restoration Costs, if any, will be submitted to the Consulting Architect, who shall make a final determination of the estimated Restoration Cost for the purposes of this <u>Section 22</u>. For the purposes of reaching its determination the Consulting Architect may retain those additional consultants it may determine necessary or useful for the purpose of reaching its determination. The cost of any such additional consultants shall also be a Restoration Cost.

22.3.4 Determination of Restoration Period. The estimated Restoration Period set forth in the Casualty Notice and the Landlord's objection to the estimated Restoration

Period, if any, will be submitted to the Consulting Architect, who shall make a final determination of the estimated Restoration Period for the purposes of this <u>Section 22</u>. For the purposes of reaching its determination the Consulting Architect may retain those additional consultants it may determine necessary or useful for the purpose of reaching its determination. The cost of any such additional consultants shall also be a Restoration Cost.

22.4 Amendments to Casualty Notice. The Casualty Notice will be deemed amended by the determinations set forth in the preceding <u>Section 22.3</u> and, as amended, deemed approved by Landlord and Tenant. Any subsequent amendments to the contents of the Casualty Notice which are of a material nature shall require the prior, written approval of both Tenant and Landlord, such approval not to be unreasonably withheld.

22.5 Election by Tenant. Within ninety (90) days following the *later* of (i) Tenant's receipt of the Insurance Proceeds Notice, or (ii) the final determination of the estimated Scope of Work, estimated Restoration Cost and estimated Restoration Period, as set out above, Tenant shall provide to Landlord either (A) written notice of Tenant's election to terminate this Lease or (B) the Restoration Notice. If Tenant fails to timely provide either notice to Landlord, Tenant will be deemed to have delivered the Restoration Notice.

22.6 Election to Restore Premises. If Tenant provides the Restoration Notice:

22.6.1 Plans and Specifications. Tenant shall cause the Restoration Work to be carried out, in all material respects, in accordance with the Plans and Specifications, as described below.

22.6.2 Restoration Work Funded by Insurance Proceeds. To the extent reasonably practical the Restoration Work shall be carried out by Tenant and, to the extent reasonably possible, shall be marshaled in a manner which coordinates with the terms of the Casualty Loss Insurance. Landlord agrees to use its best efforts to arrange with the Casualty Loss Insurance carrier to coordinate the Restoration Work in a manner which optimizes the recovery of insurance proceeds. Subject to a Force Majeure Event or any delay caused by the act or omission of Landlord in the exercise of any approval rights granted to Landlord under the terms of this Lease, Tenant agrees to use reasonable business efforts to cause the Restoration Work to be carried out within the time frame set out in the estimated Restoration Period.

22.6.3 Restoration Work Not Funded by Insurance Proceeds. As to any portion of the Restoration Work for which Insurance Proceeds are not available, the Restoration Period will be extended for the Extended Restoration Period to permit Tenant to undertake fund-raising for the Restoration Costs that exceed the available Insurance Proceeds. Tenant shall provide to Landlord in writing, prior to the commencement of the Restoration Work, the Fund-Raising Targets.

22.6.4 Extension of Extended Restoration Period. The Extended Restoration Period will not be subject to further extension unless, after the Execution Date, Landlord increases Landlord's self-insured portion of Casualty Losses by more than \$250,000.00. In that event, Landlord and Tenant agree that the Extended Restoration Period will be increased by an additional twelve (12) months if necessary for additional fund-raising activities by Tenant.

22.7 Submittal of Plans and Specifications**Error! Bookmark not defined.** Separate and apart from any approvals which may be required to be obtained from the City, in the exercise of its municipal authority, prior to submitting any plans to obtain a building permit, Tenant shall submit all proposed plans and specifications for the Restoration Work to Landlord for review and approval, which approval will not be unreasonably withheld or delayed. In the event Landlord fails to raise any objection to the proposed plans and specifications within thirty (30) days following their submission to the Landlord, the proposed plans and specifications shall be deemed approved. If a dispute exists between the Landlord and Tenant as to how to resolve any objections raised by Landlord to the proposed plans and specifications, the dispute shall be resolved following the same procedures set out in <u>Section 22.3</u> above. Landlord's prior, written approval shall be required for any material modification, alteration or amendment of any Plans and Specifications.

22.8 Submittal of Construction Contracts. Before entering into any contract for the Reconstruction Work, including (without limitation) architectural, engineering, construction and consulting contracts, Tenant shall submit such contract to Landlord for its review and comment. Final approval of any such contract shall remain with Tenant.

22.9 Escrow of Insurance Proceeds. If Tenant has provided the Restoration Notice to Landlord, then Landlord shall deposit the Insurance Proceeds, as the Insurance Proceeds are made available to Landlord, into a segregated construction escrow account to be disbursed by Escrow Agent in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Construction Escrow Agreement (<u>Exhibit E</u>).

22.10 Progress Reports. Tenant acknowledges the importance to Landlord of receiving current information concerning the Restoration Work. Tenant shall provide to Landlord a monthly Progress Report which:

22.10.1 describes the major aspects of the Restoration Work then being performed, the progress of the Restoration Work (quality/quantity), any revision to the scheduling of the Restoration Work;

22.10.2 updates the governmental permit status of the Restoration Work and inspection approvals;

22.10.3 provides an analysis of any deviation from the estimated Restoration Period and identifies any anticipated amended to the Restoration Period;

22.10.4 provides an analysis of any deviation from the estimated Restoration Costs and identifies any anticipated amended to the Restoration Costs; and

22.10.5 identifies the quantity of Pledges received by Tenant and calculates the current difference between (1) the sum of the Insurance Proceeds and Pledges and (2) the estimated Restoration Costs.

22.11 Abatement During Restoration. All obligations of Landlord and Tenant under the terms of this Lease which are inconsistent with the damaged state of the improvements shall be abated from the date of such casualty occurrence until the restoration and rebuilding of the Premises to Substantial Completion. During any such abatement, reasonable operating expenses necessary to maintain the Premises shall be shared between Landlord and Tenant on an equitable basis, taking into consideration their respective interests and obligations relating to the Premises.

22.12 Delivery of Information. In the event of a Casualty, each of Landlord and Tenant agree to promptly deliver to the other any and all information it has or may receive concerning the Casualty, including, without limitation, its causation, the Casualty Loss and the availability of any insurance proceeds. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, Landlord will provide to Tenant the Insurance Proceeds Notice.

22.13 Restoration Work and Standards. To the extent reasonably possible and to the extent of (i) the Insurance Proceeds and/or (ii) Other Restoration Proceeds, the parties agree that the Restoration Work shall be undertaken with due regard to the historic nature of the improvements. If the Premises sustains a Casualty Loss that is adjusted or otherwise evaluated by Landlord's Department of Risk Management or other professional analysts retained by Landlord as a total loss with only minimal remaining value of the improvements, the manner of Restoration, if any, will be determined by Landlord with due regard to the highest and best use for the Premises, the surrounding improvements and such additional factors as Landlord may deem relevant in the exercise of its sole discretion.

22.14 Pre-Construction Milestones. To assure Landlord that Tenant's efforts to restore the Casualty will result in commencement of construction in a timely\_manner to comply with the requirements of the Casualty Loss Insurance in undertaking the Restoration Work described in the Casualty Loss Notice, Tenant shall provide to Landlord the following:

22.14.1 within three (3) months following approval of the Plans and Specifications by Landlord and all governing agencies, evidence of Tenant's receipt of competitive bids of contractors based upon the Plans and Specifications; and

22.14.2 within six (6) months following approval of the Plans and Specifications by Landlord and all governing agencies, executed copies of the approved construction contracts necessary to complete such Restoration Work.

If Tenant fails to timely perform any of the foregoing obligations, Landlord may, at its option, provide notice to Tenant that Landlord will assume the responsibility for the Restoration Work,

including any Restoration Work not funded by Insurance Proceeds. Upon receipt of such notice, Tenant shall immediately provide to Landlord any and all materials in Tenant's possession or subject to Tenant's control concerning the Restoration Work and assign its rights under all construction contracts to Landlord. Upon such assignment and surrender of all such materials to Landlord, Tenant will have no further obligation to manage or control the Restoration Work but agrees to cooperate with Landlord's efforts to effect the Restoration Work.

22.15 Required Commencement of Work. If, prior to the completion of the Pre-Construction Milestones described in <u>Section 22.14</u> above, the Restoration Work must be commenced in a manner which satisfies the requirements of the Casualty Loss Insurance regarding commencement of construction, Landlord and Tenant will cooperate with each other to cause such Restoration Work to commence. If such Restoration Work has commenced to the extent necessary to avoid the loss of Insurance Proceeds before the completion of the Pre-Construction Milestones described in <u>Section 22.14</u> above, Landlord may not assume responsibility for the Restoration Work in accordance with <u>Section 22.14</u>.

22.16 Advance of Funds. Restoration Costs expended by either Landlord or Tenant before Insurance Proceeds are paid under the Casualty Loss Insurance shall be reimbursed to Landlord or Tenant, as applicable, from the Insurance Proceeds as soon as the Insurance Proceeds are made available.

## 23. Condemnation/Substantial or Partial Taking.

23.01. If the Premises cannot be used for the purposes contemplated by this lease because of condemnation or purchase in lieu of condemnation, this lease will terminate.

23.02. If there is a condemnation or purchase in lieu of condemnation and this lease is not terminated, Landlord will, at Landlord's expense, restore the Premises, and the Rent payable during the unexpired portion of the Term will be adjusted as may be fair and reasonable.

23.03. Tenant will have no claim to the condemnation award or proceeds in lieu of condemnation.

# 24. Holdover.

If Tenant holds over after termination or expiration of this Lease, the terms of this Lease apply during the holdover period, except (a) Tenant is a tenant at sufferance and (b) the Base Rent is \$5,000 a month.

[Section 25 intentionally omitted].

### 26. Default, Remedies for Default.

26.01. *Events of Default*. If Tenant permits or fails to prevent any of the following occurrences, it is a Tenant event of default:

26.01.01. Tenant fails to comply with any material term, provision or covenant of this Lease, including, but not limited to, the Funding Agreement, other than the payment of rental or expenses demanded by Landlord and does not cure such failure within 30 days after written notice thereof to Tenant, or any representation or warranty by Tenant or any guarantor of this Lease is false or misleading in any material respect when given to Landlord.

26.01.02. Tenant fails to pay when due any installment of Rent, and such default continues for five days after written notice from Landlord.

26.01.03. This Lease or the Premises or any part thereof is taken upon execution or by other process of law directed against Tenant, or is taken upon or subject to any attachment at the instance of any creditor or claimant against Tenant, and the attachment is not to be discharged or disposed of within 60 days after the levy thereof.

26.01.04. Tenant or any guarantor of the Lease files a petition in bankruptcy or insolvency or for reorganization or arrangement under the bankruptcy laws of the United States or under any insolvency act of any state, or voluntarily takes advantage of any such law or act by answer or otherwise, or is dissolved, or makes a transfer in fraud of creditors or makes an assignment for the benefit of creditors, or admits in writing its inability to pay its debts as they mature.

26.01.05. Involuntary proceedings under any such bankruptcy law or insolvency act or for the dissolution of Tenant or any guarantor of the Lease is instituted against Tenant or such guarantor, as the case may be, or a receiver or trustee of all or substantially all of the property of Tenant or any guarantor is appointed, and such proceeding is not dismissed or such receivership or trusteeship vacated within sixty (60) days after such institution or appointment.

26.01.06. Tenant deserts, vacates or abandons all or any portion of the Premises, or ceases to physically occupy any substantial portion of the Premises and continuously operate its business on the Premises.

26.01.07. Tenant does or permits to be done anything which creates a lien upon the Premises which is not removed or released within 60 days of its filing.

26.01.08 The business operated by Tenant is closed for without the consent of Landlord for a period of more than 90 consecutive days.

26.01.09 This Lease or the estate of Tenant hereunder is transferred to, or passes to any other person or party except in a manner permitted herein.

26.02. *Remedies for Default*. Upon the occurrence of any Tenant event of default, Landlord has the option to pursue any one or more of the following:

26.02.01. In addition to, and without limiting any other remedies available to Landlord at law or in equity, immediately terminate this Lease and all rights of Tenant hereunder. Upon termination, Tenant must immediately surrender the Premises to Landlord. If Tenant fails to do so, Landlord may, without prejudice to any other remedy, enter and take possession of the Premises or any part thereof and expel or remove Tenant and any other person who may be occupying the Premises or any part thereof, by force if necessary, without being liable for prosecution or any claim of damages.

26.02.02. Enter upon and take possession of the Premises or any part thereof and expel or remove Tenant and any other person who may be occupying said Premises or any part thereof, by force if necessary, without being liable for prosecution or any claim for damages therefor without having terminated the Lease.

26.02.03. Enter upon the Premises, by force if necessary, without being liable for prosecution or any claim for damages, and do whatever Tenant is obligated to do under the terms of this Lease. In such case, Tenant must reimburse Landlord on demand for expenses Landlord may incur in thus effecting compliance with Tenant's obligations. Landlord is not liable for any damages resulting to the Tenant from such action.

26.02.04. Alter all locks and other security devices at the Premises without terminating this Lease. If Landlord does so:

(i) Landlord need not allow Tenant re-entry to the Premises or provide Tenant with a new key unless and until Tenant cures any and all defaults under this Lease;

(ii) Landlord may refuse to give Tenant a new key unless Tenant increases its security deposit by an amount determined by Landlord;

(iii) if Landlord does provide Tenant with a key, it will do so only during the Landlord's regular business hours; and

(iv) Tenant shall be obligated to pay Landlord all costs and expenses incurred by Landlord in connection with altering the locks and other security devices.

Landlord's remedies and rights under this Lease entirely supersede and supplant the provisions of Texas Property Code § 93.002.

26.03. <u>Repossession and Alteration of Locks.</u> Landlord's exercise of one or more remedies is not acceptance of Tenant's purported surrender of the Premises, whether by agreement or by operation of law. Surrender can occur only by the written agreement of Landlord and Tenant. No such alteration of locks or other security devices and no removal or other exercise of dominion by Landlord over the property of Tenant or others at the Premises is unauthorized or constitutes conversion. Subject to the provisions of <u>Section 26.10</u>, Tenant consents to Landlord's exercise of dominion over Tenant's property within the Premises in case of Tenant's default. Tenant waives (a) all claims for damages by reason of such reentry, repossession, or alteration of locks or other security devices; and (b) all claims for damages by reason of any distress warrant, forcible detainer proceedings, sequestration proceedings, or other legal proceedings or other legal proceedings or without the necessity for any legal proceedings, as Landlord may elect. Landlord is not liable in trespass or otherwise for such re-entry. Landlord's remedies and rights under this Lease entirely supersede and supplant the provisions of Texas Property Code § 93.002.

26.04. *Effect of Termination*. If Landlord terminates the Lease for an event of default, then despite the termination, Tenant is liable for and must pay Landlord, at the Address for Payment of Rent, all Rent accrued to the date of termination. Landlord's acceptance of past-due rent after termination does not reinstate the Lease.

Effect if No Termination. If Landlord repossesses the Premises without 26.05. terminating the Lease, then Tenant is liable for and must pay Landlord, at the Address for Payment of Rent, all Rent accrued to the date of repossession, plus Rent due during the remainder of the term until the date of expiration. Tenant's obligation is diminished by any net sums thereafter received by Landlord through reletting the Premises (after deducting expenses of reletting). Tenant is liable for the full Rent for the remainder of the Lease term if the Premises are not relet. In no event is Tenant entitled to any excess of any rental obtained by reletting over and above the Rent. Actions to collect amounts due by Tenant to Landlord may be brought at one time or from time to time, on one or more occasions, without the necessity of Landlord's waiting until expiration of the Lease term. In the alternative, if Landlord relets the Premises, Landlord may recover from Tenant (A) the unpaid Rent accrued before Tenant's default, plus (B) the then present value of the amount by which the Rent for the remainder of the term exceeds the rental received from reletting the Premises. Present value is computed by allowing interest at 1% in excess of the discount rate of the Federal Reserve Bank of Dallas, Texas. No repossession of the Premises by Landlord hereunder is either an acceptance of surrender or an election to terminate this Lease. Neither does it cause a forfeiture of Rent remaining to be paid during the balance of the Lease term, unless a written notice of such intention is given to Tenant or unless the termination thereof be decreed by a court of competent jurisdiction. Notwithstanding Landlord's right to relet and collect the difference in rental values, Landlord may, at any time after default, terminate this Lease. Landlord also may decline to repossess the Premises, and may from time to time, without terminating this Lease, recover all rent as it becomes due.

26.06. *Liability for Costs Incurred*. If Tenant defaults, in addition to any other sum required by this Lease, Tenant must also pay to Landlord, at the Address for Payment of Rent,

(a) the costs of removing and storing Tenant's or any other occupant's property; and (b) all reasonable expenses incurred by Landlord in repossessing the Premises and in enforcing or defending Landlord's rights and/or remedies, including reasonable attorney's fees, which shall be not less than 10% of all sums then owing by Tenant to Landlord.

26.07. *Obligation to Reimburse*. If Tenant fails to timely make any payment or cure any default, Landlord, without an obligation to do so and without waiving default, may make the payment or remedy the other default for the account of Tenant (and enter the Premises for such purposes). Thereupon Tenant must pay upon demand, all costs, expenses, and disbursements (including reasonable attorney's fees) incurred by Landlord in taking the remedial action.

26.08. *Default by Landlord*. If Landlord defaults, Tenant's exclusive remedy is an action for damages (Tenant hereby waiving the benefit of any laws granting it a lien upon the property of Landlord or on rent due Landlord). Tenant is not permitted to withhold Rent. Before filing any such action Tenant must give Landlord 30-days prior written notice specifying the alleged default and giving Landlord opportunity to cure. Unless and until Landlord fails to timely cure a default after written notice, Tenant has no remedy or cause of action by reason thereof. All obligations of Landlord are covenants, not conditions. Landlord's liability to Tenant for default is limited to actual, direct, but not consequential, damages. **Tenant hereby waives its statutory lien under § 91.004 of the Texas Property Code.** 

26.09. *Payments After Termination*. Tenant's payment of money to Landlord after termination or after notice of default (other than a demand for payment of money within any applicable cure period) does not reinstate, continue, or extend the term or affect any notice given to Tenant prior to the payment. After the service a suit or after any final judgment granting Landlord possession of the Premises, Landlord may receive and collect any sums due under the terms of this Lease or may otherwise exercise any of its rights and remedies hereunder. Such payment, whether as rent or otherwise, does not waive any notice or a termination of Tenant's right of possession, or in any manner affect any suit theretofore commenced or judgment previously obtained.

26.10. *Rights Respecting Personal Property*. Tenant shall be entitled to collect its personal property remaining at the premises after any termination of this Lease or any repossession of the Premises by Landlord.

26.11. Delinquent Rents and Other Sums. Any amounts owing hereunder not paid within five days after they are due bear interest at the rate permitted by the Texas Local Government Code, the interest to accrue from the due date of the payment until received by Landlord. Similarly, if Landlord pays any obligations allocated to Tenant under this Lease, those amounts, if not repaid within five days of Landlord's demand, bear interest at the above applicable rate from the date of Landlord's advance until received by Landlord. In addition to the interest due on delinquent rents and other sums hereunder, if Tenant fails to make any payment when due, and such failure to pay continues for a period of five days (without any notice), then Tenant must pay, in addition to the amount due and owing, a late charge of 10% of such amount due and owing. The late payment charge is liquidated damages for Landlord's

administrative inconvenience in dealing with late payments. The damages suffered by Landlord in case of a late payment are not capable of being ascertained precisely, but the foregoing charge is a reasonable and good faith estimate by the parties of the extent of the damage, which is reasonably certain to occur. Receipt of the late payment charge does not void the occurrence of an event of default or eliminate any of Landlord's remedies therefor.

26.12. *Cumulative Remedies*. Each right and remedy provided to Landlord in this Lease is cumulative to every other right or remedy provided to Landlord by this Lease or applicable law (except to the extent that applicable law may have been validly waived by any of the terms of this Lease), including, but not limited to, suits for injunctive relief and specific performance. The exercise or beginning of the exercise by Landlord of one or more of the right or remedy does not preclude the simultaneous or later exercise by Landlord of another remedy. All costs incurred by Landlord in collecting any amounts and damages owed by Tenant under this Lease or to enforce any provision of it, including reasonable attorneys' fees from the date any such matter is turned over to litigation counsel, are also recoverable by Landlord from Tenant.

## 27. Landlord's Mitigation of Damages.

Any duty imposed by law on Landlord to mitigate damages after a default by Tenant under this Lease will be satisfied in full if Landlord undertakes to lease the Premises to another tenant (a "Substitute Tenant") in accordance with the following criteria:

27.01. Landlord will have no obligation to solicit or entertain negotiations with any other prospective tenants for the Premises until Landlord obtains full and complete possession of the Premises including without limitation, the final and unappealable legal right to relet the Premises free of any claim of Tenant.

27.02. Landlord will not be obligated to lease or show the Premises on a priority basis, or offer the Premises to a prospective tenant when other space in the Premises suitable for the prospective tenant's use is (or soon will be) available.

27.03. Landlord will not be obligated to lease the Premises to a Substitute Tenant for a Rent less than the current fair market Rent then prevailing for similar uses in comparable buildings in the same market area as the Premises, nor will Landlord be obligated to enter into a new lease under terms and conditions that are unacceptable to Landlord under Landlord's then current leasing policies for comparable space in the Premises.

27.04. Landlord will not be obligated to enter into a lease with a Substitute Tenant whose use would:

(i) violate any restriction, covenant, or requirement contained in the lease of another tenant of the Premises;

(ii) adversely affect the reputation of the Premises; or

(iii) be incompatible with other users of the Premises.

27.05. Landlord will not be obligated to enter into a lease with any proposed Substitute Tenant that does not have, in Landlord's reasonable opinion, sufficient financial resources to operate the Premises in a first class manner.

27.06. Landlord will not be required to expend any amount of money to alter, remodel, or otherwise make the Premises suitable for use by a proposed Substitute Tenant unless:

(i) Tenant pays any such sum to Landlord in advance of Landlord's execution of a lease with the proposed Substitute Tenant (which payment will not be in lieu of any damages or other sums to which Landlord may be entitled as a result of Tenant's default under this Lease; or

(ii) Landlord, in Landlord's reasonable discretion, determines that any such expenditure is financially justified in connection with entering into a lease with the prospective Substitute Tenant.

## 28. Re-Leasing Expenses.

Tenant shall not be responsible for any re-leasing expenses of Landlord, including, without limitation, any modifications to the Premises to accommodate any successor tenant.

# 29. Tenant's Bankruptcy.

In addition to other available remedies, if Tenant becomes the subject of a voluntary or involuntary bankruptcy, reorganization, composition, or other similar proceeding under the federal bankruptcy laws:

29.01. "Adequate protection" of Landlord's interest in the Premises pursuant to Sections 361 and 363 (or their successor sections) of the Bankruptcy Code, 11 U.S.C., Paragraph 101, et seq., as amended from time to time ("Bankruptcy Code"), before assumption or assignment of the Lease by Tenant include but are not limited to all (or any part) of the following:

(i) continued payment by Tenant of all Rent due and owing hereunder and the performance of all other covenants and obligations hereunder by Tenant;

(ii) hiring security guards to protect the Premises if Tenant abandons or ceases operations, the obligation of Tenant only to be effective so long as Tenant remains in possession and control of the Premises to the exclusion of Landlord;

(iii) furnishing an additional/new security deposit by Tenant in the amount of three times the then-current monthly Base Rental and Additional Rent payable hereunder.

29.02. "Adequate assurance of future performance" by Tenant or any assignee of Tenant pursuant to Bankruptcy Code Section 365 includes (but is not be limited to) payment of an

additional/new Security Deposit in the amount of three times the then-current monthly Base Rental and Additional Rent payable hereunder.

29.03. Any person or entity to which this Lease is assigned pursuant to the Bankruptcy Code, assumes, without further act or deed, all obligations of Tenant arising under this Lease on and after the effective date of such assignment. Any such assignee must, on demand by Landlord, execute and deliver to Landlord an instrument confirming the assumption of liability.

29.04. Despite anything in this Lease to the contrary, all amounts payable by Tenant to or on behalf of the Landlord under this Lease, whether or not expressly denominated as "rent", constitute "rent" for the purposes of Section 502(b)(6) of the Bankruptcy Code.

29.05. If this Lease is assigned to any person or entity pursuant to the Bankruptcy Code, any and all monies or other considerations payable or otherwise to be delivered to Landlord (including Base Rentals and other rent hereunder) remain the exclusive property of Landlord and are not property of Tenant or of the bankruptcy estate of Tenant. Any and all monies or other considerations constituting Landlord's property under the preceding sentence not paid or delivered to Landlord must be held in trust by Tenant or Tenant's bankruptcy estate for the benefit of Landlord and must be promptly paid to Landlord.

29.06. If Tenant assumes this Lease and proposes to assign it to a specific assignee on specific terms, Tenant must deliver to Landlord notice of the proposed assignment. The notice must set forth (i) the name and address of the proposed assignee; (ii) all terms and conditions of the offer; and (iii) the adequate assurance to be provided Landlord to assure the assignee's future performance under the Lease. Tenant must deliver the notice no later than twenty (20) days after Tenant's receipt of the proposal, but in no event later than ten (10) days before Tenant applies to a court of competent jurisdiction for authority and approval of the proposed assignment itself on the same terms and conditions and for the same consideration, if any, as Tenant's proposed assignee, less any brokerage commission otherwise payable by the proposed assignee. Landlord must exercise its prior right and option by delivering notice to Tenant not later than 30 days after Landlord's receipt of the notice.

29.07. To the extent permitted by law, this Lease is a contract under which applicable law excuses Landlord from accepting performance from (or rendering performance to) any person other than Tenant.

## **30.** Warranty Disclaimer.

30.01. There are no implied warranties of merchantability, of fitness for a particular purpose, or of any other kind arising out of this lease, and there are no warranties that extend beyond those expressly stated in this lease. Without limitation, this Lease contains no express or implied warranty that the Premises have no latent defects or that the Premises are or will remain suitable for Tenant's purposes.

30.02. Tenant acknowledges it has had ample opportunity to perform due diligence regarding the Premises and accepts the Premises in their present condition, **as-is**.

## **31. Abandoned Property.**

Landlord may retain, destroy, or dispose of any property left on the Premises at the end of the Term only after reasonable notice to Tenant and opportunity for Tenant to retrive such property.

## **32.** Appropriations.

All obligations of the City of San Antonio under this instrument are funded through the City of San Antonio General Fund and are subject to the discretion of City Council whether to appropriate funding for any given year of a term. If the City Council fails to appropriate money for this Lease in an annual City of San Antonio Budget, the City may terminate this Lease and have no further liability. All obligations of ACCD under this instrument are subject to the discretion of its Board of Trustees whether to appropriate funding for any given year of a term. If the ACCD Board of Trustees fails to appropriate money for this Lease in an annual ACCD Budget, ACCD may terminate this Lease and have no further liability.

## 33. Sublease, Assignment.

Tenant cannot assign or sublease this lease without Landlord's prior written consent.

## 34. Dispute Resolution.

34.01. Before bringing any action arising out of this agreement, including an action for declaratory relief but not an action specifically excepted below, the disputants must first submit in good faith to mediation. The parties may not assert limitations, laches, waiver, and estoppel based upon attempts to mediate.

34.02. Filing suit on a claim that should be mediated waives the filer's right to demand mediation. But one party's waiver does not affect another party's right. A defendant does not waive mediation for so long as, within a reasonable time after appearing, the defendant gives written notice to the plaintiff or its counsel of intent to require compliance with this paragraph.

34.03. Mediation must be conducted in San Antonio, Bexar County, Texas.

34.04 The party desiring relief has the burden to initiate mediation. Waiting for another party to initiate mediation does not waive the right to it.

34.05. If the parties can otherwise agree on a mediator, they may do so. Alternatively, either party may petition any court of competent jurisdiction to appoint a mediator. The only predicate issues the court need consider before appointing a mediator are whether (i) the copy of the contract before the court is authentic; and (ii) the contract was duly signed and delivered by all parties to be bound to mediate. If neither of those issues is denied under oath, the court may appoint a mediator upon motion, without trial.

34.06. Mediator fees must be borne equally.

34.07. The parties need not mediate before going to court (1) for either party to seek emergency injunctive relief or (2) for Landlord to seek forcible entry and detainer relief against Tenant.

## 35. Taxes.

35.01. Tenant shall pay, on or before their respective due dates, to the appropriate collecting authority, all Federal, State and Local taxes and fees, which are now or may hereafter be levied upon the Premises, or upon Tenant, or upon the business conducted on the Premises, or upon any of Tenant's property used in connection therewith or upon Tenant's leasehold interest or upon Landlord's fee interest; and Tenant shall maintain in current status all Federal, State and local licenses and permits required for the operation of the business conducted by Tenant. If real property taxes are assessed against Landlord's fee simple interest or Tenant's leasehold interest, then Tenant agrees to pay such taxes.

35.02. Tenant shall pay all ad valorem taxes, general and special assessments or other similar items relating to its personal property situated on the Premises in a timely manner and before the final due date for such taxes. Landlord shall pay all ad valorem taxes, general and special assessments or other similar charges relating to its personal property (if any) situated on the Premises in a timely manner and before the final due date for such taxes.

35.03. In the event any taxes or other impositions may be payable in instalments, Tenant shall have the right to pay the same as such instalments fall due.

35.04. All of the above notwithstanding, Tenant, as to taxes owed, shall have the right, at its own costs and expense, to initiate and prosecute any proceedings permitted by law for the purpose of obtaining an abatement of or otherwise contesting the validity or amount of taxes assessed. If required by law, Tenant may take any such action in the name of Landlord, provided, however, that Tenant shall fully indemnify and save Landlord harmless from all loss, cost, damage and expenses incurred by, or to be incurred by, Landlord as a result thereof, and further provided that Tenant shall, at Landlord's request, escrow or post a bond for the full amount of the tax claimed pending such proceeding. Any tax being subject to a valid contest, in accordance with the terms of this Lease, shall in no event be deemed to be due and payable for the purpose of Tenant's obligation under the terms of this Lease, only.

35.05. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Article 35, the parties acknowledge that both Landlord and Tenant are tax-exempt Texas local government entities.

## 36. Miscellaneous.

36.01. Applicable Law. This Agreement is entered into in San Antonio, Bexar County, State of Texas. Its Construction And The Rights, Remedies, And Obligations Arising Under It Are Governed by The Laws of The State Of Texas. But the Texas conflicts of law rules must not be used to apply the laws of a jurisdiction other than Texas. Both parties' obligations under this agreement are performable in San Antonio, Bexar County, Texas, and venue for any action arising under this agreement is only in Bexar County, Texas.

36.02. *Severability*. If any part of this agreement is found invalid or unenforceable, the finding does not affect the remainder.

36.03. *Successors*. This Agreement inures to the benefit of and binds the heirs, representatives, successors, and permitted assigns of each party. This clause does not authorize any assignment not otherwise authorized.

36.04. Integration. This Written Agreement Represents The Final Agreement Between The Parties And May Not Be Contradicted By Evidence Of Prior, Contemporaneous, Or Subsequent Oral Agreements Of The Parties. There Are No Oral Agreements Between The Parties. This Lease is related to Exhibit C, Funding Agreement, for renovation of the Premises between the parties of approximately even date herewith, and should a conflict arise between their respective provisions, the provisions of the Funding Agreement shall prevail for so long as the Funding Agreement has not terminated.

36.05. *Modification*. This Agreement may be changed only by a written agreement, signed by the party against whom enforcement of any modification is sought. Subject to that restriction, any of this Agreement's terms may be modified by the party entitled to their benefit, but no modification, express or implied, affects the right of the modifying party either (i) to apply any other term or condition or (ii) to apply the same term or condition to a later or earlier occasion. The City Manager or an authorized designee may approve and sign amendments to this Lease provided they do not relate to appropriation of funds or renewal of Terms.

36.06. *Third Party Beneficiaries*. This Agreement benefits the parties and their successors and permitted assigns only. It has no third party beneficiaries.

36.07. *Notices*. Notices must be in writing and by receipted hand delivery or by certified mail, return receipt requested, addressed to the parties at their respective addresses set forth at the beginning. If the addressee is a corporation, notices must be addressed to the attention of its President. Notice is complete upon written receipt or three days after deposit, properly addressed and postage prepaid, with the United States Postal Service. Failure to use certified mail does not

defeat the effectiveness of notice actually received, but such notice is effective only on actual receipt. Address for notice may be changed by giving notice.

36.08. *Pronouns*. Plural constructions include the singular, and singular constructions include the plural. Whether a pronoun is masculine, feminine, or neuter does not affect meaning or application of the relevant term. The words "herein," "hereof," and other, similar compounds of the word "here" refer to the entire Agreement, not just to a part of it.

36.09. *Captions*. Paragraph captions are for ease of reference only and do not affect the interpretation.

36.10. *Counterparts*. This Agreement may be executed in multiple counterparts, each of which is an original, whether or not all parties sign the same document. Regardless of their number, counterparts constitute only one agreement. In making proof of this agreement, one need not produce or account for more counterparts than necessary to show execution by or on behalf of all parties.

36.11. *Further Assurances*. The parties must execute and deliver such additional documents and instruments as may be necessary to effect fully the provisions hereof. But no such additional documents can alter the rights or obligations of the parties stated in this agreement.

36.12. Administrative Actions and Agreements. The Director of Capital Improvements Management Services ("CIMS") and the Assistant Director for Real Estate of CIMS may, without further council action, agree to, sign, and deliver on behalf of the City all consents, certificates, memoranda, estoppels, and modifications of nonmaterial rights and obligations arising under this Lease and may declare Tenant defaults and pursue remedies for such defaults, including terminating this Lease. This paragraph does not authorize lease amendments or renewals without council consent.

36.13. *Conflicts Between Numbers Stated Two Ways.* Whenever this lease states numbers more than one way and there is a conflict, the lowest number controls.

36.14. *Incorporation of Exhibits*. All exhibits to this Lease are incorporated into it for all purposes as if fully set forth.

36.15. *Binding Date*. This agreement is binding on the parties on the later of (A) the effective date of the Authorizing Ordinance or (B) the later of the signatures of the two parties.

36.16 *Termination of Funding Agreement*. Should the Funding Agreement, Exhibit C, be terminated pursuant to the provisions of 3.05(B) thereof, then either party may terminate this Lease without either party being liable to the other by reason thereof.

#### **37.** Public Information.

Tenant acknowledges that this instrument is public information within the meaning of Chapter 552 of the Texas Government Code and accordingly may be disclosed to the public. Nothing in this agreement waives an otherwise applicable exception to disclosure.

[remainder of page intentionally blank] [signatures on next page] In Witness Whereof, the parties have caused their representatives to set their hands.

Landlord:	Tenant:			
<b>City of San Antonio</b> , a Texas municipal corporation	Alamo Colleges, a political subdivision of the State of Texas, acting through its Board of Trustees			
Signature:	Signature:			
Printed	Printed			
Name:	Name:			
Title:	Title:			
Date:	Date:			

Attest:

City Clerk

Approved as to Form:

City Attorney

## Exhibit A

Legal Description of Premises:

Lot 1, Block 8, New City Block 1508, in the City of San Antonio, Bexar County, Texas, commonly known as 1602 Dakota Street, San Antonio, Bexar County, Texas 78203

## Exhibit B

Veterans Outreach and Transition Center Program - Scope of Work

## Exhibit C

Funding Agreement

## Exhibit D

Tenant's Master Plan (Fund Raising) - to be provided by Tenant

## Exhibit E

Construction Escrow Agreement

Discussion and Possible Action on Alamo Colleges' Participation on Behalf of St. Philip's College in Interlocal Agreement with the City of San Antonio for a Joint Use Veterans Outreach and Transition Center

Presented to the BUILDING, GROUNDS, SITE SELECTION COMMITTEE on March 8, 2011 and forwarded for recommended approval to the ALAMO COLLEGES BOARD OF TRUSTEES on March 22, 2011.

#### MINUTE ORDER

"The Board of Trustees hereby approves the Alamo Colleges' participation on behalf of St. Philip's College in the Interlocal Agreement with the City of San Antonio for oversight of the construction of a Joint Use Veterans Outreach and Transition Center ("Center") located at 1602 Dakota, San Antonio, Texas, in the neighborhood of St. Philip's College. Approval of operating the Center is contingent upon St. Philip's College obtaining grant funding."

#### PURPOSE

To authorize the Chancellor or his appointee to designate procedures, processes and fee structures that will facilitate relations with the City of San Antonio for a Joint Use Agreement to plan, design, renovate and operate a Veterans Outreach and Transition Center at the site of the former Good Samaritan Hospital at 1602 Dakota, San Antonio, Texas.

#### BACKGROUND

The City of San Antonio (COSA) will provide \$2,000,000 in funds to Alamo Colleges to renovate the former Good Samaritan Hospital, the first black hospital in San Antonio, Texas. COSA approved this agreement at the February 17, 2011 meeting of the City Council. COSA will retain ownership of the property, valued at approximately \$70,000-\$90,000. The \$2,000,000 funding from COSA will be administered by the Facilities Department, which will serve as the construction manager to ensure the renovation is done in accordance with District procedures. Once the renovation is complete, grant funding for operating costs is obtained, and the Center is operational, a total of 2,300 individuals will be served per year. St. Philip's College is seeking external funding in the amount of \$800,000 to cover expected operational expenses over the next three years, and will continue working on grants that will sustain ongoing operations of the Center. The Center would operate with three staff and use external organizations to provide services in the center. The Center may offer Continuing Education and GED classes to the Community that would generate some contact reimbursement classes within our existing system. At minimum services will be provided under the following areas: Reference Services for Veterans and Family Members; Job Support that will consist of job training; and Transitional Services that may be required for veterans and family members. This project will not proceed until funds have been identified for the operation of this facility. The program may terminate and the building be returned to the City of San Antonio if ongoing funding cannot be maintained.

## IMPLICATIONS

Funding Source: COSA: \$2,000,000 for Construction costs
Operating costs covered by Grant (pending),
Goals I, IV and V
None
Sustainability Plan, City Council Voting Results

John W. Strybos, Date Associate Vice Chancellor for Facilities Diane E. Snyder Date Vice Chancellor for Finance and Administration

Dr. Bruce H. Leslie Chancellor Date



# St. Philip's College Veterans Outreach & Transition Center

This is a sustainability plan that will be used to support the efforts of the St. Philip's College Veterans Outreach & Transition Center currently being proposed that will be using external funding opportunities as its method of operations in securing funds for the Center. This sustainability plan is a good faith effort on the part of St. Phillip's College to show that every effort will be made to sustain the activities of the Veterans Outreach & Transition Center as an on-going service that is consistent with the requirements of any funding source that allocates funds for this type project. This is a project that will further support the efforts of the Alamo Colleges being a military friendly organization in Military City USA.

#### **STEP ONE – VISION**

St. Philip's College in partnership with the City of San Antonio will be working to renovate the old Good Samaritan Hospital which was the first Black Hospital in San Antonio which is located at the following address: 1602 Dakota. Once the building is renovated it will be used as a Veterans Outreach & Transition Center providing services to veterans in the Bexar County San Antonio, Texas Region. At minimum services will be provided under the following areas:

- Reference Services for Veterans and Family Members
- Job Support that will consist of job training
- Transitional Services that may be required for veterans and family members

This is a project that will eliminate slums or blight in the area along with providing historic preservation for San Antonio's eastside community. This is project that will meet other community development needs that have a particular urgency because existing conditions pose a serious and immediate threat to the health and welfare of the community where other financial resources are not available to meet such needs. This proposed project will provide services that will benefit low and moderate income persons and households.

This joint use project will take an underutilized historic building and renovate it to address code compliance issues, Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) access issues, and other items associated with the renovation of a historic structure. Budget impacts on the facilities operations and maintenance budgets for the renovated facility will be minimized through the use of energy efficient design and construction and the close proximity (less than 1 mile) from the SPC main campus.

#### STEP TWO – EVALUATE CURRENT FINANCIAL IMPACT

Since the City of San Antonio will be providing \$2,000,000 in funding for the renovation and acquisition of the land there will be no financial impact on the Alamo Colleges operational budget. The City of San Antonio will also be acquiring the property for the proposed project.

St. Philip's College is currently working on an \$800,000 three year grant application for operational funds to support the operations of the Center. During the operation of the grant other external funding opportunities will become a priority for the operations of Center activities and services. Using external funds would not require St. Philip's College to use institutional funds to support the operations of the Veterans Outreach & Transition Center.

#### **STEP THREE – SET GOALS & OBJECTIVES**

It the goal of the Veterans Outreach & Transition Center to provide services to veterans and their family members in need of services. Once the renovation is complete and the Center is operational a total of 2,300 individuals will be served per year. It is the intent of St. Philip's College to seek external funding for the continuation of the services being offered in the center to be provided beyond the three year HUD HBCU funding period. The Center would operation with three staff and using external organizations to provide services in the center. Classes in the area of Continuing Education and GED can be offered to the Community that would generate some contact reimbursement classes within our existing system.

#### **STEP FOUR – CONTINUATION OF EFFORT PLAN**

In order for the project to continue beyond the initial funding period, it will require St. Philip's College to seek funding in the amount of \$235,000 per year for the program to continue. This cost would cover staff funded under the project along utility costs and supplies for the program.



## CITY OF SAN ANTONIO Request for Council Action

Agenda Item # 20 Council Meeting Date: 2/17/2011 RFCA Tracking No: R-7452

DEPARTMENT: Center City Development Office DEPARTMENT HEAD: Pat DiGiovanni

COUNCIL DISTRICT(S) IMPACTED: Council District 2

SUBJECT: Acquisition of the Good Samaritan property

#### SUMMARY:

An ordinance authorizing the acquisition of the Good Samaritan property.

#### **BACKGROUND INFORMATION:**

The Good Samaritan Hospital property on the 1600 block of Dakota Street was originally built as the home of the Corinth Baptist Church in approximately 1915. It was later converted in the 1940's as a hospital for African-Americans in response to segregation and the need for services for the City's Black residents. The property has fallen into disrepair over the course of time. The building is approximately 12,000 square feet and sits on just over 5,000 square feet of land.

In 2010, the City appropriated \$2,000,000.00 in Certificates of Obligation for a workforce development and training center to serve the Eastside community. This facility would provide career training and educational services for those preparing to go into the workforce. The City has been seeking a suitable site for this initiative since the time the appropriation was authorized by Council.

The City and St. Philip's College have held discussions related to the development of a Veteran's Outreach and Training Center (VOTC) that would provide assistance in the transition from military to civilian life. The College serves over 1,000 veterans per semester and has identified the need for a fully sanctioned veterans' resource center. At this time, there are no such centers on any campus of higher learning in South Texas.

Recognizing the opportunity to partner with St. Philip's College in this important workforce development initiative, the City proposes to authorize funds from the \$2,000,000.00 allocation for the purpose of acquiring the Good Samaritan property. The City would restore the property, thereby allowing the VOTC program to take place largely in the Good Samaritan building.

**ISSUE:** 

Currently the property owner is a Chapter 13 Debtor. The City is seeking to acquire through

https://webapps1.sanantonio.gov/agendabuilder/RFCAMemo.aspx?RId=7452

negotiation, dedication, or condemnation of the Good Samaritan property. During the negotiation period, the City and St. Philip's College will continue to develop the working agreement for the VOTC. Additionally, the City will review program needs and identify any additional properties that may be required for acquisition. The City will also work to develop cost estimates for the renovation of the building. The City will have the right to terminate the negotiations at any time. Should the City decide to acquire the Good Samaritan property it shall negotiate a sale price in accordance with the fair market value as determined by the City and the property owner.

#### ALTERNATIVES:

Denial of the ordinance will prevent the City from being able to develop working terms with St. Philip's. The Seller may dispose of the property to another entity and the City would be required to seek other property alternatives.

#### **FISCAL IMPACT:**

The proposed acquisition amount of up to \$80,000.00 is proposed to be issued from the FY 2010 \$2,000,000.00 workforce development and training center allocation.

#### **RECOMMENDATION:**

Staff recommends approval of the ordinance. Authorization will allow the City to secure the property while developing the VOTC in conjunction with St. Philip's College. Additionally, the redevelopment of this historically important building would enhance and improve the immediate area.

#### ATTACHMENT(S):

File Description	File Name
Voting Results	

#### APPROVED FOR COUNCIL CONSIDERATION: Pat DiGiovanni Deputy City Manager



## Agenda Voting Results - 20

Name:	20						
Date:	02/17/2011						
Time:	09:33:59 AM						
Vote Type:	Motion to Approve						
Description: Result:	An Ordinance authorizing the acquisition of the Good Samaritan property, located on the 1600 block of Dakota Street in Council District 2. [Pat DiGiovanni, Deputy City Manager / Center City Development] Passed						
Voter	Group	Not Present	Yea	Nay	Abstain	Motion	Second
Julián Castro	Mayor		х				
Mary Alice P. Cisneros	District 1		x		•		x
Ivy R. Taylor	District 2		х			x	
Jennifer V. Ramos	District 3		х				
Philip A. Cortez	District 4		x				
David Medina Jr.	District 5		x				
Ray Lopez	District 6		x				
Justin Rodriguez	District 7		х				
W. Reed Williams	District 8		X				
Elisa Chan	District 9		х				
John G. Clamp	District 10		x				



Minutes Alamo Community College District Regular Board Meeting George E. Killen Community Education & Service Center 201 W. Sheridan San Antonio, Texas March 22, 2011

## 1. CALL TO ORDER

Chair Gary Beitzel called the meeting to order at 6:57 PM. and announced that a quorum of board members was present.

#### 2. ROLL CALL

The following trustees were present:

- District 1 Joe V. Alderete Jr.
- District 2 Denver McClendon
- District 3 Anna U. Bustamante, Secretary
- District 4 Marcelo S. Casillas, Asst. Secretary
- District 5 Roberto Zárate
- District 6 Dr. Gene Sprague
- District 7 Blakely Latham Fernandez
- District 8 Gary Beitzel, Chair
- District 9 James Rindfuss, Vice Chair

Presiding Administrator: Dr. Bruce H. Leslie, Chancellor

#### 3. CERTIFICATION AND POSTING OF NOTICE

Chair Beitzel announced that the notice of the Regular Board Meeting had been duly posted at the District Office Building (Houston St.), Northeast Lakeview College, Northwest Vista College, San Antonio College, St. Philip's College and at Southwest Campus, Palo Alto College, and the ACCD George E. Killen Community Education & Service Center fulfilling the requirement of the statutes as set forth.

#### 4. INVOCATION

Antonio (Tony) Villanueva Assistant Professor of Psychology, Palo Alto College

#### 5. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

#### 6. MEMORIALS

#### March 2011

#### Regular Board Meeting

NAME	YEARS OF SERVICE	CAMPUS	DEMISE DATE		
Arnulfo Z. Martinez Retired	August 22, 1977 – May 12, 1990	Instructor Air Conditioning Department SPC	February 12, 2011		
Margaret A. Forbes Retired	September 1, 1962 – December 21, 1979	Instructor Physical Education SAC	December 18, 2010		

#### 7. CEREMONIALS

A. In Recognition of City Councilman Philip Cortez for Assistance to Palo Alto College

[Pulled]

#### 8. RECOGNITION OF SPECIAL GUESTS, FACULTY AND STAFF

- A. Student of the Month (March 2011) Raquel Hernandez, Palo Alto College
  - Student of the Month Raquel Hernandez
- B. District-Wide Employee of the Month (March 2011) Melissa Monroe-Young, Public Information Officer, Northwest Vista College

DWEOM - Melissa Monroe-Young March 22, 2011

C. Emeritus Status

Margaret Munro, Professor Emeritus, Sociology Department, San Antonio College

Margaret Munro, Professor Emeritus, Sociology Department, SAC

## 9. CITIZENS TO BE HEARD (REGISTRATION: 5:00 - 5:55 P.M.)

	CITIZENS TO BE HEARD								
	ALAMO COLLEGES								
	REGULAR BOARD MEETING								
Me	Meeting Date: March 22, 2011 Meeting Time: 6:00 P.M.								
Dio	BEFORE signing up for Citizens to be Heard, please be sure to review the Citizens to be Heard Policies & Procedures. Please clearly PRINT your information below. Please keep in mind that, out of respect for others who also wish to speak, and in accordance								
			own behalf should speak for						
org	anization should speak for n		nutes.						
	NAME	Are you an Alamo Colleges Student or Employee?	Agency/Organization Affiliation	Agenda Item # or Topic	Subject Matter	In Favor?	Opposed?		
1	Tom Kuykendall	Yes	SAC Library		FACULTY STATUS				
2	Renata Gibson	Yes	NVC Library		Adjunct Pay Equity				
3	Celita DeArmond	Yes	SAC		Courage to Teach				
4	Sandra Hood	No			Librarians				
5	Raquel Hernandez	Yes	Pac		Transcripts				
6									
7									
8									
9									
10									
11									
12									
13									

#### 10. CHAIRMAN'S REPORT

A. Discussion and Possible Action on Travel Reimbursement for Trustee Zárate's Participation in the Regional Education Summit/White House Summit at Lone Star Community College in Houston, Texas on March 9, 2011. On a motion by Trustee Alderete, seconded by Trustee Dr. Sprague, with Trustee Zárate having recused himself from the vote, the Board of Trustees adopted the following minute order:

Minute Order on Zárate Travel Reimbursement

#### 11. CHANCELLOR'S REPORT

A. Monthly Report on Alamo Colleges Regional Centers

Regional Centers Report - March 2011

- B. Presentation on Operating Budget Projections for FY 2012-2013 Biennium
  - Operating Budget Projections for FY 2012-2013 Biennium
- C. Internal Audit Department Monthly Activity Report for February 2011

Internal Audit Department Monthly Activity Report for Feb 2011

D. Monthly Clery Act Activity Report

PPS Monthly Clery Act Activity Report for February 2011

- E. State Legislative Update
  - State Legislative Update

#### 12. CORRECTION AND APPROVAL OF MINUTES

A. Discussion and Possible Action on Minutes of the Regular Board Meeting on February 22, 2011

On a motion by Trustee Zárate, seconded by Trustee Dr. Sprague, with Trustee Fernandez abstaining, the Board of Trustees voted to adopt the following minute order:

Minute Order: Minutes of the Regular Board Meeting on February 22, 2011

RBM Minutes 02 22 2011

#### 13. PROGRAM HIGHLIGHTS

A. Honorably Serving our Veterans Presented by Dr. Robert Garza, Dean of Student Affairs, PAC <u>Presentation on Honorable Serving our Veterans</u>

#### 14. EXECUTIVE SESSION

#### **NO EXECUTIVE SESSION**

A. Pursuant to §551.071, Tex. Govt. Code, the Board may consult with the College District's attorneys to seek their advice about a matter in which the duty of the attorneys to the governmental body under the Texas Disciplinary Rules of Professional Conduct of the State Bar of Texas clearly conflicts.

Pursuant to §551.071, Tex. Govt. Code, the Board may consult with the College District's attorneys about pending or threatened litigation or settlement offers related to claims filed by the following individuals: Elsa Anaya, Rebecca DeLeon, Thomas Brown, Stephen Babb, Jude Manzo and Rayford Richardson, and Project Quest.

Pursuant to § 551.072, Tex. Gov't. Code, the Board may deliberate the purchase, exchange, lease or value of real property.

Pursuant to §551.074, Tex. Govt. Code, the Board may deliberate the appointment, employment, evaluation, reassignment, duties, discipline, or dismissal of a public officer or employee(s).

Any action on these matters will be taken in Open Session

#### 15. RECONVENE OPEN MEETING

#### **NO EXECUTIVE SESSION**

A. Discussion and Possible Action on items discussed in Executive Session.

[No Action Taken]

#### 16. AUDIT, BUDGET AND FINANCE

A. Discussion and Possible Action on Fees for Assessment Tests (THEA and Accuplacer) at Alamo Colleges
 On a motion by Trustee Zárate, seconded by Trustee Alderete, and by unanimous vote of the Board of Trustees, the following minute order was adopted:

 *P*Fees for Assessment Tests (THEA and Accuplacer) at Alamo Colleges

## 17. FACILITIES

A. Discussion and Possible Action on St. Philip's College Capital Improvement Program Construction Manager at Risk Skanska USA (RFP No. 06C-121) Cost Savings

On a motion by Trustee Alderete, seconded by Trustee Dr. Sprague, and by unanimous vote of the Board of Trustees, the following minute order was adopted: <u>Minute Order on SPC Capital Improvement Program at Risk Skanska USA</u>

 B. Discussion and Possible Action on Alamo Colleges' Participation on Behalf of St. Philip's College in Interlocal Agreement with the City of San Antonio for a Joint Use Veterans Outreach and Transition Center
 On a motion by Trustee Alderete, seconded by Trustee Dr. Sprague, and by unanimous vote of the Board of Trustees, the following minute order was adopted:
 Participation in Interlocal Agreement with the City of San Antonio

Participation in interiocal Agreement with the City of San A

Attachment on Sustainability Plan

Attachment on City Council Voting Results

C. Discussion and Possible Action on the Site Work, Utilities and Installation of the First Responders Academy Multi-Purpose Training Facility at San Antonio College (Von Ormy Campus)

First Responders Academy Multi-Purpose Training Campus Map

## 18. LEGAL AFFAIRS

A. Discussion and Possible Action Regarding the Purchase of "Consultant Services for Re-Districting Plan" for Alamo Colleges (RFP no. 11A-014) On a motion by Trustee Dr. Sprague, seconded by Trustee Rindfuss, and by majority vote of the Board of Trustees, the following minute order was adopted: <u>"Consultant Services for Re-Districting Plan" for Alamo Colleges (RFP No. 11A-014)</u>

## 19. **POLICY**

A. Discussion and Possible Action on Policies B.4.1 – Board Officers On a motion by Trustee McClendon, seconded by Trustee Dr. Sprague, and by unanimous vote of the Board of Trustees, the following minute order was adopted:

Minute Order on Policy B.4.1 - Board Officers

Attachment on Policy B.4.1 Proposed

B. Discussion and Possible Action on Policy B.6.1 - Board Committees
 On a motion by Trustee McClendon, seconded by Trustee Dr. Sprague, and by
 unanimous vote of the Board of Trustees, the following minute order was adopted:
 <u>Minute Order on Policy B.6.1 - Board Committees</u>
 <u>Attachment on B.6.1 Proposed</u>

#### 20. PERSONNEL

 A. Discussion and Possible Action on Granting of Emeritus Status for Margaret Munro, Professor Emeritus, Sociology Department, San Antonio College On a motion by Trustee McClendon, seconded by Trustee Dr. Sprague, and by unanimous vote of the Board of Trustees, the following minute order was adopted:
 <u>Minute Order on Granting of Emeritus Status on Margaret A Munro</u>
 <u>Attachment: Resolution on Margaret A. Munro</u>

#### 21. CONSENT AGENDA

 A. Discussion and Possible Action on Approval of the Consent Agenda Items of the Regular Board Meeting on March 22, 2011
 On a motion by Trustee McClendon, seconded by Trustee Dr. Sprague, and by unanimous vote of the Board of Trustees, the following minute orders were adopted: 21.A, 21A.1.)a., b., c., d., 2.)a., & b.
 Consent Agenda Items March 22 2011

#### 1) FISCAL AFFAIRS

a. Discussion and Possible Action on the Monthly Grants and Contracts Report

Monthly Grants and Contracts Report

- b. Discussion and Possible Action on Approval of Monthly Report on Cooperative Purchases in Excess of \$50,000
   *Approval of Monthly Report on Cooperative Purchases in Excess of \$50k*
- c. Discussion and Possible Action on the Monthly Construction Reports Through January 31, 2011
   <u>Monthly Construction Reports through January 31, 2011</u>
- d. Discussion and Possible Action on the Monthly Financial Reports Through January 31, 2011
   Monthly Financial Reports through January 31, 2011

#### 2) INSTITUTIONAL ADVANCEMENT

- a. Discussion and Possible Action on Acceptance of Private Gifts to the Alamo Colleges Foundation and Alamo Colleges
   Private Gifts to Alamo Colleges Foundation & Alamo Colleges
- b. Discussion and Possible Action on Annual Decision Regarding the State Employee Charitable Contribution Program <u>Annual Decision: State Employee Charitable Contribution Program</u>

#### 22. SETTING OF NEXT MEETING DATE

A. Regular Meeting of the Alamo Colleges Board of Trustees is scheduled for Tuesday, April 19, 2011, at the George E. Killen Community and Education Service Center, 101 Community Meeting Room, 201 West Sheridan, San Antonio, Texas

#### 23. ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:51 P.M.

Approved for submission to the Board:

Dr. Bruce H. Leslie Chancellor



Assistant for Special Projects

#### EXHIBIT J

#### **PROJECT DESCRIPTION**

{L & B 04927/0067/L0570439.DOCX/}- 71 -

•

#### **EXHIBIT J**

#### **PROJECT DESCRIPTION**

ACCD shall renovate the historic Good Samaritan Building located at 1602 Dakota Street, San Antonio, Texas 78203 (the "Building") for operation as a Veterans Outreach and Transition Center ("VOTC"), including remediation of the Building, demolition of the interior of the Building as necessary per the Plans and Specifications, including demolition of City-owned structures at 1604 Dakota and 1610 Dakota for access to the Building and construction site for construction activities at the Building; and construction of surface parking lots for operation of the VOTC on the following lots: 1520 Dakota, 120 Connelly, 208 Connelly, 1604 Dakota, and 1610 Dakota.